

LUND UNIVERSITY

Risk factors for bone fragility and fracture in postmenopausal women

Svejme, Ola

2013

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA): Svejme, O. (2013). *Risk factors for bone fragility and fracture in postmenopausal women.* [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Orthopedics]. Clinical and Molecular Osteoporosis Research Unit, Clinical Sciences, Malmö.

Total number of authors:

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

Risk factors for bone fragility and fracture in postmenopausal women

Ola Svejme, leg läkare



Akademisk avhandling

som med vederbörligt tillstånd från Medicinska Fakulteten vid Lunds Universitet för avläggande av doktorsexamen i medicinsk vetenskap kommer att offentligen försvaras i Medicinska klinikens aula på Skånes Universitetssjukhus, Malmö fredagen den 19 april 2013 kl 09.00

Fakultetsopponent Docent Ylva Pernow, Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm Huvudhandledare Professor Magnus Karlsson

Organization	Document name	
LUND UNIVERSITY		
Department of Orthopaedics Department of Clinical Sciences Malmo Skane University Hospital, S-205 02 Malmo, Sweden		
	Date of issue	
Author Ola Svejme, M.D.	Sponsoring organization	
Title and subtitle		
Risk factors for bone fragility and fracture in postmenopausal women		
Abstract		
The aim of this thesis was to evaluate risk factors for bone fragility and fractures in postmenopausal women in a long-term perspective. The studied sample was homogeneous and consisted of 390 north European women from a population-based cohort and the study period spanned from the age of 48 to age 82. At the start of the study, general health and lifestyle parameters were noted and bone measurements of the distal forearm were done by single-photon absorptiometry. Fractures were registered through hospital archives and regional databases and		

mortality through national population records. We found that women with menopause before age 47 had a higher prevalence of osteoporosis at age 77 and a higher incidence of fragility fractures and mortality during the follow-up period up to age 82. When other risk factors noted at baseline were included in the analysis, menopause before age 47 remained an independent risk factor for mortality, but not for fracture. Only low BMD predicted fracture risk independently, indicating that the predictability by early menopause is mediated by other factors, chiefly low BMD. The women who were still premenopausal at baseline were followed through their natural menopause which was determined according to the WHO criteria. The effects of physical activity were studied in 112 women who were followed with repeated SPA measurements for 25 years and reported their moderate physical activity in questionnaires. The women with more than 30 minutes of daily physical activity had a significantly lower annual bone loss during the follow-up period, and a higher bone mineral content at study end (age 77). The results remained after adjustment for age at menopause and postmenopausal oestrogen levels, and there were no significant group differences in lifestyle, diseases or medication. Postmenopausal changes in bone mass and bone structure were evaluated in eight-year intervals in 81 women without diseases or medication interfering with bone metabolism. During the first eight years after menopause, the annual bone loss was 2%, and there after 1% until study end (on average 24 years post-menopause). The periosteal width increased by 1% during the first eight years, but not subsequently. Bone loss had a stronger association with serum oestradiol levels than did the changes in periosteal width.

Key words

Fracture, Osteoporosis, Bone Fragility, Bone strength, Periosteal expansion, Menopause, Physical activity

Classification system and/or index terms (if any)

Supplementary bibliographical information		Language English	
ISSN and key title 1652-8220		ISBN 978-91-87449-06-2	
Recipient's notes	Number of pages	Price	
	Security classification	1	

18/1 Date

Signature

Risk factors for bone fragility and fracture in postmenopausal women

Ola Svejme, M.D



Clinical and Molecular Osteoporosis Unit Institution of Clinical Sciences, Lund University, Faculty of Medicine and Department of Orthopaedic Surgery Skåne University Hospital 205 02 Malmö, Sweden Financial support for this study was received from the Swedish Research Council K2007-53X-14080-07-3, the Österlund Foundation, the Herman Järnhardt Foundation, the Påhlsson Foundation, the Kock Foundation and the Region Skåne and Malmö Hospital Research Foundations.

Copyright Ola Svejme Language revision by Alan Crozier Clinical and Molecular Osteoporosis Research Unit ISSN 1652-8220 ISBN 978-91-87449-06-2 Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2013:36

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2013



To my family

"A mind once stretched by a new idea never regains its original dimensions." Oliver Wendell Holmes

Contents

List of papers	1
Abstract	3
Introduction	5
The skeleton and bone tissue	5
Bone remodelling	7
Biochemical markers of bone metabolism	9
Endogenous factors affecting the skeleton	9
External factors affecting the skeleton Mechanical load Physical activity	14 14 15
Osteoporosis	16
Biomechanical aspects and bone strength	19
Development of bone fragility – peak bone mass and bone loss	24
Menopause	25
Risk factors for fracture	27
Fragility fractures	29
Fracture prevention and treatment of osteoporosis	31
Bone densitometry Bone mass estimates Bone densitometry techniques	34 35 37
Aims of the study	41
Hypotheses	43

Material and Methods	45
Subjects	45
Determination of menopausal status and age	46
Fracture ascertainment	47
Mortality registration	48
Bone measurements	48
Endocrinological measurements	50
Questionnaires	51
Anthropometric measurements	51
Statistical methods	51
Summary of papers	53
General discussion	57
Effects of early menopause	58
Physical activity and its effect on bone	61
Estimations of bone strength	63
Bone densitometry	66
Strengths and limitations of the study	67
Summary and future perspectives	68
Conclusions	71
Summary in Swedish – Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning på svenska	73
Acknowledgements	77
References	79
Appendix	91

List of papers

Early Menopause and Risk of Osteoporosis, Fracture and Mortality: A 34-Year Prospective Observational Study in 390 Women Svejme, O, Ahlborg, HG, Nilsson, J-Å and Karlsson, MK. *British Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology* 2012 Jun; 119(7):810–816

Physical activity reduces bone loss in the distal forearm in post-menopausal women– A 25-year prospective study Svejme O, Ahlborg HG and Karlsson MK. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine and Science in Sport* 2012 Jul 30 Epub ahead of print

Changes in Forearm Bone Mass and Bone Size after Menopause – a Mean 24-Year Prospective Study Svejme O, Ahlborg HG and Karlsson MK. *Journal of Musculoskeletal and Neuronal Interactions* 2012; 12(4):192–198

Low BMD is an Independent Predictor of Fracture and Early Menopause of Mortality – A 34-Year Prospective Observational Study in 390 Women Svejme, O, Ahlborg, HG, Nilsson, J-Å and Karlsson, MK. *Maturitas* 2013 Jan 29 Epub ahead of print

Abstract

The aim of this thesis was to evaluate risk factors for bone fragility and fractures in postmenopausal women in a long-term perspective. The study period spanned from the age of 48 years to age 82 and is thus unique in its length. The studied sample was homogeneous and consisted of 390 north European women from a population-based cohort. At the start of the study, general health and lifestyle parameters were noted and bone measurements of the distal forearm were done by single-photon absorptiometry. The women who were still premenopausal were invited to enter a prospective perimenopausal study, and were followed through their natural menopausal transition by continuous endocrinological and bone measurements. Age at menopause could thus be determined exactly according to the criteria established by the World Health Organization (WHO). Bone measurements were done on average every second year during the first twenty years. At age 72, all women still remaining from the original cohort were invited to participate in a follow-up measurement, which was repeated at age 77. During the entire follow-up period, incident fractures were registered through repeated searches in hospital archives and databases, and mortality was registered through correspondence with the national population registers.

Our studies found that menopause before age 47 is a risk factor for osteoporosis, fragility fracture and mortality also in a long-term perspective. When the 390 women were dichotomised into categories of women with menopause before and after the age of 47, we found that the risk was significantly increased in the women with early menopause. When a list of other known risk factors were taken into account, menopause before age 47 remained an independent risk factor for mortality, but not for fracture. Only low BMD predicted fracture risk independently, indicating that the predictability of early menopause is mediated by other factors, chiefly low BMD. As regards the mortality risk, early menopause could either be the causal factor itself, or a result of complex underlying circumstances that lead to both early menopause and mortality. We therefore recommend women with early menopause to obtain advice on lifestyle and consider having their bone mass measured during the first decade after menopause.

The effects of physical activity were studied in 112 women who were followed through their menopause with repeated SPA measurements for 25 years on. The

women reported their level of everyday general moderate physical activity during the follow-up period in questionnaires, and were dichotomised according to a cutoff value of 30 minutes per day. The physically active women had a significantly lower rate of annual bone loss than the inactive women, and higher bone mineral content at study end (age 77). The results remained after adjustment for age at menopause and postmenopausal oestrogen levels, and there were no significant group differences in lifestyle, diseases or medication. These results suggest that physical activity could be a useful strategy for postmenopausal women to reduce the risk of bone fragility.

In 81 women who were followed through their menopause and participated in the repeated bone measurements, changes in bone mass and bone structure were evaluated in different time phases after menopause. During the first eight years after menopause, there was an oestrogen-related annual bone loss of 2%, followed by an age-dependent bone loss of 1% per year until study end (on average 24 years post-menopause). This was partially compensated by an annual increase in periosteal width of 1% during the first eight years, whereas during the rest of the study period, no periosteal expansion was found. These results could not be associated with fracture risk, but indicate that bone strength is partially preserved in the early postmenopausal period, by the increased bone width which counteracts the rapid bone loss.

Introduction

Osteoporosis and fragility fractures constitute a major health problem, in terms of both individual suffering and financial costs. Approximately, almost one guarter of all men and half of all women will develop osteoporosis and almost one half of all women will sustain an osteoporotic fracture ^{1, 79}. The last century has seen a steady increase in the fracture incidence, with an estimated number of 70,000 osteoporotic fractures annually in Sweden² Although the ever-growing proportion of elderly in the population is largely responsible for this exponential rise, this cannot totally explain the increase. Comparisons of bone specimens from two centuries indicate that women in general lose bone mass earlier in the modern world⁸⁸, perhaps owing to a more sedentary lifestyle, less parity, the introduction of smoking or a lower dietary intake of calcium. Despite the steady progress in the awareness and treatment of osteoporosis, hip fracture incidence in Scandinavia is still the highest in the world, although slightly decreasing the last decades ¹³². The reason is unclear, but a number of risk factors need to be addressed and further investigated. One such is early menopause. Because of the deprivation of oestrogen after menopause, women are more vulnerable to bone loss than men, and women with early menopause are particularly at risk. Bone strength depends not only on bone mineral density but also on the size and structure of the bone. Therefore, instead of osteoporosis the wider term bone fragility can be used, indicating that the skeleton's susceptibility to trauma goes beyond low bone mass.

This thesis evaluates the long-term risk of bone fragility, fracture and mortality in women who have had an early menopause. We also investigate the long-term effect of physical activity in the postmenopausal period and the phenomenon of periosteal expansion with increasing age.

The skeleton and bone tissue

The principal purposes of the skeleton are three in number. The first is mechanical: to keep the body upright and provide rigid levers for the muscles to produce movement and speed. The second is to protect the vital organs and the haematopoietic tissues, and the third is to serve as a mineral reservoir, mainly for calcium. In the first two aspects, the skeleton is divided into two structural units: the axial skeleton including skull, spine, sternum and ribs; and the appendicular skeleton including the tubular bones of the extremities. The material and structure of the skeleton are selected by evolution to balance the contradictory needs of strength and lightness, rigidity and flexibility. Saturating the bone tissue with mineral will increase its resistance to bending forces, but excessive stiffness will make the bone brittle, like glass. A too large proportion of collagen-weave and too little mineral will increase the elasticity when subjected to outer forces, but also risk plastic deformation of the bones.

Fig. 1.

Cortical bone structure and internal organisation. Picture adapted with permission from the International Osteoporosis Federation.



The bone fabric is composed of collagen fibres surrounded by a matrix of calcium and phosphate in the form of hydroxy apatite crystals. The matrix constitutes the inorganic components which represent 70–75% of the bone mass; 20% are organic components of which 98% are collagen fibres and other proteins and 2% bone cells, and the remaining 5% of the bone tissue is water. There are three types of bone cells: 4–6% are large, multi-nucleated osteoblasts derived from mesenchymal stem cells and producing the hydroxy apatite matrix; 1–2% are bone-resorbing

osteoclasts derived from haematopoietic stem cells; and 90–95% are osteocytes, large stellar-formed cells whose extended network guards the integrity of the bone tissue and provides a mechano-sensor function which mediates the activity of osteoblasts and osteoclasts in response to external stimuli.

Morphologically, there are two types of bone tissue: trabecular or cancellous bone which constitutes 20-30% of the aggregated bone mass and cortical or compact bone making up approximately 75–80%. Trabecular bone is found in the vertebrae and the metaphyses of the long bones of the appendicular skeleton. It is a porous tissue consisting of trabeculae arranged in three-dimensional networks, producing maximal strength for minimal weight. Its porosity involves a large total surface area which makes the bone tissue more metabolically active, with a remodelling rate of 20-25% annually. This makes trabecular bone more susceptible to outer external stimuli; hormonal, pharmacological or mechanical, and it also here that postmenopausal bone loss is more pronounced ^{44, 52}. Consequently, trabecular bone is more prone to fracture than cortical bone but also heals more quickly.

Cortical bone is found in the diaphyses of the long bones and also as a protective layer outside the trabecular bone. Its fundamental unit is the osteon, a structure with repeating layers, or lamellae, of compact bone tissue, surrounding the longitudinal Haversian canals where nerves and blood vessels run. The osteons are organised in an overlapping, brick-like construction to maximise resistance to cracks. The Haversian canals are connected with each other and with the periosteum by perpendicular Volkmann's canals. Osteocytes are contained in spaces in the bone matrix called lacunae. Cortical bone remodels with an annual rate of 3-5% and its hard structure makes it less vulnerable than trabecular bone but also means that fracture healing is slower.

Bone remodelling

Historically, bone was regarded as an inert tissue. By the early 20th century it was recognised that bone is built up by osteoblasts and eroded by osteoclasts. However, the cells were believed to act separately and independently of each other, before the dynamics of bone tissue were outlined by the American orthopaedic surgeon Harold Frost in 1963. Frost discovered and described the concept of basic multi-cellular units, BMUs ^{48, 111}, which are clusters of osteoblasts, osteoclasts and their precursors functioning in one unit in the process called bone remodelling. This cellular machinery constructs bone during growth and reconstructs it in adulthood.

Bone is constantly remodelling, to adapt to mechanical forces, to repair microdamage and to mobilise calcium from bone when serum levels are low. About 10% of the total bone tissue is remodelled annually, 20-25% in trabecular bone and 3–5% in cortical bone. Remodelling mainly takes place on the outer surface of trabecular bone and in the Haversian canals of cortical bone. The process starts with bone resorption as osteoclasts migrate from the bone marrow to the bone surface and remove bone to create a groove. After some three weeks, boneforming osteoblasts are attracted to the resorption pit and the BMU is created. The osteoblasts fill the pit with collagen-containing matrix called osteoid which is later mineralised to bone (ossification). Some osteoblasts form the Haversian canals and others are entombed in small cavities in the bone matrix called lacunae and develop into osteocytes. The end result of each BMU in cortical bone is a new osteon. The whole remodelling process is complete after three to four months and should ideally not alter the dimensions and structure of the skeleton. Bone remodelling is also responsible for fracture healing and repair of micro-damage after normal physical activity, and responds to altered mechanical demands.

Fig. 2.

Schematic bone turnover at cellular level. Adapted with permission from the Swedish Council of Technology Assessment in Health Care².



In the last decade, the role of RANKL (receptor activator of nuclear factor kappa-B ligand) as a principal mediator of bone remodelling was discovered ^{77, 154}. RANK ligand is today regarded as the central moderator in balancing osteoblast and osteoclast activity ^{118, 141}, mediating the effects of e.g. oestrogens ⁸⁴ and possibly vitamin D ¹²⁹. Via the RANKL system, the lifespan and activity of osteoblasts and osteoclasts are either promoted or inhibited, in turn altering the balance towards either bone formation or resorption, depending on the stimulating substance involved ^{118, 141}. Inhibiting the RANKL pathway decreases resorption and stimulating the RANKL pathway has the opposite effect ⁸⁴.

During childhood and adolescence, when the skeleton is built up, bone formation is predominant over resorption. This *modelling* process is characterised by large increments in bone mass and an increase of the cortical thickness and periosteal diameter, i.e., the skeletal dimensions are altered too.

Biochemical markers of bone metabolism

Changes in bone matrix metabolism are reflected by biochemical bone turnover markers in serum. The most sensitive bone formation markers are osteocalcin and bone-specific alkaline phosphatases (ALP) produced by osteoblasts, whereas crosslinked C- (CTX) and N- (NTX) telopeptides of type I collagen are resorption markers. In postmenopausal osteoporotic women, elevated levels of bone resorption markers have been associated with increased fracture risk, independently of BMD. A combination of measurements of bone markers and BMD could thus help improve fracture risk estimates. Although the biological variability is large, bone markers could also be useful for monitoring anti-resorptive therapy as a more accessible and fast-responsive alternative to repeated BMD measurements^{29, 55}.

Endogenous factors affecting the skeleton

Bone metabolism is regulated mainly by hormonal substances and serum calcium levels. Among the naturally occurring substances in the body, oestrogen is probably the one with the strongest impact on bone tissue. Calcium homeostasis is also of great importance, since the skeleton is the body's calcium reservoir and the body will respond to low calcium levels in serum by releasing calcium from the skeleton through bone resorption. Calcium homeostasis is mainly regulated by interplay between vitamin D and parathyroid hormone, and to some extent calcitonin. To keep the bone tissue mineralised, an adequate supply of dietary calcium is mandatory. This in turn relies on proper nutrition and exposure to sunlight.

Vitamin D is in effect a hormone synthesised in the skin when exposed to solar ultraviolet B radiation. Thereafter it is converted in two steps in the liver and the kidneys into its active form, calcitriol. There is also a dietary intake of vitamin D, especially in fatty foods from fish, dairy and liver, but this does not amount to the body's full need. Exposure to sunlight is required for maintaining vitamin D levels, which put people in the northern hemisphere at higher risk of deficiency. While lack of vitamin D probably is not a major cause of bone loss, it is essential for the development and growth of the adolescent skeleton. The main function of vitamin D is to enhance calcium absorption in the intestines and to stimulate the osteoblasts to mineralise the skeleton, the failure of which ultimately leading to rickets with soft, deformed bones in the growing skeleton, or osteomalacia in adults. The mineralisation is mediated through vitamin D receptors, enhancing osteoblast differentiation and inhibiting osteoclast activity, possibly mediated by the RANK ligand system, and vitamin D also stimulates the production of collagen and other proteins. Vitamin D regulates calcium homeostasis in an intricate interplay with PTH where low vitamin D levels lead to low serum calcium, in turn stimulating PTH to release calcium from the skeleton; low bone mass in patients with vitamin D deficiency is mediated by secondary parathyroidism through this mechanism ^{67, 129}. In addition to its direct effects on the skeleton, low vitamin D levels has been associated with fall-related factors such as inferior muscular strength, balance and gait speed ⁵⁷.

Parathyroid hormone (PTH) is secreted by the parathyroid gland when serum calcium levels are low. PTH increases calcium levels by stimulating the osteoclasts to mobilise calcium from the skeleton, and the kidneys to increase calcium resorption and vitamin D activation ⁶⁷. Continuous increase in PTH, which is the normal physiological response to low calcium levels, consequently decreases bone mass. For unknown reasons and quite paradoxically, an intermittent supply of PTH instead has anabolic effects on the skeleton, promoting the deposition of bone on both surfaces of the cortex and also thickening the trabeculae ¹⁴³. This is used for pharmacological purposes and makes PTH the only anabolic anti-resorptive drug.

Calcitonin is another hormone affecting bone remodelling and calcium levels. It is synthesised in the parafollicular cells of the thyroid gland and acts as an antagonist to PTH - it inhibits bone resorption through direct effect on the osteoclasts and thereby lowers serum calcium levels.

Fig. 3.

Synthesis and activation of vitamin D.

Adapted with permission from the Swedish Council of Technology Assessment in Health Care 2 .



Fig. 4.

Schematic regulation of calcium homeostasis. Parathyroid hormone (PTH) increases calcium levels through osteoclastic activity on the skeleton, and increased calcium resorption in the kidneys. Calcitonin counteracts the osteoclastic effect of PTH. Vitamin D stimulates calcium absorption in the intestines and deposition in the skeleton.

Adapted with permission from the Swedish Council of Technology Assessment in Health Care 2 .



Oestrogen is the collective name for a group of steroid compounds named for their role as the principal female sex hormones. Oestrogens exert strong effects on the skeleton and a number of tissues and organs in the body, which becomes obvious after the menopausal hormonal transition. During the fertile phase of life, the ovaries synthesise oestrogens from androgens in a cyclic pattern under the control of a feedback system involving follicle-stimulating hormone (FSH) and luteinising hormone (LH) from the pituitary gland. Oestrogens exist in three natural forms: oestradiol, oestrone and oestriol. Oestradiol is the predominant and most potent oestrogen during the fertile period. During the approximately 4–5-year-long perimenopausal period, decrease in hormone production in the ovaries occurs gradually and the menstrual cycles become irregular and longer. Markedly increased FSH levels can be measured during these transitional years but oestrogen levels remain normal or even slightly elevated until the last year pre-

menopause ^{117, 119, 151}. Oestrogen levels then wane rapidly but the decline evens out about one year after menopause and oestradiol levels stabilise ^{91, 119}. After the menopause, oestrogens are aromatised in the peripheral fat tissue from androgens produced in the adrenal gland. Oestrone is then the predominant form from which oestradiol is derived in small amounts ¹⁵¹.

Fig. 5.

Schematic figure of average oestrogen and FSH levels throughout the perimenopausal transition.



While its impact on bone accrual and bone loss is obvious, the precise mechanisms by which oestrogen acts on bone tissue have long been incompletely understood. The actions of oestrogen on bone are general, affecting several aspects of bone remodelling, and a number of mechanisms have been proposed. It has been generally considered for a long time that the basic role of oestrogen on bone is to stimulate bone formation and suppress resorption; already in 1940 Albright associated reduced bone formation with oestrogen deficiency ⁶. Since the resorption phase of the bone remodelling process is much shorter than the formation phase, any acceleration of the process means that resorption will occur at a faster rate than bone formation and become predominant. Not until recent years has it been discovered that oestrogen effects seem to be mediated by the RANKL system ⁸⁴ which regulates the balance between osteoblasts and

osteoclasts. Through its α -receptors ⁸⁷, oestrogen inhibits RANKL and thus increases the lifespan and activity of the osteoblasts, and induces apoptosis of the osteoclasts ^{69, 84}. Postmenopausal oestrogen deficiency is associated with increased production of RANKL ⁴² and consequent increased osteoclast predominance and bone resorption. It is also believed that the decline in oestrogen leads to lower responsiveness to mechanical load, which reduces the bone formation effects of physical activity ^{13, 86}. On the structural level, experimental studies have indicated that oestrogen inhibits periosteal bone formation ¹⁶³, and waning oestrogen levels post-menopause have been associated with increased endocortical bone resorption ^{51, 112}. This would be consistent with the oestrogen-driven bone accrual on the endosteal cortex seen in adolescent girls, and women's smaller bones compared to men ^{18, 140}. In addition to its direct effect on the skeleton, oestrogen has also been suggested to be associated with maintenance of vitamin D levels ¹²⁵ and inhibition of the bone's responsiveness to PTH ³³.

External factors affecting the skeleton

Mechanical load

One plausible cause of the increased prevalence of osteoporosis is a more sedentary lifestyle, as our modern way of living has gradually reduced the need for physical activity in everyday life. The skeleton adapts to the applied forces, and in the absence of mechanical load, bone strength will decrease. Already in 1892, the German anatomist-surgeon Julius Wolff stated in his theory, which was to become known as Wolff's law, that bone will adapt when subjected to external forces. Still today, the exact osteogenic mechanism is not known in detail but it is considered that mechanical forces exert strain on the skeleton which responds by forming bone tissue on the loaded site. Based on the mechano-stat theory developed by Frost ⁴⁹, bone adaptation is stimulated by local strain. When mechanical forces exceed a certain level, which is probably genetically predetermined, microdeformation is inflicted on the bone. This is detected by osteocytes, whose position and extended network serve them well in their mechano-sensory function. Osteocytes now enhance osteoblastic bone formation and inhibit osteoclastic bone resorbtion. ^{49, 50, 120, 130, 134, 161, 162}. The net result is local bone formation, which is site-specific - it has e.g. been shown in tennis players that bone mass in the dominant arm is higher than in the non-dominant arm⁸⁵. The varying contour of the cortices also reflects adaptations to site-specific external loads, as e.g. the distal femoral neck is elliptical and wide in order to maximise resistance to bending forces, whereas the proximal femoral neck, which is subjected to

compressive forces, is more circular ¹⁴³. Dynamic, rapid, intermittent, high-impact load is more osteogenic than static load; i.e. short bouts of high-magnitude loading with periods of rest and diversely distributed strains on the bone stimulate bone adaptation more than long-duration, low-impact, monotonous loading ^{131, 162}. The anabolic effects on bone mass accrual and bone structure in the growing skeleton are well-documented and are most pronounced during early puberty, probably owing to the combination of an intense hormonal milieu and the rapid skeletal and muscular growth which itself increases mechanical stimulation of the skeleton. Consequently, pre- and early puberty can be regarded as a "window of opportunity" for optimising peak bone mass. The anabolic effects are further enhanced by a proper dietary calcium intake. ^{66, 81, 90}.

Physical activity

While the effects of physical activity in adolescents ^{66, 81, 90}, young adults ^{25, 95} and athletes ¹⁵⁷ have been an intense field of research, the effects on bone structure in postmenopausal women have not been studied to the same extent. The majority of studies on all patient categories are short-term, and it has not been explored in detail whether the positive effects are maintained in adulthood nor if they could be associated with fracture prevention.

The effect of physical activity on areal BMD in postmenopausal women has been evaluated by dual energy X-ray absorptiometry (DXA) in a number of studies. The vast majority are designed as controlled exercise intervention programmes seldom exceeding two years and with increments in areal BMD of 1-3% ^{95, 147, 166}. In the few studies conducted with peripheral quantitative computed tomography (pQCT), similar short-term intervention programmes have conferred average effects of less than one per cent in volumetric BMD in both trabecular and cortical bone ¹¹⁴, the impact being somewhat more pronounced in the close menopausal period. No significant effects have been documented as regards bone geometry ¹¹⁴ or bone strength ¹⁰⁵.

Also walking for preservation of bone mass in postmenopausal women has been estimated, with significant but modest effects on femoral neck BMD but not in the lumbar spine ⁹⁶. A substantial reduction in hip fracture incidence has been reported in postmenopausal women who walked at least 4 hours a week and did no other exercise ⁴⁷. Leisure physical activity has also been associated with reduced hip fracture risk in men ¹⁰¹. However, these effects could also result from exercise-induced musculoskeletal effects that reduce the fall frequency. American public health recommendations have established a recommended minimum of 30 minutes of daily moderate physical activity five days a week or 20 minutes of high-intensity exercise three days a week for all healthy adults. ⁶³. These

recommendations have also been adopted by the Swedish National Institute of Public Health and the Swedish Society of Medicine.

Osteoporosis

The concept of osteoporosis was spawned already in 1824 by the English surgeon Sir Astley Cooper, who noted a relation between reduced bone mass and hip fractures in elderly ³¹. The term osteoporosis itself is attributed to the French pathologist Jean Lobstein who coined the term in 1835, although probably referring to what today is known as osteogenesis imperfecta type 1 ⁸⁹. Senile osteoporosis was described in 1926 by the German Alwens ⁷ and menopausal osteoporosis was recognised in 1940 by the American endocrinologist Fuller Albright, who discovered the association between oestrogen deficiency and bone loss in postmenopausal women ⁶.

Historically, osteoporosis was a clinical diagnosis based on the presence of fragility fractures, and bone density was estimated visually from roentgenograms. The modern definition stipulates that osteoporosis is a chronic systemic skeletal disease characterised by low bone mass and micro-architectural deterioration of the bone tissue, leading to enhanced bone fragility and as a consequence increased fracture risk ⁸. Since DXA was introduced and widely accepted as the golden standard for bone densitometry, the World Health Organization (WHO) has defined operational criteria of osteoporosis based on DXA measurements of spine and hip in women ¹⁷¹, as listed below. These definitions consider only bone density and not the micro-architectural aspects of bone fragility. The WHO classifications are intended as guidelines for treatment of osteoporosis in postmenopausal women and do not apply to other patient categories.

BMD is reported not only in absolute values of g/cm^2 but also in terms of more easily interpreted T-scores and Z-scores which put the measured values into context.

The T-score represents standard deviations between the subject and average BMD in the healthy young adult population, and is the basis of the osteoporosis classification.

The Z-score represents standard deviations between the subject and average BMD in the age- matched population, or in the measured cohort. A Z-score lower than - 2.0 could indicate the presence of underlying causes other than ageing-related or postmenopausal bone loss. In men and children, where there are no established operational definitions, the Z-score is a useful measure to evaluate osteoporosis and need for treatment.

Diagnostic category	Definition	BMD T-score
Normal	BMD not more than 1SD lower than the average in young adult individuals of the same sex and population	–1 SD
Osteopenia	BMD between 1 and 2.5 SD below the average in young adult individuals of the same sex and population	1–2.5 SD
Osteoporosis	BMD below 2.5 SD below the average in young adult individuals of the same sex and population	-2.5 SD
Manifest or established osteoporosis	BMD below 2.5 SD below the average in young adult individuals of the same sex and population plus at least one fragility fracture	–2.5 SD

Table 1.

The operational osteoporosis classification according to the WHO.

Osteoporosis is classified into two forms: the primary osteoporosis which is idiopathic and includes both the early phase of rapid oestrogen-dependent postmenopausal bone loss in women, and the slower ageing-related bone loss seen in both men and women. The term secondary osteoporosis is used when a specific underlying cause is present, e.g. diseases such as coeliac disease, renal failure, anorexia nervosa, cancers, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, hyperparathyroidism and Cushing's syndrome, or medication such as systemic glucocorticoid (cortisone) treatment.

The original description of menopausal and senile osteoporosis as separate conditions is today outdated and replaced by the current concept of a continuum

where the immediate postmenopausal phase of rapid bone loss passes on to a constant phase of slower bone loss throughout ageing.

Fig. 6.

Normal and osteoporotic bone.



Healthy trabecular bone

Osteoporotic bone with thinning and disconnection of trabeculae

Biomechanical aspects and bone strength

Along with the insight that the complexity of bone fragility goes beyond low BMD, the importance of the physical and biomechanical aspects of bone has gained increasing interest. The tendency among researchers to focus on the notions of bone fragility and bone strength reflects the fact that bone mass is not entirely responsible for fracture risk. Although BMD has been estimated to account for 60–80% of bone strength ²⁰, the amount or density of bone mineral is only one of the bone's *material* properties; others are e.g. the integrity of the collagen fibres and the accumulation of micro-damage in the matrix. The skeleton's ability to withstand outer mechanical forces without fracturing also depends on its *macro-structural* or geometrical properties such as the periosteal diameter (bone width) and the thickness of the cortex; and the *micro-structural* or micro-architectural properties such as the number, thickness and network of the trabeculae, and the porosity and overlapping arrangement of the osteons in the cortices.

Material properties	Structural properties			
	Geometrical properties	Micro-arcl	nitectural properties	
Degree of mineralisation	Periosteal bone width	Trabecular	number thickness connectivity	
Quality and three- dimensional structure of collagen fibres	Cortical thickness	Cortical	porosity overlapping structure of lamellae in the osteons	
Micro-damage accumulation				
Bone turnover rates				

Table 2.

List of material and structural properties of importance for bone strength.

Reduced femoral neck width has been reported in men with hip fracture^{144, 155}, and smaller vertebrae in both men and women with vertebral fractures^{39, 40, 144, 150}. Also longitudinal studies have shown a periosteal expansion of the femoral neck^{164, 165} and the distal radius⁵ but so far no association with increased fracture risk.

Men's larger bones make up a main cause for their higher bone strength and lower fracture incidence. Building large rather than compact bones is a functional adaptation to load – a denser bone than necessary would be energy-consuming to carry and maintain. Increasing bone width produces greater bone strength and is more cost-effective for the body ¹⁴⁰.

When a bone is subjected to outer mechanical forces, or load, it will be deformed. If the load is only moderate, an elastic deformation will be caused, meaning that the bone will resume its original form when the load is released. If the load is heavier, the elastic capacity may be exceeded so that the so-called *yield point* is reached, causing a plastic deformation and micro-fractures of the bone. Even higher load will finally exceed the bone's plastic deformation limit or the *failure point*, and result in complete fracture. The failure point can be regarded as the ultimate limit of the bone strength. In mechanical calculations, load is converted to *stress*, referring to force per unit area, and relative deformation is described as *strain*. This means that a larger bone will be able to consume a higher stress than a smaller bone, which probably pertains to the compensatory mechanism of periosteal expansion with advancing age. The relationship between stress and strain before the yield point is reached represents a measure of the stiffness of the elastic material, or the *Young's modulus*.

Fig. 7.

Load-deformation test on a cortical bone segment. The unloaded segment, I_0 , at upper left and the loaded segment, I, at upper right. The slope of the curve within the elastic region reflects the stiffness of the bone, and the area under the curve represents the energy required to reach the failure point where the bone will fracture.

Picture by Henrik Ahlborg³.



Load can be described in different terms, depending on the direction. Stress can be described as *compressive, tensile* or *shear*; most injuries involve a combination of these forces. Compressive stress is produced by axial load and the bone's resistance is decided by its cross-sectional area, or more simply: bone size. Tensile stress is produced by stretching forces and shear stress is produced by rotational load to the bone. Bending forces apply tensile stress on one side and compressive stress on the other. Theoretically, this would imply that the wider the bone, i.e. the farther away from the long axis the cortex is placed, the higher resistance to bending and shear forces.

Fig. 8. A bending force applied to a tubular bone results in tension on the nearest cortex and compression on the far cortex.

Picture by Henrik Ahlborg³.



The *cross-sectional moment of inertia* and the *section modulus* are two key biomechanical parameters that represent the geometrical contribution to bone strength independently of material properties such as bone mass. These parameters describe the bone's resistance to bending forces and the cross-sectional moment of inertia has proven to correlate well with distal radius strength in cadaver studies ⁹. Since the moment of inertia is proportional to the fourth power of the diameter of the radius, small increases in bone width generate large enhancements of bone strength. In this study, we have calculated a Strength Index by multiplying the section modulus by the cortical bone mineral density ⁶⁸, thus taking both bone mass and skeletal structure into account. The Strength Index has been proven to correlate with mechanical strength in rat bones ⁴⁶ but has to our knowledge never been evaluated with regard to fracture incidence in epidemiological studies. The bone's resistance to torsional forces is described as the polar moment of inertia and is also dependent on the distribution of the bone mass in relation to the bone's neutral axis, i.e. the periosteal and medullary width.

The micro-architecture of the bone is relevant to bone strength because cortical bone is more resistant to axial load, i.e. forces in the direction of the osteons, than perpendicular load and is also more resistant to compressive than tensile forces. Likewise, trabecular bone is more resistant to forces in the same direction as the majority of the trabeculae.

Fig. 9.

Geometrical basis and mathematical formulas of the biomechanical parameters cross-sectional moment of inertia, section modulus and polar moment of inertia. The calculations are based on the assumption that the bone is cylindrical. R_0 represents the outer radius (half the periosteal width) and the R_1 represents the inner radius (half the medullary width).

Picture by Henrik Ahlborg³.



Polar moment of inertia = $(\pi/2)$ (R₀⁴- R₁⁴) Section modulus = $((\pi/4)$ (R₀⁴- R₁⁴)) / R₀

The concept of *periosteal apposition* is that the bone width increases with advancing age, as a compensatory response to decrease in BMD. A widening of the bone increases the cross-sectional moment of inertia and the section modulus, partly preserving bone strength. According to this concept, bone tissue is resorbed from the inner cortical surface, triggered off by the postmenopausal oestrogen deficiency, and deposited at the outer cortical (periosteal) surface. In this way, the cortex would become thinner but placed farther away from the longitudinal axis of the bone, increasing the moment of inertia ¹⁴². This explanatory model is yet to be confirmed in longitudinal bone measurements.

Development of bone fragility – peak bone mass and bone loss

Although the structural properties are gaining increasing attention, bone mass is still regarded as the major determinant of bone fragility ²⁰. Principally, two essential determinants predispose the contribution of bone mass to bone fragility: the maximum amount of mineralised tissue reached at skeletal maturity, known as the peak bone mass, and the magnitude of bone loss after peak bone mass is attained. Peak bone mass is to a large extent decided by genetic or hereditary factors, according to estimations based on twin and family studies between 60 and 80% ^{43, 113, 145, 149}. The genetic contributions are complex, and it seems that a large number of genes are involved, all exerting modest effects. The most extensively investigated candidate genes are those expressing the vitamin D and oestrogen α receptors and collagen type 1α synthesis ^{61, 152}.

The remainder can be influenced by environmental factors during adolescence, particularly in the "window of opportunity" in pre- and early puberty when the fast-growing skeleton is the most susceptible to osteogenic load ^{18, 81, 140}. Physical activity, a proper dietary intake of calcium and proteins, and moderate smoking and alcohol habits are lifestyle factors that can help maximise bone mass accrual during this crucial period ^{18, 81}. The measured BMD increment is chiefly due to an increase in bone size; volumetric BMD remains largely constant. Men's higher BMD is established during puberty, as the later onset and longer duration of puberty in boys results in a longer window of opportunity and consequently larger bones ^{19, 140}.

Peak bone mass is attained at different ages depending on skeletal site, and results have not been consistent. After completed growth bone mass has reached approximately 90% of its maximum, where after bone mineral may be accumulated in the hip and vertebrae up to the age of 20 or slightly longer. In the appendicular skeleton, the pattern is similar but bone mineral accrual seems prolonged and occurs even after the age of 30^{19, 97, 122, 137, 158}. In contrast to peak bone mass, bone loss seems mainly determined by environmental factors; according to recent reports hereditability accounts for 25–50% of the variance in bone loss in both the axial and appendicular skeleton ^{92, 146, 174}. Peak bone mass appears to be maintained up to mid-adulthood through bone remodelling, after which a slow but steady annual decrement in BMD of 0.5–1% begins. Bone loss seems to start at different times depending on the skeletal region; in the vertebrae already in the third decade of life and considerably later in the appendicular skeleton, according to some data not until perimenopause. The onset of menopause

signals a phase of accelerated bone loss amounting to 2–6% annually depending on skeletal site, mainly affecting trabecular bone. After 5–10 years, a steady state is reached and a continuous ageing-related bone loss of 1–2% annually prevails throughout life. $^{4, 30, 44, 45, 52, 58, 121, 128}$

Postmenopausal bone fragility develops as the decreasing oestrogen stimulation of the skeleton increases the frequency of remodelling, resulting in an imbalance so that more bone is resorbed than formed at each remodelling site. This accelerates bone loss and damage to the micro-architectural structure. Trabeculae become fewer, thinner, perforated and disconnected, and cortical bone becomes thinner and porous. In the cortices, bone is resorbed mainly at the endocortical surfaces, partly compensated by periosteal bone formation ^{118, 140}.

Fig. 10.

Schematic pattern of accrual and loss of bone mass in women.



Menopause

The menopause occurs as a natural part of a woman's ageing process and marks the end of the fertile phase of life. The word is derived from the Greek *men* (month) and *pausis* (cessation). Menopause is defined by the WHO as the permanent cessation of menstruation due to the permanent loss of follicular activity ¹⁷⁰, and can be established after one year of amenorrhoea. A catalogue of symptoms is associated with the menopause, all attributed to the oestrogen deficiency which has a universal impact on the female body. Best known are probably the vegetative or vasomotor symptoms such as hot flushes and night sweats. Also atrophic conditions of the urogenital tract are associated with the onset of menopause, and – arguably – cardiovascular disease and psychological effects ¹⁵¹. Oestrogen is also one of the most potent actors in bone remodelling, its impact on the skeleton probably being even stronger than that on glandular tissues ^{115, 116}, resulting in bone loss as one of the most devastating consequences of oestrogen deficiency.

In addition to lower peak bone mass, oestrogen deficiency is the main reason for the higher prevalence of osteoporosis in postmenopausal women compared to men of the same age. It has been estimated that after menopause, a woman loses on average 50% of her trabecular peak bone mass and 30% of her cortical peak bone mass ⁴⁴; almost half of these declines happen in the immediate postmenopausal period ^{124, 126}. All the classical osteoporotic fractures increase after menopause as a result of the bone loss ³⁷, and women with early menopause are at particular risk. There is a body of evidence for the association between early menopause and increased risk of osteoporosis and fracture, although mainly based on cross-sectional or shorter longitudinal data ⁵².

Also increased mortality risk has been associated with women with early menopause. In a review from 2009 by Shuster et al., the overall morbidity and mortality from cardiovascular, neurological and psychiatric diseases was higher in women with early or premature menopause ¹⁴⁸. The chain of events can only be a matter of speculation; it is conceivable that early menopause is the cause of impaired health leading to an earlier death, through unfavourable oestrogendependent effects such as altered lipo-protein profiles ¹⁵³. In a meta-analysis by Salpeter ¹³⁸ overall mortality was reduced by 39% in women who started hormone therapy (HRT) before age 60. Also in the Leisure World Cohort Study long-term HRT was associated with reduced total mortality ¹⁰⁹, supporting the thesis that the increased mortality risk associated with early menopause is mediated by waning oestrogen levels. On the other hand, it could also be that underlying circumstances lead to both early menopause and premature death. In this case, early menopause would be the marker of risk and not the causal factor.

The mean age at menopause in the Western world is 51^{24, 60, 62, 99, 100} although the starting range is wide. *Early menopause* has gained wide recognition as a defined term, referring to menopause before age 45, and *premature menopause*, also known as premature ovarian failure (POF) or premature ovarian insufficiency, occurs before the age of 40. Approximately 10% of women in the Western world reach spontaneous menopause before the age of 45^{160, 167}, and 1% before the age

of 40 ³⁴. Studies have identified some factors associated with early menopause, the most recognised of which are smoking ^{60, 102, 172} and low body weight ^{65, 172}. A special case is menopause induced by surgical removal of the ovaries. Although especially the onset of vasomotor symptoms is reportedly more abrupt, surgical menopause per se does not seem to be associated with an elevated risk of osteoporosis, fracture or mortality; rather this would depend on age at menopause $\frac{52, 148}{2}$.

Risk factors for fracture

With the possible exception of vertebral deformities, low BMD alone cannot cause fracture; a fall or at least a minor trauma is also required. Bone fragility, fall risk and the type and energy of the injury are the three legs that constitute fracture risk. Low BMD is the most easily available measure of bone fragility and one of the strongest predictors of fragility fracture. Hence, measurement of BMD is perhaps the most useful tool for fracture prediction and it is documented that a 1 SD decrease in BMD implies twice the risk of fracture ^{74, 94}. Almost one quarter of all men and half of all women will develop osteoporosis and almost one half of all women will sustain an osteoporotic fracture^{2, 79}. However, according to some data less than half of all patients with fragility fracture actually meet the diagnostic criteria of osteoporosis ¹³⁹. In fact, low BMD is only a surrogate marker of fracture alongside a list of other identified risk factors. While useful for fracture prediction on a group level, low BMD is less reliable when estimating the individual fracture risk. With advancing age, an increasing number of these predictors are likely to accumulate and reduce the contributions of low bone mass and early menopause to fracture risk. The prediction and prevention of osteoporotic fractures have been intensive fields of research in recent decades, and epidemiological data have identified a catalogue of risk factors for osteoporosis, falls and fracture.
Risk factors for falls ⁸²	Risk factors for hip fracture
old age	old age ¹³²
female gender	female gender ¹³²
	early menopause 52
tallness	low BMI ⁷³
gait and balance disorders	low physical activity ^{38, 73}
previous falls	previous fracture ³⁸
sensory impairments	low calcium intake ^{38, 73}
medical co-morbidities	maternal history of (hip) fracture
	low sunlight exposure ⁷³
	hyperparathyroidism ³⁸
Use of benzodiazepines, antidepressants, diuretics, anti-hypertensive, anti- arrythmic, anti-seizure and sedative/hypnotic drugs	use of benzodiazepines or anticonvulsant drugs ³⁸
musculoskeletal diseases	impaired neuromuscular function 38
visual impairment	poor visual acuity ³⁸
postural hypotension	
cognitive impairment	poor mental score ⁷³
	high caffeine intake ³⁸
	late menarche ⁷³
	small bone size ¹⁴⁴
	Risk factors for falls ⁸² old age female gender tallness gait and balance disorders previous falls sensory impairments medical co-morbidities Use of benzodiazepines, antidepressants, diuretics, anti-hypertensive, anti- arrythmic, anti-seizure and sedative/hypnotic drugs musculoskeletal diseases visual impairment postural hypotension cognitive impairment

Table 3.Risk factors for osteoporosis, falls and hip fracture.

Many risk factors overlap and are associated with a generally impaired health. Hip fracture is the most extensively studied fracture because of its devastating consequences for patients and society, and because it is easily evaluated in relation to DXA measurements of hip BMD.

In addition, environmental hazards, sometimes referred to as extrinsic risk factors, further increases the risk of falls. Among these are rugs, slippery surfaces, thresholds, chairs and beds without hand-rails, electrical cords on the floor, insufficient lighting, and improper footwear.

Because fracture risk assessment is complex and goes beyond the information of a single BMD measurement, the FRAX tool was conceived by the WHO and introduced in 2008⁷⁸. It estimates the fracture probability by taking a number of the above-mentioned risk factors into account, and it has been incorporated in clinical guidelines.

Fragility fractures

There are as yet no official or widely accepted definitions of the terms fragility fracture or osteoporotic fracture; different classifications have been used, based on anatomical site or mechanism of trauma. Almost all fractures become more common with advancing age and concomitantly decreasing bone mass, and it seems somewhat arbitrary which fractures should be attributed to bone fragility per se. Typical fractures associated with low-energy trauma in osteoporotic patients are fractures in the trabecular bone of the wrist, proximal humerus, ankle, tibia condyle, hip and pelvis, and vertebral compressions. Fractures of the hip, wrist and vertebrae have long been regarded as the quintessential osteoporotic fractures.

The Colles' fracture of the distal radius is the first osteoporotic fracture that begins to increase notably; the incidence rises rapidly after age 50, i.e. around the onset of menopause. In some countries, a plateau is seen in the seventh decade ³², but in Sweden the incidence seems to rise to steadily throughout ageing ^{17, 23}.

Fig. 11a. Fracture of the distal radius.



Fig. 11b. Compression fractures of the vertebrae.



Vertebral compression fractures begin to rise rapidly after the age of 60 but are difficult to identify since the fracture seldom results from trauma, it is often asymptomatic and no standard classification exists. According to epidemiological

data from Hasserius et al., at least one vertebral deformity was found in 30% of 60-69-year-old women, 40% in 70–79-year-old women, and over 60% in women over 80 years of age ⁶⁴. Vertebral compression fractures typically result in pronounced kyphosis and reduced height.

Fig. 11c. Fracture of the hip.



Hip fracture is the most common fracture after the age of 75 and the most devastating one, associated with the highest risk of co-morbidity and mortality and also the highest financial burden ^{1, 37}. Thus, hip fracture must be regarded as the ultimate consequence of bone fragility. The last century has seen a steady increase in hip fracture incidence in Sweden which now seems to have stabilised at a level of around 18,000 per year ¹³².

Fracture prevention and treatment of osteoporosis

The overall aim of all treatment strategies is to prevent fractures. This includes lifestyle recommendations regarding nutrition, alcohol intake, physical activity and smoking cessation. Strategies for fall prevention are essential for patients at particular risk. These include reduction of extrinsic risk factors for falls in the close environment, of medications that may cause dizziness and imbalance, introduction of walking aids e.g. rollators, and implementation of exercise programmes to improve neuromuscular function. Special hip protector underwear has been developed, with a padding intended to absorb the energy from contusions to the trochanter.

Several fall-prevention intervention programmes have been presented; the most successful of these include multi-modal physical exercise focussed on balance, strength and endurance. Also moderation regarding multi-pharmacy and psychotropic drugs has proven valuable.⁸⁰

The pharmacological treatment includes a number of medications, summarised below.

Vitamin D and calcium substitution is the basis of anti-resorptive therapy. A common dosage is 400-800 IE vitamin D + 500-1000 mg calcium per day, in addition to the current Swedish nutrition recommendations for postmenopausal women of 300-400 IE D-vitamin and 800 mg calcium - equivalent to approximately 8 slices of cheese or 0,7-0.8 litres of milk – per day, stipulated by the National Food Agency. During wintertime in Sweden, the sun is low and UVB light cannot penetrate the atmosphere, but in high summer 15 minutes in the sun a couple of days a week is regarded as sufficient to cover our needs. Vitamin D + calcium combination treatment has a documented effect on bone mass in osteoporotic patients ¹¹⁰ but can only marginally stimulate further mineral accrual in patients with adequate vitamin D levels. Meta-analyses have shown a preventive effect of combination treatment in adequate doses on both hip and other non-vertebral fractures ^{28, 67}, especially in elderly institutionalised women ^{10, 28}. Vitamin D alone does not seem enough to reduce fracture risk ^{10, 28, 67}. Preventive vitamin D + calcium substitution can be recommended for patients with osteopenia or risk of developing osteoporosis.

Bisphosphonates were introduced in 1995 and is today the standard treatment in Sweden against established osteoporosis. The drug is a synthetic pyrophosphate analogue which builds complex with the hydroxy apatite in the bone. It inhibits osteoclast activity, both through direct cytotoxic effect on the osteoclasts and through its close affinity to the bone tissue, which blocks the osteoclasts.

Bisphosphonates are the most extensively studied pharmacological treatment of osteoporosis, with a documented effect on both bone mass preservation and fracture reduction ¹⁶⁹. There is evidence for positive effects on fracture prevention from five years of treatment and on bone mass from ten years' treatment. The effect on vertebral fractures seems solid with a reduction of 30–50%, whereas the documented effects on appendicular fractures have required large numbers needed to treat. Meta-analyses have shown BMD increments of 3–5% in the hip and 5–7% in the lumbar spine for alendronate and risedronate compared to placebo ^{35, 36}.

Because bisphosphonates are retained in the bone tissue for at least ten years, the treatment can often be discontinued after five years in order to avoid accumulation or micro-fractures; bisphosphonates suppress not only bone resorption but also the normal physiologic remodelling process necessary for reconstruction and maintenance of the bone tissue. The consequence could be an adynamic bone with impaired repair of micro-damage which then would accumulate ¹⁰⁸. This could theoretically result in stress fractures, particularly the typical bilateral subtrochanteric insufficiency fracture which has been reported in patients taking bisphosphonates, although cases are very few in relation to the total exposure. Bisphosphonates are administered per os once a week or as an injection every three months and are combined with vitamin D + calcium supplementation. The patient is given strict instructions as to how to take the drug in order to maximise uptake and minimise adverse effects from the intestines.

Strontium ranelate has entered the market in recent years and is currently the third drug of choice in Sweden. Its mechanism is not entirely clear, but strontium acts similarly to calcium and is infiltrated in the bone tissue. It inhibits the osteoclasts but may also have some anabolic effects. There is documentation of reduced fracture incidence and BMD increases on parity with bisphosphonates, although no direct comparison studies exist ^{107, 123}.

Recently, **denosumab** has also been introduced, a monoclonal antibody inhibiting the RANKL (receptor activator of nuclear factor kappa-B ligand) which is the common factor mediating osteoclast development. The few studies so far have indicated an effect of denosumab on BMD equal to bisphosphonates ²², although they have not been directly compared.

Hormone replacement therapy, HRT, are oestrogen preparations with a long tradition and well-documented solid effect on both bone mass in postmenopausal women ¹⁶⁸ and fracture risk ^{133, 159}. However, HRT has been radically re-evaluated after the publication of two highly influential randomised controlled trials, Women's Health Initiative (WHI) ¹³³ and Heart and Estrogen/progestin Replacement Study (HERS) ⁷², where oestrogen, contrary to previous belief, was reported to confer no protective effect and even increased the risk of cardiovascular disease ⁹³. In addition, HRT increases the risk of breast cancer and venous thrombo-embolism. Selective Estrogen Receptor Modulators (SERMs) were developed to block oestrogen-mediated breast proliferation while maintaining the bone-preserving effect; results showed protective effects on breast cancer but were not reinforcing as regards cardiovascular disease, stroke or thrombo-embolism ¹². The findings on the cardiovascular effects of HRT have been contentious, and in a meta-analysis by Salpeter ¹³⁸ overall mortality was actually reduced by 39% in women who started hormone therapy before age 60. Also in the Leisure World Cohort Study, long-term HRT was associated with

reduced total mortality ¹⁰⁹. Reports indicate that bone is more sensitive to oestrogen than other tissues ^{115, 116}, which suggests a potential breakpoint below which the skeleton could be stimulated without adverse effects. However, given the deterrent effects of the WHI and HERS studies and the growing number of alternatives for osteoporosis treatment ⁸³, it seems unlikely that oestrogen preparations would regain their position as first drug of choice.

PTH preparations are the only pharmacological agent in regular use with anabolic effects on the skeleton. Beneficial effects are documented on BMD, bone size and micro-architecture and on fracture risk ⁵⁹. Treatment is administered with daily subcutaneous injections, is expensive and reserved for patients with manifest osteoporosis or an estimated high fracture risk e.g. due to secondary osteoporosis.

Calcitonin preparations are usually administered by injections, in cases with Paget's disease (osteitis deformans) or hypercalcaemia secondary to malignancies, but are currently not recommended for treatment of postmenopausal osteoporosis.

Bone densitometry

Bone densitometry is based on the principle of absorption of radiation in the bone mineral. The absorptive ability of calcium hydroxy apatite, which is much greater than that of soft tissues, means that radiation can be used for assessing bone density. Different estimates are used to describe the amount of bone mineral and a number of measurement techniques have been developed.

The first bone densitometer was constructed in the USA in the early 1960s and marked the beginning of the era of bone densitometry. Cameron and Sorenson described single-photon absorptiometry (SPA) in *Science* 1963²⁶. At the same time, Bo Nilsson was developing a similar apparatus at the Department of Orthopaedics at Malmö General Hospital. After Cameron and Sorenson's publication, Bo Nilsson travelled to the United States to acquire an Americium radiation source, allegedly kept it in his chest pocket during the journey home and manually carved out its proper size with a knife before inserting it in his equipment to complete his own SPA densitometer. Bo Nilsson described his methods in 1964¹⁰⁶ and the Malmö General Hospital soon became a pioneer centre for bone densitometry, systematically refining its field of application.

Bone mass estimates

Bone mass is a non-specific and today somewhat antiquated term describing the amount of bone mineral. As bone densitometry gradually became more standardised – and especially with the implementation of DXA – the terminology has become more specified. The term bone mass is still used in general discussions, but in bone densitometry assessments the specific measure is preferred.

BMD – the standard measure produced by the bone densitometry equipment in use today, e.g. SPA, DXA and also pQCT, is in fact areal bone mineral density (aBMD), presented as g/cm². aBMD takes the periosteal diameter but not the depth of the measured bone into account. This is a source of error since a large bone will contain more bone mineral in the measured section than a small bone although the actual density is not necessarily higher; this will produce a falsely elevated aBMD value (fig. 15). A smaller bone will produce a lower aBMD value than a larger bone, although the actual density may be the same. This is a confounding factor that at least to some extent explains the lower BMD found in women compared to men.

BMC – bone mineral content, is a one-dimensional measure of the total amount of bone mineral in the scanned skeletal section, without regard to the width or depth of the measured bone. Consequently, BMC is likewise always higher in larger bones. However, for the same reason BMC is a more reliable estimate in longitudinal studies on changes in bone mass, since the results are not obscured by changes in bone size. BMC is presented as g/cm or just grams.

vBMD – volumetric bone mineral density (g/cm³), sometimes referred to as bone mineral apparent density, is the true bone mineral density, measured threedimensionally and taking both bone width and bone depth into account. While vBMD is the technically most exact estimate of bone density, it is in one respect a too narrow measure. Once the technique for assessing vBMD was developed, it proved that e.g. boys' higher bone mass compared to girls was conditioned by larger bones, not denser bone tissue –sex differences in adolescent vBMD are in fact modest ^{118, 140}. Today, only quantitative computed tomography (QCT) offers three-dimensional bone measurements. Fig. 12.

Measures of bone mass and their geometrical basis.

Adapted with permission from the Swedish Council of Technology Assessment in Health Care 1 .



Principally, bone densitometry is performed for two purposes: to measure the BMD e.g. for the diagnosis of osteoporosis; or to evaluate changes in bone mass, e.g. in longitudinal studies or for evaluation of osteoporosis treatment. The adequacy of bone densitometry methods is discussed in terms of accuracy and precision. Accuracy refers to the ability of the method to reproduce the true value of the subject, and is particularly important in cross-sectional studies when only one single measurement value is used. Precision is the degree to which the same value is obtained at repeated measurements of the same subject and is also called reproducibility. Depending on the purpose of the measurements, the preferable method may depend on whether its accuracy or precision is high. In longitudinal studies, a method with high precision is paramount if e.g. bone loss is to be measured reliably. Precision is affected by a number of factors, e.g. the phenomenon of counting statistics, calcifications and other degenerative abnormalities, imprecision caused by subject movements during the scan or the inability of the operator to relocate the exact region of interest. Precision is expressed either in standard deviations (SD) or as the coefficient of variation (SD in per cent).

Fig. 13. Illustration of precision and accuracy in bone densitometry.



Bone densitometry techniques

Single-photon absorptiometry (SPA) uses ionising radiation of photons, i.e. gamma radiation and measures the bone two-dimensionally. It is applied on the appendicular skeleton, almost exclusively at the distal forearm, although in the early days the calcaneus, proximal tibia or distal femur were also used. The apparatus consists of a rectilinear scan with a gamma radiation source (usually Americium 241) moving across the bone and a scintillation detector following simultaneously. Because of the single energy beam, the scan cannot differentiate between absorption in soft tissue and bone and must therefore be applied to peripheral parts of the body with little soft tissue. The thickness of the soft tissue must also be constant around the perimeter of the measured limb, which is achieved by placing a rubber cuff around the forearm to compress the soft tissue. The cuff is water-filled and approximately of the same density as the soft tissue. Bone mineral density is calculated by multiplying the measured thickness of the

bone by the density of bone mineral (approximately 3000 mg/cm³). SPA also allows estimation of the width of the bone, using the graphical illustrations of the scan. The thickness of the cortex is calculated as the difference between the periosteal diameter (bone width) and the medullary diameters. The accuracy of the SPA method is approximately 9% ¹⁰⁴ and the precision 1-2% ^{1, 27, 98, 103}.

The peripheral measurement site at the distal forearm has several advantages. It is convenient for the subject and easily accessible. This facilitates the positioning of the subject which otherwise is a source of error. Furthermore, the distal forearm has relatively little soft tissue surrounding the bone, which makes the location suitable for a non-invasive method and the handling easier.

The original measure produced from SPA was presented as bone mineral content (BMC), but the unit used was g/cm^2 . With the standardisation of terminology in the 1990s, the estimate was renamed bone mineral density (BMD), while the unit was kept the same. BMD is the adequate term since the measurement is two-dimensional and BMC today refers to one-dimensional bone measures.

Fig. 14.

The graphical representation of the output of the SPA scan. The absorption counts indicate how much radiation passes through the tissues, i.e. the radiation that is not absorbed. The baseline represents attenuation in the cuff and soft tissues, which is subtracted when calculating the density of the bone mineral. The trace also marks the contours of the bones and thus allows estimation of the total width, medullary width and cortical thickness.

Picture by Henrik Ahlborg³.



Dual energy X-ray Absorptiometry (DXA) was introduced in 1987 and has become the standard bone densitometry method. In 1994 the WHO established the criteria of osteopenia and osteoporosis as standard deviation change from reference BMD values in young healthy individuals (T-values), based on DXA measurements. In absolute numbers, these cut-off values for osteoporosis are 0.706 g/cm² for hip BMD and 0.907 g/cm² for lumbar spine BMD. Often, the standardised T- and Z-scores are used to allow comparison with reference populations. Hip and lumbar spine are the most common measurement sites but also whole-body scans are possible, including evaluations of muscle and fat tissue. The technique uses two low-dose X-ray beams of different energy levels where the low-energy beam is absorbed only in soft tissue and the high-energy beam is absorbed in both bone and soft tissue. Subtraction of the low-energy scan values provides estimates of BMC and aBMD. DXA measures the amount of bone mineral per unit area (aBMD) of a section of bone - it is two-dimensional and does not take the size and shape of the bone into account, which is its main limitation. An algorithm called Hip Strength Analysis (HSA) was developed by Beck et al.¹⁵ and Yoshikawa et al.¹⁷³ to estimate femoral neck strength variables such as cross-sectional moment of inertia and section modulus by approximating the three-dimensional geometry from the antero-posterior image of the DXA scan. DXA measurements are afflicted with some confounders since degenerative changes on the vertebrae such as compressions, osteophytes and decreased disc height, vascular calcifications, and surgical implants may produce a falsely elevated value. In spite of its limitations, DXA is today widely implemented to evaluate bone health and diagnose osteoporosis, and is robustly associated with fracture risk ⁷⁴. In addition, basically all pharmacological treatments are developed and evaluated in relation to bone mass measurements by DXA. The precision of DXA ranges from 1–3% and the accuracy 3–9%, depending on measurement site

Peripheral quantitative computed tomography (pQCT) is the most recent contribution to the arsenal of bone densitometry equipment. QCT models have also been used previously but involve high radiation doses at central parts of the body. The pQCT technique was developed to be more easily manageable and more favourable as regards radiation, since the measurement sites are the forearm and lower leg, distant from the vital organs. The QCT methods provide three-dimensional measures of BMD and bone geometry and distinguish between cortical and trabecular bone. Total bone area and the cortical, trabecular and medullary areas are measured, whereas periosteal diameter and cortical thickness are approximated by assuming the bone to be cylindrical. Muscle and fat tissue density is also measured. With the recent introduction of high-resolution pQCT systems (HR-QCT), even more refined assessments are possible with estimations

of the micro-architectural properties such as trabecular size and number. The precision is less than 1% for pQCT and 0.3-3.9% for high-resolution pQCT ¹³⁵.

Fig. 15.

Effects of bone size on bone mineral measures in two 1 cm sections of bone. The bones have the same true BMD, but aBMD becomes double in the larger bone because of the inability of two-dimensional techniques to capture differences in bone size

Picture by Henrik Ahlborg³.



Aims of the study

The overall aim of this study was to prospectively evaluate risk factors for bone fragility and fractures in postmenopausal women, with particular attention to early menopause, physical activity and changes in bone density and bone size.

Our specific aims were:

To estimate whether menopause before age 47 affects the risk of osteoporosis, fracture and mortality also in a long-term perspective.

To identify independent risk factors for fracture risk in postmenopausal women.

To evaluate whether menopause before age 47 is an independent predictor of fracture and mortality or if its impact is mediated by other factors related to menopause.

To evaluate whether bone loss is affected by moderate physical activity in a longterm perspective in postmenopausal women.

To evaluate whether bone size and bone structure are affected by moderate physical activity in a long-term perspective in postmenopausal women.

To assess rates of bone loss in different time periods in relation to menopause.

To assess whether the periosteal expansion associated with the bone loss exists only in the first postmenopausal decade or if it continues in a longer perspective.

To assess whether mean estradiol levels or changes in estradiol levels could be correlated to bone loss and changes in bone size in the early postmenopausal period.

Hypotheses

Menopause before the age of 47 affects bone mineral density, fracture risk and mortality in a long-term perspective.

Menopause before the age of 47 is an independent risk factor for fracture and mortality.

Moderate physical activity in the postmenopausal period is associated with reduced bone loss and increased bone width.

Bone loss is highest during the eight years immediately following menopause, and remains constant thereafter.

Periosteal expansion occurs as long as bone loss occurs all throughout ageing.

Bone loss and periosteal expansion after menopause are both associated with a decline in serum oestradiol levels.

Material and Methods

The Malmö Perimenopausal Project was initiated in 1977 by the professors Bo Nilsson and Olof Johnell as a collaboration between the Departments of Orthopaedics and Gynaecology at the then Malmö General Hospital. The original aim was to study changes in hormone levels and bone mass during the menopausal transition. As the studied women had left the perimenopausal stage, the endocrine assessments ended, whereas the study continued at the Orthopaedic Department with repeated bone measurements. This resulted in a prospective observational population-based cohort study of unique length.

Subjects

The studied population consisted of 395 women, all born in the latter half of 1929 and recruited from the populations registers of the city of Malmö, Sweden. When the first measurements began in 1977, the women were 48 years old. At baseline, general health and lifestyle parameters were noted by questionnaires and personal interviews. Anthropometric measurements were taken and forearm bone mass was measured with SPA.

Of the original 395 women, five were later omitted since their baseline measurements could not be retrieved, leaving 390 women to be included (**Papers I** and IV). At baseline, 109 women were postmenopausal, 45 declined continuous participation in repeated measurements and 49 were not eligible because of irregular menstruations, or interfering medication or diseases. This left 192 women who entered the longitudinal study. In the first five years, 17 women were excluded because of relocation or surgical menopause, 4 because of technical measurement errors and 15 because of perimenopausal HRT. In the ensuing 20 years, further 36 women were lost to follow-up owing to death, relocation or withdrawal for medical or personal reasons. In 2002, 120 women attended the 11th measurement at the age of 72, and 112 subjects with technically sufficient SPA measurements and complete questionnaires were included in **Paper II.** At the 12th and last measurement at age 76, 100 women participated. Twelve of these had

insufficient SPA measurements, and 7 had diseases or medications interfering with bone metabolism, leaving 81 women to be included in **Paper III**.

During the first twenty years of the study, bone measurements were done on average every second year. In 2001, at age 72, all original study subjects who were still alive and could be located were invited to a follow-up measurement. This included bone density measurements with DXA and spine radiograms in addition to SPA, anthropometric measurements, and questionnaires. These measurements were repeated at the 12th and last measurement series in 2005–07.

Fig. 16.

Flowchart of participants from 1977 to 2011.



Determination of menopausal status and age

In **Papers I** and **IV**, the 390 women were divided into categories according to menopausal status at study start. All women were 48 years old at study start, and to be certain to observe the WHO criteria that requires 12 months of amenorrhoea, we counted one year backwards so that age 47 became the cut-off value. This

resulted in one group of 61 women with menopause before age 47 and one group of 329 women with menopause at age 47 or later.

In the cohorts in **Paper II** and **III**, all women were premenopausal at study start and followed across their natural menopause which could be determined to the exact day by means of hormone measurements and questionnaire information on bleeding patterns.

Fracture ascertainment

We identified fractures sustained by the 390 women through repeated searches of hospital registrations and digitised databases, from age 48 until death, relocation or until the end-point date 30 September 2011 (age 82). The fracture registration period thus spanned 34 years, and since the incident fractures were objectively registered through their hospital attendances all women could be included, even those who declined follow-up BMD measurements. The fracture registration system at the department has been thoroughly evaluated and used in numerous epidemiological fracture studies ^{16, 53, 76}. All patients in the Malmö region attend the same trauma unit as there is only one emergency department in the city, and all radiographic examinations were routinely examined by two radiologists and then registered and indexed. Radiographs and reports have been kept on file for each subject since the beginning of the last century. Residents of Malmö who sustain fractures in other geographical regions are referred to the Orthopaedic Department of Skåne University Hospital in Malmö for follow-up. Fewer than three per cent of all fracture patients in the city visit a private physician and most of these cases are minor fractures not necessitating treatment, such as non-dislocated digit fractures ^{16, 53, 76}. Classified fractures are verified by the radiologists' original reports. Fragility fractures were defined as low-energy fractures (a fall on the same level) of the wrist, proximal humerus, spine, hip, pelvis, tibia condyle and ankle. Nonclinical asymptomatic vertebral fractures and non-osteoporotic high-energy fractures were not included in our calculations. Nine participants who had relocated to other regions in Sweden were telephoned and asked whether they had sustained any fracture. If fractures were reported, they were verified through case reports acquired from the respective hospital. In 11 women, fracture records could not be obtained as these women had either died after having relocated or could not be located. In these cases, we used the relocation date as the end-point data in the risk calculations.

Mortality registration

Mortality data during the 34-year follow-up period were obtained from the national population registers. At regular intervals, data on the number of deceased and death dates were acquired from the national population authorities. These data were complete in all but 9 cases; these were subjects who had left the study and moved abroad. Information on cause of death was not obtained; this is not recorded by the population registers and we did not have ethical approval to gather such data.

Bone measurements

Bone measurements were done by single-photon absorptiometry (SPA), which today is an outdated method, but it was the best one available in 1977. However, SPA was suitable for our longitudinal study design because of its high precision, low radiation doses and because estimation of bone structure is also possible. We used the method described by Nauclér et al., where bone is measured at one mainly trabecular site 1 cm proximally of the ulnar styloid process, and at one mainly cortical site 6 cm proximally of the ulnar styloid process ¹⁰³. The radii and ulnae of both arms were measured, and one average value from all four bones was used. The apparatus constructed by Professor Bo Nilsson in 1964 was used for all bone measurements with replacement only of the radiation source in 1980. The same anatomical site was used at all measurements and the same technician analysed all data. In the papers presented in this thesis, only data from the proximal site were used. This is for reasons of technical quality, since the ageingrelated attrition is more pronounced on trabecular bone, which makes edge detection less reliable. Thus it is more difficult to obtain measurements of sufficient quality with increasing age. Assessments of a standardised phantom at least every second week were done all through the study period and did not detect any long-term drift of the densitometer. Since the radiation source was replaced in 1980, all bone mass measurements thereafter were recalculated with a correction factor provided from the phantom measurement data.

The precision of our SPA measurements was monitored with repeated measurements of a standardised phantom at least every second week. The week-to-week variation over one year was found to be just below 1% (coefficient of variation), which can be explained by the stochastic nature (the intrinsic random variation) of radiation and by the difficulty in reproducing the exact positioning of

the subjects. The precision measured as the year-to-year variation between age 48 and age 72 was 1.6% for BMD and 1.8% for bone width, based on the phantom data. The precision of the method was also assessed as 20 subjects were measured on two different occasions not more than a month apart. This *in vivo* coefficient of variation was 4%. Linear regression equations of the phantom data showed that the long-term drift of the densitometer was only 0.1% per year (95% CI –0.2, 0.4) for BMD and 0.08% per year (95% CI –0.01, 0.17) for bone width. ³

The graphical illustration of the scan marks off the outer and inner edges of the cortex, provided that the technical quality is sufficient. This allows estimating the periosteal diameter (total bone width) and the medullary width, and the cortical thickness is the difference between the two. The estimate of cortical thickness from the graph of the scan had a reproducibility of 8%¹⁰³. The total crosssectional area, the medullary area and the cortical area can be calculated by assuming the bone to be cylindrical [area = $(\text{diameter})^2 \cdot \pi/4$]. The densitometer measures the areal bone mineral density (aBMD) as mg per cm². The bone mineral content (BMC) in mg/cm was calculated as the aBMD divided by bone width. Volumetric BMD or bone mineral apparent density (BMAD) in mg/cm³ was calculated as bone mineral content per cortical area. The cross-sectional moment of inertia was calculated as $[(\text{periosteal diameter/2})^4 - (\text{medullary diameter/2})^4]$. $\pi/4$ and the section modulus as [cross-sectional moment of inertia / (periosteal diameter/2)]. A Strength Index, taking both bone mass and skeletal structure into account, was calculated as the product of the section modulus and the bone mineral apparent density ⁶⁸.

It can be added that originally, the estimate produced from SPA was denoted bone mineral content (BMC), but the unit used was g/cm^2 . As bone densitometry became more standardised, especially with the implementation of DXA in the 1990s, the measure from SPA was changed to bone mineral density (BMD), and the unit was kept the same. BMD is the adequate term since the measurement is two-dimensional and BMC today refers to one-dimensional bone measures.

At age 72 and 77, BMD (g/cm²) was also measured by dual energy X-ray absorptiometry (DXA; GE Lunar Corp., Madison, Wisconsin, USA; Lunar Prodigy[®]) in the hip and lumbar spine and was used for the osteoporosis diagnosis in **Paper 1**.

Fig. 17.

Bone measurement in the SPA apparatus.



Endocrinological measurements

The women who were still premenopausal, i.e. had cyclic although not necessarily regular bleedings (at least four episodes during the last 6 months), were invited to enter a prospective perimenopausal study. The purpose was to assess changes in endocrine levels during the menopausal transition and to determine age at menopause as exactly as possible. Menopause was defined according to the criteria established by the WHO ¹⁷⁰. Thus, the onset of menopause was determined retrospectively, after a period of 12 months of spontaneous amenorrhoea along with elevated levels of follicle-stimulating hormone (FSH).

Blood samples were drawn every 3 months during the first year, then every 6 months until one year after menopause, and thereafter every 12 months up to ten years post-menopause. Serum levels of luteinising hormone (LH) and follicle-stimulating hormone (FSH) were measured with double antibody

radioimmunoassay technique and started to increase five years before menopause. LH culminated within the first postmenopausal year and FSH 2–3 years postmenopause. Thereafter, both gonadotropins declined gradually. Serum oestrogen levels started to decrease during the 6-month perimenopausal period, more marked in oestradiol than in oestrone. In the following three years, the declines were moderate and parallel in both. Mean values 3.5 years post-menopause were 102 pmol/l for oestradiol and 148 pmol/l for oestrone. No decrease in oestrogen levels were found 3–8 years post-menopause ¹¹⁹.

Questionnaires

At baseline and at all follow-up measurements, general health and lifestyle data were registered through questionnaires and personal interviews. These included data on amounts of physical activity, nutritional intake, number of children, smoking, current and previous medication, and diseases.

At age 72, a detailed questionnaire on habits of physical activity was used. The women were asked to specify hours per week of everyday, general physical activity such as walking, cycling, gardening, swimming and scheduled physical exercise at the time of their menopause, five, ten and fifteen years after menopause, and currently. These data were used for **Paper II**.

Anthropometric measurements

Height and body weight were assessed at each follow-up examination with standard manual scales and weight meters. Grip strength for each hand was measured at baseline and at the two last measurements with a Martin vigorometer (Heinrich C. Ulrich, Werkstätten für Medizinmechanik, Ulm-Donau, Germany), and an average value of three attempts was noted.

Statistical methods

All statistical processing was done with STATISTICA software, version 7.1

In all papers, descriptive data are presented as means with 95 confidence intervals.

In **Papers I and IV**, group comparisons were done with student's *t* test between means in numeric variables and chi-squared tests in binary variables. In **Paper I**,

comparisons of the outcome variables – fracture and mortality – were made by calculating risk ratios as incidence per 10³ person years and rate ratios by dividing the group incidences, and Kaplan-Meier survival curves presented with log-rank tests. Risk of osteoporosis was calculated with chi-squared tests. In **Paper IV**, univariate and multivariate survival analyses were done with Cox's proportional hazard regressions when calculating risk ratios for fracture and mortality.

In **Papers II and III**, annual percentual changes in bone mass and bone structure variables during different time periods were calculated for each woman as the ratio of the slope fitted to each woman's repeated measurements divided by the baseline value. In **Paper II**, analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used for estimating group differences in changes over time in e.g. bone loss, and when significant, confounders were adjusted for with analysis of co-variance (ANCOVA). Chi-squared tests were used for estimating group differences in binary variables and fracture rates per 10³ and risk ratios for fracture were calculated.

In Paper III, linear regression equations were used for examining the association between variables.

Summary of papers

Paper I: Early Menopause and Risk of Osteoporosis, Fracture and Mortality:

A 34-Year Prospective Observational Study in 390 Women

Introduction: Early menopause is a recognised risk factor for osteoporosis and fracture risk. This notion is based mainly on cross-sectional and short-term studies with a retrospective definition of age at menopause. Furthermore, some authors suggest that the influence of early menopause fades after the age of 70.

Aim: To determine whether the risks of osteoporosis, fragility fracture and mortality associated with early menopause prevail in a long-term perspective.

Methods: 390 women were studied from age 48, menopausal status was noted at baseline with age 47 as threshold for early menopause, and fractures and mortality were registered until age 82. BMD was measured at age 77.

Results: Women with menopause before age 47 had a risk ratio of 1.83 (95% CI 1.22, 2.74) for osteoporosis at age 77, a risk ratio of 1.68 (1.05, 2.57) for fragility fracture and a mortality risk of 1.59 (1.04, 2.36).

Conclusions: Menopause before age 47 is associated with increased risk of mortality, of sustaining fragility fractures, and of osteoporosis at age 77.

Paper II: Physical activity reduces bone loss in the distal forearm in postmenopausal women – A 25-year prospective study

Introduction: Numerous studies have shown that bone mass in postmenopausal women can be slightly increased by physical exercise. However, the vast majority have been intervention studies with high-intensity training programmes and a duration of 1–3 years. Effects of physical activity on bone structure have not been evaluated.

Aim: To determine whether moderate everyday physical activity could be associated with reduced postmenopausal bone loss also in the long-term perspective and with changes in bone structure.

Methods: Bone mass and bone structure of the distal forearm were evaluated in 91 moderately physically active and 21 inactive women with repeated SPA

measurements starting at menopause and continuing for 25 years. A strength index was calculated, taking both bone mass and bone structure into account.

Results: The mean annual loss in BMC was 1.2% (95% CI 1.1, 1.3) in the physically active and 1.6% (1.3, 1.8) in the inactive women (after adjustment for menopausal age p=0.02). The mean annual decline in the strength index was 0.7% (0.6, 0.8) in the physically active and 1.2% (0.8, 1.5) in the inactive women (p=0.004). At age 77, BMC was 0.5 SD (0.1, 1.0) higher in the physically active women. No group differences in changes in bone structure were found.

Conclusions: Physical activity is also in a long-term perspective associated with reduced postmenopausal bone loss, but does not appear to affect bone structure.

Paper III: Changes in Forearm Bone Mass and Bone Size after Menopause – a Mean 24-Year Prospective Study

Introduction: The rapid bone loss in the early postmenopausal oestrogendependent phase is followed by a slower rate of bone loss all throughout ageing. In the early phase, bone loss is accompanied by an increase in bone width, which partially preserves bone strength. This periosteal expansion is described by Ahlborg up to age 67 and in cross-sectional studies.

Aims: To determine rates of bone loss in different intervals after menopause; whether the periosteal expansion continues in higher ages; and whether it is associated with the decline in oestrogen levels following menopause.

Methods: 81 women without bone-interfering diseases or medication were followed from menopause and on average 24 years onwards with repeated SPA measurements of the distal forearm. Annual rates of bone loss and bone size were calculated in three intervals: 0-8 years post-menopause, 8-16 years post-menopause and 16-28 years post-menopause. In the first interval, the rates were correlated with mean serum oestrogen levels. A strength index was calculated, taking both bone mass and bone structure into account.

Results: In the three periods, the annual loss in aBMD was 2.0% (1.6, 2.4), 1.0% (0.6, 1.4) and 1.0% (0.7, 1.3), and the annual periosteal expansion was 1.0% (0.8, 1.3), 0.0% (-0.3, 0.3) and 0.0% (-0.2, 0.2). aBMD became significantly lower 5 years after menopause, periosteal diameter significantly wider after 5 years, and the Strength Index only became significantly lower 12 years after menopause. The serum oestrogen levels correlated moderately in the period 0–8 years with the bone loss (r=0.51, p<0.001) but less with the increase in bone width (r=-0.22, p=0.06).

Conclusions: Postmenopausal bone loss is highest during the first decade, thereafter it continues at a slow, steady level. Postmenopausal periosteal expansion

in the distal forearm is found only in the first postmenopausal decade and is not strongly associated with oestrogen levels.

Paper IV: Low BMD is an independent predictor of fracture and early menopause of mortality in post-menopausal women – A 34-year prospective study

Introduction: Early menopause has been recognised as a risk factor for both fracture and mortality, and our first paper also described this association. However, it is less investigated whether early menopause is a risk factor in its own right, or whether the risk is mediated by other associated factors. In this paper, we expand our first study by taking a number of potential risk factors for fracture into account, to determine whether the risk associated with early menopause remains after adjustments.

Methods: A set of well-recognised risk factors for fracture were registered at age 48 in 390 north European women who were then followed for 34 years. Fragility fractures and mortality were registered continuously. At age 82, risk ratios for each baseline variable were calculated with Cox's proportional hazard regression analysis.

Aims: To identify risk factors for fragility fractures and mortality in women aged 48, and specifically, to determine whether early menopause is an independent predictor of fragility fracture.

Results: In a multivariate analysis, only baseline BMD remained an independent risk factor for fracture, with a risk ratio of 1.36 (1.15, 1.62) per SD decrease; early menopause reached an almost significant risk ratio. In a multivariate analysis of mortality risk, both early menopause (RR 1.62 [1.09, 2.39]) and smoking (2.16 [1.53, 3.06]) were independent predictors.

Conclusions: Low BMD at age 48 is an independent predictor for fragility fractures. The predictive ability of early menopause is at least partially attributed to other associated risk factors, chiefly low BMD. Early menopause and smoking were found in this study to be independent predictors for mortality.

General discussion

The overall aim of this thesis was to evaluate predictors of bone fragility and fractures in postmenopausal women. Numerous risk factors have been recognised in many previous reports, but there is a shortage of long-term evaluations. Our accumulated knowledge is mainly based on cross-sectional studies, often with fracture data gathered from questionnaires or interviews. However, in order to initiate effective preventive measures, risk factors should be recognised early, long before fracture risk is imminent. All fragility fractures become more common with increasing age, and prospective studies are required to identify risk factors in advance. In women, the onset of menopause heralds a defining period marked by accelerated bone loss with effects that may prevail into high ages. Consequently, the perimenopausal period seems an opportune time for efforts to prevent fragility fractures. It is also uncertain whether the impact of early menopause actually lasts until the ages when fragility fractures rise exponentially in incidence, since some reports indicate a diminishing influence with increasing age

With this perspective, our aim was to increase the level of evidence and verify or reject current beliefs by means of a population-based longitudinal study design where fracture and mortality data were collected from national and hospital registers. The unique length of this study and the prospective design allowed us to estimate predictors of bone fragility and fracture with the starting point in the perimenopausal period and with an endpoint in the ages where fragility fractures have risen exponentially.

In this study, we intended to cover several aspects of bone fragility in women. One focus is early menopause, one of the most important risk factors for bone fragility and fracture in women (**Papers I** and **IV**). Physical activity is one important lifestyle-related health factor that the individual herself can influence, the long-term effects of which are evaluated in **Paper II**. We measure rates of bone loss after menopause and also highlight the changes in bone size, which is an important contributor to bone strength (**Paper III**).

Effects of early menopause

Early menopause is one of the strongest predictors of osteoporosis and fragility fracture in women ^{52, 82}, and has also been associated with high mortality ¹⁴⁸. The widely accepted definition of early menopause refers to menopause before the age of 45. The women in our study were all 48 years old at baseline and were dichotomised according to menopausal status at study start. To be certain to observe the WHO criteria that requires 12 months of amenorrhoea, we counted one year backwards from the age at baseline, which resulted in age 47 as the threshold value. This division into two categories allowed stringent group comparisons, whereas a dichotomisation according to the common level of age 45, or calculations involving the exact age at menopause, would have had to be based on patient recall with risk of bias. In comparison, the average age at menopause in women in the Western world is 51 ^{24, 60, 62, 99, 100}.

The menopausal transition and its implications for the female body are driven by a decline in serum oestrogen levels. This entails comprehensive effects on the female body, among which bone loss is one of the most pronounced. The crucial role of oestrogen in maintaining skeletal health is still poorly understood in terms of mode of action, but bone loss is evidently accelerated during the first postmenopausal decade where approximately 25% of the trabecular bone mass and 15% of the cortical bone mass is lost ^{44, 124, 126}. Although a steady state prevails thereafter with a continuous slower rate of bone loss throughout ageing, an early onset of menopause confers a higher risk of developing osteoporosis ^{4, 44, 45, 52, 58, 121}.

¹²⁸. In addition to bone loss, the peak bone mass acquired during adolescence is a principal determinant for future risk of osteoporosis and fracture ^{38, 41, 70, 75}. It has been estimated that about half of the variance in bone mass at age 70 is predicted by the peak bone mass ⁷¹, which is reached at around age 20 in the hip and vertebrae and in the ages 30–40 in the distal forearm ^{19, 97, 122, 137, 158}. Low peak bone mass in combination with postmenopausal bone loss is responsible for the higher prevalence of osteoporosis in women compared to men.

Not without reason, the impact of early menopause on osteoporosis and fracture risk has been suggested to attenuate with advancing age ^{52, 54, 56}, given the slower rates of bone loss in higher ages and the accumulation of other risk factors in the elderly woman, e.g. generally impaired health, medication and diseases affecting balance and cognition, poor vision, insufficient nutrition, and decline in muscle mass and mobility. Again, this notion has been based on literature that is predominantly cross-sectional or short-term. Our results in **Paper I** contribute new knowledge by evaluating the long-term impact of a menopause before age 47. In

the women with menopause before age 47, we found an increased risk of osteoporosis, fragility fracture and mortality during a 34-year follow-up period that lasted up to the age where fractures become a problem in magnitude. This suggests that early menopause is a risk factor that should receive active attention regarding both skeletal and general health. Furthermore, our results suggest that also women with a later menopause than the widely accepted cut-off age at 45 are at risk. Lifestyle recommendations should be given already in the immediate postmenopausal period in order to minimise the influence of other potentially harmful factors. Physical activity, proper nutrition, and alcohol and smoking habits are such factors that should be addressed in order to reduce fracture risk. In addition, we suggest BMD be measured in the first decade following menopause, and when appropriate, calcium and vitamin D supplements should be prescribed.

Given the observational design of our study, we cannot explain any causal relationships. While the higher fracture incidence and prevalence of osteoporosis could be attributed to the earlier onset of bone loss, the higher mortality rate in women with earlier menopause seems more unclear. We do not have data on cause of death and can only speculate on a possible association between fracture and death. Surgery- or fracture-related mortality seems unlikely to explain the different mortality rates since only 33 hip fractures occurred in the total cohort, 25 of which in the women with menopause after age 47. Studies have shown a higher overall mortality in women with early menopause ¹⁴⁸ and also a protective effect of oestrogen therapy on total mortality ¹³⁸, but again the effects of oestrogen seem more general than specific, since no clear explanation for these findings has been proposed. On the contrary, the association with breast cancer and thrombo-embolism are well established, and the previously assumed preventive effect on cardiovascular disease was contradicted by controversial data from the WHI ¹³³ and HERS reports ⁹³.

Paper IV is an expansion of **Paper I**, using the same population and outcome variables. The purpose of this study was to identify independent risk factors for fracture, and in particular, whether the predictability of fracture by early menopause seen in **Paper I** was independent or mediated by associated factors. Having included a set of well-known risk factors registered at age 48, our analyses showed that the predictability of fracture by early menopause could be primarily explained by low BMD. Given the close associations between early menopause and low BMD ⁵², and between low BMD and fracture risk ^{74, 94}, this is not illogical. However, with our observational study design, we cannot prove causal relationships, only associations. The question remains whether the menopausal transition itself and the consequent oestrogen deficiency causes deteriorated health and higher fracture risk, or if unidentified background factors present already at study start could cause both early menopause and higher fracture incidence. In the first case, early menopause would be the causal factor and in the second, a marker

of risk. The higher mortality associated with early menopause seen in **Paper I** was confirmed in **Paper IV**, where we found an independent effect of menopause before age 47. This corroborates previous findings of an association between early menopause and increased risk of overall mortality ¹⁴⁸. Since our study was not designed to evaluate risk factors for mortality, the baseline variables included in the adjustments were originally selected for their association with low BMD and fracture, making the mortality analysis less complete regarding potential confounders at baseline. Moreover, the study does not include data on cause of death or confounders during the follow-up period. In other words, it can only be a matter of speculation whether the cause of death could be related to oestrogen deficiency. Again, the role of menopause as either the cause or the result of generally impaired health remains unclear. Regardless of cause and effect, we suggest that early menopause is an indicator of a premature ageing process and as such a useful predictor of fragility fracture and mortality.

The challenges in estimating the long-term impacts of early menopause are not overcome in this study. The main limitation to our results in **Papers I** and **IV** is the inability to control for confounders during the follow-up period. Since complete data on medication and diseases exist only in the women who attended the follow-up measurements in 2002 and 2006 (56%), we can only speculate on how these potential confounders could affect our results. It could be proposed that mainly women with early menopause would be treated with oestrogen, in which case our conclusions would not be altered. Ideally, every individual should have been followed across her natural menopause in order to decide the exact timing, and with thorough documentation of potential confounders over a long follow-up period. Based on such information a dose-response relationship between age at menopause, BMD levels and fracture risk could be prospected. In this relatively small observational study, about one fourth of the subjects were postmenopausal at baseline and another fourth were excluded at the beginning of the study for various reasons. This meant that age at menopause could not be used for any analysis and instead, we dichotomised the studied population according to menopausal status at baseline.

In sum, the definitive evaluation of how long the impact of early menopause is sustained would require a large prospective study where every individual is followed through her natural menopause and the ensuing decades, and with thorough registration of confounders such as lifestyle parameters, diseases and medication. Despite the acknowledged limitations to our study, we claim to have taken some steps in that direction.

Physical activity and its effect on bone

In **Paper II**, we evaluate the long-term effects of moderate physical activity in 112 postmenopausal women followed with repeated SPA measurements from menopause and 25 years onward. Our results show that annual bone loss was lower in the physically active women, after adjustment for a number of potential confounders including age at menopause and postmenopausal oestrogen levels. BMC did not differ significantly at baseline but was significantly higher in the active group at age 77. Data on activity levels were collected from questionnaires. We suggest that a lifestyle with moderate physical activity such as walking, gardening, cycling or regular exercise is bone-preserving also in a long-term perspective. In addition, a beneficial impact on a number of potential health factors such as body mass index, blood pressure, cardiovascular disease, neuromuscular function, and social and psychological conditions is plausible but beyond the scope of this study.

The effects of physical activity in postmenopausal women have been studied extensively, but the majority of reports concern controlled high-load exercise programmes with duration of at best two years and BMD increments of 1-3% ^{95, 147, 166}. As regards moderate physical activity, the bone-preserving effects of walking have been analysed in a review by Martyn-St James and Carroll ⁹⁶ who found that brisk walking over 6–24 months had discrete effects on femoral neck BMD but no effects in lumbar spine BMD. In a large 12-year prospective study by Feskanich et al., four hours of walking per week was associated with a substantial reduction in hip fracture incidence in postmenopausal women ⁴⁷.

Our study also showed only discrete effects of physical activity, as bone loss was reduced by 0.4% annually. However this was not unexpected, given the moderate level of physical activity and the unloaded measurement site. It is known that long-duration, moderate mechanical load is far less osteogenic than short bouts of dynamic high-intensity loading with intermittent pauses and diversified strain ^{131, 162}. Furthermore, there are indications that the female skeleton becomes less responsive to mechanical stimuli with declining oestrogen levels ^{13, 86}. Third, the SPA method measures a non-loaded site, while the impacts of mechanical load are known to be site-specific ⁸⁵. Fourth, given the number of factors affecting bone mass during ageing, moderate physical activity could not be expected to be a principal determinant. In order to capture significant differences, we chose a long study period instead of short intervals where the impact of physical activity probably would be obscured by stronger determinants of bone mass. Despite the limitations in study design, we were able to document a significant effect of

physical activity on bone mass. However, we must point out once more that with our observational study design we cannot prove causality; healthy women may be more active and lose less bone mass simply because they are healthy, not because they are more physically active. In other words, the causal link could be between illness and bone loss, and illness and lack of physical activity, and not between lack of physical activity and bone loss. Nevertheless, given the absence of group differences as regards medication and disease at baseline and during follow-up, we argue that the differences in bone loss seen during this 25-year follow-up period do reflect a substantial effect in preserving bone health.

The optimal study design for evaluating effects of physical activity would be a randomised controlled trial, so that levels of mechanical load could be known exactly and allow inferences on causal relationships. However, maintaining such an intervention study with a randomisation of physical activity for 25 years would be virtually impossible.

Bone structure variables are also measured in this study. Periosteal bone width increased as expected in both groups during the study period but no group differences were found. This may be explained by the findings in **Paper III**, where changes in bone size were less pronounced than changes in bone mass. This may suggest that bone size in fact is less responsive to both endogenous and external stimuli than bone mass in elderly women. If so, stronger mechanical load would be required to produce detectable changes in bone width than the moderate general physical activity applied to the subjects in our study.

While changes in bone dimensions are extensively studied in the adolescent skeleton, far less is documented in the elderly. The preference to study young individuals is probably due to their far greater responsiveness to mechanical stimuli, which provides an opportunity to enhance peak bone mass. Polidoulis et al. and Nikander et al. have published meta-analyses where physical exercise in postmenopausal women was evaluated regarding bone geometry ¹¹⁴ and bone strength ¹⁰⁵, respectively. No significant effects were found. Again, this indicates that the structural properties of the ageing skeleton are difficult to influence through mechanical load, possibly the more so in postmenopausal women given the reported role of oestrogen as an amplifier of the bone's response ^{13, 86}. To what extent the micro-architectural properties – the number, integrity and thickness of the trabeculae and cortices – are affected is unknown.

It would be an intriguing prospect to observe the effects of physical activity in different phases throughout ageing. In comparison, pre- and early puberty is a period of intense bone turnover and regarded as a "window of opportunity" for maximising the estimated one third of the peak bone mass that is not genetically predetermined. Since the early postmenopausal period is also marked by an accelerated bone turnover, one could hypothesise that the skeleton could be more

susceptible to mechanical load during this period. However, this would be methodologically challenging given the extremely strong influence of age at menopause and oestrogen levels on bone loss during this period. Exercise programmes with very high osteogenic load would probably be required to produce significant effects. This is one reason for our choosing a long evaluation period.

Estimations of bone strength

Osteoporosis is defined as a chronic systemic skeletal disease characterised by low bone mass and micro-architectural deterioration of the bone tissue, leading to enhanced bone fragility and as a consequence increased fracture risk ⁸. However, the operational classification of osteoporosis is entirely based on BMD as measured by DXA, i.e. without regard to the micro-architectural deterioration. Thus the term refers only to the decrease in areal BMD, but in fact the twodimensional measurement (DXA) of a three-dimensional structure (bone) unintentionally also reflects the bone size -a large bone will yield a higher aBMD value than a small bone even if the true BMD does not differ. Nevertheless, osteoporosis is the established measure for fracture risk estimates, well implemented, easily accessible and proven to correlate well with hip fracture risk especially ^{74, 94}. Somewhat ironically, it seems that while DXA provides an inexact technical value, the measure obtained is likely to be more useful in practice than true BMD. The explanation is that BMD is only one contributor to bone strength. Although the deterioration of the skeleton's micro-architecture is included in the modern definition of osteoporosis, what is measured is only a material property, areal BMD. The structural component of bone fragility has gained full recognition only in the last decade, and with the growing insights into the geometrical and micro-structural aspects of bone strength, osteoporosis has become a somewhat narrowed description. The general term bone fragility is less exact but may often be preferable as it refers not only to BMD but also to the diverse aspects of bone strength, and the complexity of its estimation.

While BMD is the major determinant of bone strength ²⁰, reduced bone size has also been associated with fracture in both hip ^{144, 155} and vertebrae ^{39, 40, 144, 150}. However, the geometrical contributions to bone strength are still estimated mainly through theoretical approaches. Key geometrical parameters such as the cross-sectional moment of inertia and the section modulus can be calculated from the periosteal and medullary diameters which are estimated graphically on SPA and by direct three-dimensional measurement on pQCT. The HSA software developed by Beck et al. ¹⁵ and Yoshikawa et al. ¹⁷³ can be applied to DXA measurements in
order to approximate femoral neck width and cortical area, and from this calculate the section modulus, which represents the bone's ability to resist bending forces. The cross-sectional moment of inertia has been reported to correlate well with distal radius strength in cadavers ⁹, but neither of these parameters has been associated with fractures. To encompass both structural and material properties in the fragility estimate, a strength index calculated as the product of the section modulus and cortical mineral content has been proposed ⁶⁸. The strength index is reported to correlate well with mechanical strength in rat bones ⁴⁶ but has to our knowledge not been evaluated for fracture predictability in larger epidemiological studies.

The inability of bone measurements to encompass the full fracture risk estimate is due to the fact that the skeletal traits only constitute one leg in the assessment. The second leg is risk of falls, which is mainly associated with poor visual acuity and neuromuscular function, in turn caused by e.g. sensory, balance and cognition disorders, impaired muscular function, hypotension, or medication or diseases affecting cognition and balance ⁸², all more frequent with advancing age. The third contribution to fracture risk is the exposition to and the energy of trauma, which stresses the need to eliminate extrinsic risk factors in the close environment. Monitoring such hazards is however beyond the scope of this thesis.

In **Paper III**, changes in bone mass and bone geometry were followed with SPA measurements from menopause and 25 years onwards. The study is an extension of an article by Ahlborg et al., who showed that postmenopausal bone loss is accompanied by an increase in bone width up to age 67⁵. This had previously been indicated by cross-sectional and experimental data, but never demonstrated in prospective studies ^{14, 21}. In our follow-up study, annual changes were calculated in three intervals in relation to menopause. Our results concur with the common view that bone loss in women is most pronounced in the immediate postmenopausal period which is followed by a lower, gradual decline throughout ageing. This was an expected finding. Since SPA also provides data on bone structure, we evaluated whether the patterns of bone loss were accompanied by corresponding changes in bone size. Would increases in bone width continue to counteract bone loss all throughout ageing? We found that bone width increased during the first eight years following menopause, but not afterwards. Consequently, increases in bone size could partially counteract bone loss and preserve bone strength in the early postmenopausal period but not in the ages when fragility fractures become more common.

The concept of periosteal apposition is an explanation model where bone tissue is assumed to be resorbed at the endocortical surface and deposited at the periosteal surface throughout ageing. Reports that bone resorption mainly occurs on the endocortical surface ^{11, 51, 112} and that oestrogen inhibits periosteal bone formation

in rats ¹⁶³ have given rise to this notion. Periosteal apposition could also be conceived as the inversion of bone growth in the adolescent skeleton where oestrogen promotes endocortical but not periosteal bone accrual ^{18, 140}. Some data have associated increased femoral neck width with decreases in cortical area, as estimated by HSA ¹⁶⁵, but periosteal apposition as such has not been described in prospective reports ¹⁴³. In our material, the cortices actually grew discretely thicker during the first interval, which is difficult to evaluate given the poorer precision of SPA for cortex estimations. One interpretation is that events on the endocortical and periosteal surfaces are independent, not codependent. This suggests that bone loss could occur by intracortical remodelling throughout the cortex, and not only on the inner aspect. If so, it could not be expected that changes on the endosteal and periosteal surfaces would correlate. The original concept of cortical thinning with increasing bone width has also been challenged by other reports ¹⁵⁶, whereas both cross-sectional ^{14, 21, 127, 136} and longitudinal ^{5, 164, 165} data support an expansion of the total bone width. Hence, the term periosteal expansion may be more appropriate than periosteal apposition and is the one we use in our paper.

We also monitor serum oestrogen levels in the early postmenopausal period. We found that oestrogen levels were considerably more robustly associated with bone loss than changes in bone width. In our estimations, only 5% of the changes in bone width were attributed to the oestrogen deficiency. We can only speculate on whether this weak association could be explained by assuming that bone size is influenced by other or stronger factors which are not captured by our study design. Nor can we exclude the risk of the calculation being flawed by imprecise measurements of bone size, as discussed below.

With the declining oestrogen levels, one could speculate as to whether an androgen-dominated hormone pattern would prevail. However, results from cross-sectional studies where men were stratified according to age indicate that bone width in men continues to increase well above the age of 80 years ^{14, 136}. Moreover, the substantial deposition of bone on the outer bone surface in adolescent boys is chiefly androgen-driven. In other words, the unchanged bone width in the seventh and eighth decades seen in our material does not seem consistent with androgen stimulation.

It would have been interesting to evaluate changes in periosteal expansion and the strength index in relation to distal radius fracture incidence. However, the sample size and the number of fractures were too small for such analyses. Furthermore, we noticed that although the study was extended 12 more years the number of additional distal radius fractures was very small, presumably since the rise in this fracture incidence occurs earlier^{17, 23}.

The intrinsic difficulties in exploring the structural skeletal changes at short intervals must not be underestimated. First, changes in total bone width and cortical thickness are subtle and hard to detect unless the precision of the equipment is very high – in our paper about 1% annually during the first eight years post-menopause and without measurable changes thereafter. In comparison, the precision with SPA is 1-2% for bone width and up to 8% for cortical thickness, and similar or slightly lower with pQCT. Furthermore, exact patient repositioning is imperative for maintaining high precision. Secondly, all available techniques today are limited in image resolution, and especially in elderly subjects contour detection may be further hampered by ageing-related attrition and other degenerative changes on the bone surface or in soft tissues. Third, all geometrical calculations are based on the assumption that the bone is circular, but neither the femur nor the radius are perfect cylinders. Errors in measuring the diameters are likely to be amplified by this approximation.

Yet another aspect of bone fragility is the changes in the bone's micro-structural properties, which today can only be captured with the high-resolution pQCT technique. Decimation, thinning and disconnection of the trabeculae, and increased porosity of the cortical bone are such parameters influencing bone strength on the micro-architectural level.

Bone densitometry

In Paper II, the reported estimate is BMC. Although a simplistic measure, it is in fact the most informative when evaluating bone loss in longitudinal studies. The standard estimate, areal BMD, is affected by changes in bone size, which are present both during growth and in the early postmenopausal period. Consequently, BMC is in fact the most adequate measure for assessing longitudinal changes in the amount of bone mineral, although it cannot answer whether the bone becomes denser or smaller. Prospective studies with repeated measurements also require a technique with high precision, as discussed above. The ability to reproduce the same result in repeated measurements of the same individual is more important than good accuracy (difference between measured value and true value), when only changes are evaluated and not the absolute values. In this study, BMD was measured with single-photon absorptiometry (SPA) which is an outdated technique today. However, the method was the best one available when this study began in 1977 and has the advantage of also measuring the total periosteal width, the medullary width and the cortical thickness, which allows calculation of geometrical parameters of bone strength. SPA is also a method with high enough precision to detect the discrete changes in bone mass and bone size during ageing. Since the 1990s, dual X-ray absorptiometry (DXA) has been the gold standard for bone densitometry and also the basis for the classifications of osteopenia and

osteoporosis. Its moderate radiation doses could make it suitable for a longitudinal study. However, measures of bone size are not provided with DXA, and must be approximated for hip strength analyses. Peripheral quantitative computed tomography (pQCT) provides three-dimensional measures of volumetric, "true" BMD and bone area on trabecular and cortical bone, separately. However, while these pOCT estimates are the most exact that can be assessed today, individually they do not provide comprehensive information. For example, when vBMD became possible to measure, it appeared that it did not differ substantially between adolescent boys and girls ^{18, 140}; consequently, the differences seen with DXA were apparently attributable to bone size. That is to say, given the complexity of bone strength, exact measures like the volumetric BMD are not always as informative as more general ones. DXA is criticised for producing two-dimensional structures of three-dimensional measures. However, although the measures of areal BMD are falsely elevated in larger bones and inexact in a technical aspect, the unintentional inclusion of the bone size probably means that DXA nevertheless provides the most useful solitary measure of bone strength. Theoretically, the ultimate tool for fracture prediction would be a composite index including both material and structural properties – such as the Strength Index calculated in Papers II and III. In our reports, too few individuals were included to evaluate the usefulness of the Strength Index for facture prediction, nor has it to our knowledge been tested in larger studies.

Strengths and limitations of the study

The main strength of our study is the unique length of follow-up, providing data collected over 34 years. The studied cohort is population-based and homogeneous as regards age, ethnicity and environmental expositions, since all were recruited from the population records of the city of Malmö. Furthermore, the women were born in the same year and followed from the same chronological baseline. In the women who were premenopausal at baseline (Papers II and III), timing of menopause was determined to the exact day. When the women who were post- or perimenopausal at study start (Papers I and IV) were included, the entire cohort was dichotomised according to menopausal status at baseline and using the WHO criteria. In this way we avoided the recall bias present when women are asked to remember their age at menopause in retrospect. Fracture data collection was also obtained continuously through a well validated system, instead of through interviews and patient recall. The repeated bone measurements were conducted using a method with high precision, which increases the reliability of the measured results. In Papers II and III, data on lifestyle, medication and general health were collected repeatedly.

The main limitation to our study is the lack of data on the aforementioned potential confounders. The results in **Papers I** and **IV** are afflicted with uncertainties because of the inability to control for such factors. Bone measurements were undertaken with SPA, which has lower accuracy than DXA and measures an unloaded cortical site, whereas DXA measures the axial skeleton. The observational study design is also a limitation, since conclusions on causal relationships are not possible.

Summary and future perspectives

Given the projected increase in the proportion of elderly in the population, the total number of fragility fractures is likely to increase in the future. Consequently, the incentive for research to identify risk factors and prevent fractures will continue to grow stronger, from both the individuals' and society's point of view.

In this 34-year prospective observational study, we have evaluated predictors of bone fragility and fractures in postmenopausal women, who are the most exposed to fracture risk. We found that menopause before age 47 is associated with increased risk of osteoporosis, fragility fracture and mortality also in a long-term perspective. After adjustments for confounders present at baseline, the predictability of fracture risk by early menopause seems mediated by low BMD. Menopause before age 47 was independently associated with mortality. We found that bone loss is highest during the first postmenopausal decade and thereafter continues at constant, slower rates. Periosteal expansion occurred only in the first menopausal decade, and not subsequently. Moderate physical activity during 25 years after menopause reduced bone loss but did not affect bone structure.

We suggest that women with menopause before age 47 should be given lifestyle recommendations in the immediate postmenopausal period in order to preserve skeletal and general health. Physical activity can be recommended to postmenopausal women to minimise bone loss.

Our study cannot prove causal relationships and we look forward to future studies in this field. Evaluating long-term effects of risk factors for bone fragility and fracture requires large prospective studies with adequate determination of age at menopause, thorough registration of numerous potential confounders at baseline and during the follow-up period, and continuous collection of fracture and mortality data including cause of death. This would be a laborious task but contribute enormously to our knowledge. Physical activity should ideally be evaluated with long-term randomised intervention programmes of osteogenic high-impact exercises, with three-dimensional densitometry and appropriate adjustment for confounders. Long-term changes in bone density and bone structure should ideally be measured continuously with three-dimensional techniques that could evaluate material, geometrical and micro-architectural properties. The development of new bone densitometry methods is in steady progress, and perhaps the modest recent contribution to our arsenal, the high-resolution pQCT, can take us further down the road to wisdom.

Conclusions

Women with menopause before age 47, compared to women with later menopause, had a significantly increased risk of having developed osteoporosis at age 82, and a higher risk of mortality and of sustaining a fragility fracture during the following 34 years.

In our model, low BMD at age 48 was the only independent significant risk factor for sustaining a fragility fracture during the following 34 years. Menopause before age 47 was an independent predictor of mortality but not of fracture, suggesting that its predictability of fracture is mediated by other factors, mainly low BMD.

Women who were moderately physically active had a lower bone loss during the 25-year follow-up period than women who were inactive, and had a higher bone mass at 77.

Moderate physical activity does not seem to affect bone structure in postmenopausal women.

Bone loss was most rapid during the first eight years after menopause when there was an annual loss of 2%. Thereafter it continued at a rate of 1% annually in higher ages.

Periosteal expansion was found during the first eight years after menopause when bone size increased by 1% per year, partially counteracting the decreased bone strength caused by bone loss. Subsequently there was no further significant increase in bone size.

Mean estradiol levels correlated moderately with the mean annual bone loss but less with the changes in bone size in the early postmenopausal period. The perimenopausal changes in estradiol levels did not correlate with bone loss or changes in bone size.

Summary in Swedish – Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning på svenska

Benskörhet (osteoporos) är ett tillstånd som definieras av låg benmassa och ökar med stigande ålder. Osteoporos är idag en av de stora folksjukdomarna och man räknar med att en tiondel av alla män och en fjärdedel av alla kvinnor i Sverige drabbas. Tillståndet är i sig symptomfritt men ökar risken att råka ut för ett benbrott (fraktur) redan vid lättare fall. Frakturer i handled, fotled, höftled, bäcken och ryggkotor är typiskt förknippade med osteoporos och uppgår i antal till ca 70 000 per år i Sverige. Förutom det personliga lidandet är också den ekonomiska kostnaden kännbar för samhället. Mest drabbande för både patient och samhälle är höftfrakturen, som har beräknats uppta 3 % av sjukvårdens resurser. Sammantaget gör detta att osteoporos är ett högaktivt forskningsområde, då incitamenten att finna metoder att bromsa och mildra utvecklingen av benskörhet är starka.

En mängd riskfaktorer för benskörhet och benbrott har identifierats. Rökning, viktnedgång, en stillasittande livsföring och vissa läkemedel såsom kortison är några sådana riskfaktorer. En stark orsak till att benskörhet är så mycket vanligare hos kvinnor än hos män är de sänkta hormonnivåerna i kvinnokroppen som klimakteriet medför. Klimakteriet (menopausen) markerar att kvinnans äggstockar slutar att producera östrogen, vilket utöver upphörda menstruationer innebär stora genomgripande förändringar för kvinnokroppen. Ett av de organ som påverkas mest av de sjunkande östrogenhalterna är skelettet. Det är väl belagt i vetenskapliga studier att en tidig menopaus innebär ökad risk att drabbas av benskörhet och frakturer. Eftersom antalet faktorer som påverkar risken för benskörhet och frakturer kan antas öka med stigande ålder, är det dock ovisst hur länge effekten av en tidig menopaus varar. Detta har inte kunnat besvaras i de studier som gjorts på ämnet, då de antingen haft för kort uppföljningstid eller varit så kallade tvärsnittsstudier, d.v.s. analyserat vid endast ett tillfälle och inte över tid.

Studien som ligger till grund för den här avhandlingen startade 1977 som ett samarbete mellan kvinnokliniken och ortopediska kliniken på dåvarande Malmö Allmänna Sjukhus, MAS. 390 kvinnor som samtliga var födda 1929 fick vid studiestart genomgå benmätning i handleden och lämna uppgifter om hälsa och livsstil. De kvinnor som ännu inte genomgått klimakteriet erbjöds att delta i en prospektiv studie (framåtblickande över tid) för att följas genom sin menopaus med upprepade hormon- och benmätningar. Kvinnornas menopausålder kunde därmed bestämmas exakt, enligt de kriterier som satts upp av FN:s världshälsoorgan WHO. Initialt utfördes benmätningar vartannat år vilket sedermera glesades ut. Den sista mätningen genomfördes vid 77 års ålder och vid 82 års ålder registrerades frakturer och dödstal genom databassökningar.

Benmätningarna utfördes med metoden SPA (single-photon absorptiometry) som idag är en föråldrad teknik men som har fördelen att utöver benets täthet kunna mäta också benets och märghålans vidd. Skelettets hållfasthet mot fraktur beror nämligen inte bara på benets täthet utan också på dess storlek och inre mikroskopiska struktur.

Syftet med denna avhandling var att studera och identifiera riskfaktorer för osteoporos och frakturer hos kvinnor som passerat menopaus. Uppföljningstiden på 34 år gör studien unik i sitt slag, liksom att vi kunnat bestämma datum för menopaus exakt och använda detta som utgångspunkt för våra longitudinella mätningar. Detta innebar att vi kunnat utvärdera riskfaktorer och förändringar i skelettet specifikt i förhållande till menopausen.

I *det första delarbetet* i avhandlingen delades de studerade 390 kvinnorna in i två grupper: en grupp bestående av de 61 kvinnor som genomgick menopaus före 47 års ålder, och en grupp på 329 kvinnor med menopaus vid 47 års ålder eller senare. Vi jämförde sedan bentätheten vid 77 års ålder, och frakturer och dödstal fram till 82 års ålder. Den statistiska analysen visade att förekomsten av både osteoporos, frakturer och förtidig död var signifikant högre i gruppen med tidig menopaus. Detta är den första studie som visat att tidig menopaus medför en ökad risk så länge som fram till 82 års ålder. Kvinnor med tidig menopaus bör därför identifieras tidigt för att kunna ges livsstilsrekommendationer och vid behov genomgå bentäthetsmätningar.

I *det andra delarbetet* studerades 112 kvinnor avseende betydelsen av fysisk aktivitet. Kvinnorna fick i enkäter redovisa hur mycket regelbunden vardaglig motion i form av promenader, trädgårdsarbete, schemalagd träning etc. de haft under hela uppföljningstiden. De delades sedan in i två grupper enligt ett gränsvärde på 30 minuters fysisk aktivitet per dag, vilket är den miniminivå som använts i amerikanska folkhälsorekommendationer. Den årliga benförlusten beräknades sedan mellan menopaus och 77 års ålder, och som väntat minskade bentätheten i bägge grupper. Minskningen var dock signifikant mindre hos de 91 kvinnor som var fysiskt aktiva, och bentätheten vid 77 års ålder var också högre än i den inaktiva gruppen. Dessa skillnader kvarstod efter att man justerat för andra faktorer såsom ålder vid menopaus, östrogennivåer mm. Resultaten tyder på att en

livsstil med regelbunden måttlig fysisk aktivitet kan rekommenderas som en metod att bibehålla benmassa.

I *det tredje delarbetet* mättes förändringar i bentäthet och benstorlek i olika tidsperioder efter menopaus. Det är känt sedan tidigare att menopausen följs av en fas med snabb östrogen-beroende förlust i bentäthet, följd av en konstant, lägre grad av åldersrelaterad benförlust under återstoden av livet. Parallellt med benförlusten sker en ökning av benvidden som i viss mån bevarar benets hållfasthet och styrka. I den här studien studerades 81 kvinnor från menopaus och 24 år framåt. Vi fann att bentätheten minskade med 2 % under de första åtta åren efter menopaus, och därefter med 1 % årligen fram till studiens slut med 76 års ålder. Vidare såg vi att benstorleken ökade med 1 % under de första åtta åren, varefter det inte skedde någon ytterligare ökning av benstorleken. Förlusten i bentäthet korrelerade i viss mån med östrogennivåerna efter menopaus, till skillnad från förändringen i benvidd. Resultaten stödjer hypotesen att ökning av benvidden kan vara en mekanism som avseende benstyrkan kompenserar förlusten i bentäthet under det första decenniet efter menopaus, men inte därefter.

Det fjärde delarbetet är en fördjupning av det första delarbetet. Utöver tidig menopaus inkluderade vi nu ett flertal kända riskfaktorer för osteoporos och fraktur som noterades vid 48 års ålder, och utvärderade vilka som kunde förutspå risken för fraktur eller död under uppföljningstiden. När vi tog med dessa registrerade faktorer i beräkningen fann vi att det endast var låg bentäthet vid 48 års ålder som ensamt kunde förutspå fraktur. Menopaus före 47 års ålder medförde inte en ökad risk oberoende av andra faktorer. Däremot medförde både rökning och menopaus före 47 år oberoende av andra faktorer en signifikant ökad risk att dö under uppföljningstiden. Resultaten kan tolkas på olika sätt. Menopaus före 47 år kan vara associerat med fraktur via andra faktorer som är förknippade med tidig menopaus. En annan förklaring kan vara att det finns en bakomliggande, oidentifierad grundorsak till både tidig menopaus och ökad frakturrisk. På så sätt blir menopaus före 47 år en indikator och inte en grundorsak. Samma resonemang gäller för risken att dö under uppföljningstiden. Menopaus före 47 år kan vara orsaken till ökad dödlighet, eller vara följd av bakomliggande omständigheter som orsakar både tidig menopaus och ökad dödlighet.

Acknowledgements

This thesis would not have been written without the help and support of family, friends, colleagues and staff. In particular I would like to thank:

All the women who voluntarily participated in the long series of bone measurements and questionnaire writing between 1977 and 2006.

Magnus Karlsson, my professor and tutor, for continuous help and support, infectious enthusiasm, relentless optimism, the odd kick in the bottom when necessary, and for everlasting patience. You urged me to continue and made me go all the way although I lost hope a number of times along the road.

Henrik Ahlborg, my co-tutor, for constructive criticism and succinct advice, for giving me access to your vast research material and the opportunity to do the follow-up analyses, and also for employing me as a residential doctor at the department.

Jan-Åke Nilsson, for help and lessons on the statistical calculations.

To the staff at the research department for gathering the study participants, carrying out all the bone measurements and data collection. Special thanks to Mariana Thelander who analysed every single SPA graph.

Rolf Hansson, for assistance with computer work and with the bone densitometry equipment.

All my colleagues and friends at the Department of Orthopaedics at the University Hospital in Malmö, for friendly banter and a stimulating atmosphere.

My left Achilles tendon for its rupture in November 2011, which gave me a couple of weeks' sick leave from the clinics and the extra research time I needed to finally reach a breakthrough.

Last but not least, my beloved family, especially Astrid, my darling wife, and Albert, our wonderful son, for peace, love and understanding during my many absent hours.

References

- 1. Measurement of bone density. Report 127 from the Swedish Council of Technology Assessment in Health Care (SBU). Stockholm, Sweden 1995.
- Osteoporosis Prevention, Diagnostics and Treatment. A systematic review of the literature. Report 165/1 from the Swedish Council of Technology Assessment in Health Care (SBU). Stockholm, Sweden 2003.
- **3.** Ahlborg HG. Changes in bone mass and skeletal structure in postmenopausal women. Thesis. Malmo, Sweden: Dept. of Orthopaedics, Malmo University Hospital, Lund University; 2003.
- Ahlborg HG, Johnell O, Nilsson BE, Jeppsson S, Rannevik G, Karlsson MK. Bone loss in relation to menopause: a prospective study during 16 years. Bone. 2001;28(3):327-331.
- 5. Ahlborg HG, Johnell O, Turner CH, Rannevik G, Karlsson MK. Bone loss and bone size after menopause. N Engl J Med. Jul 24 2003;349(4):327-334.
- 6. Albright F, Bloomberg E, Smith PH Postmenopausal osteoporosis Trans. Assoc. Am. Physicians. 1940;55:298-305.
- 7. Alwens W. Spatrachitis, Osteomalazie, Senile Osteoporosis, Hungerosteopati. Handbuch der Inneren Medizin. Vol 584. Berlin: Springer Verlag; 1926.
- 8. Anonymous. Consensus development conference: prophylaxis and treatment of osteoporosis. Am J Med. 1991;90:107-110.
- **9.** Augat P, Reeb H, Claes LE. Prediction of fracture load at different skeletal sites by geometric properties of the cortical shell. J Bone Miner Res. 1996;11(9):1356-1363.
- **10.** Avenell A, Gillespie WJ, Gillespie LD, O'Connell D. Vitamin D and vitamin D analogues for preventing fractures associated with involutional and post-menopausal osteoporosis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2009(2):CD000227.
- **11.** Balena R, Shih MS, Parfitt AM. Bone resorption and formation on the periosteal envelope of the ilium: a histomorphometric study in healthy women. J Bone Miner Res. 1992;7(12):1475-1482.
- 12. Barrett-Connor E, Mosca L, Collins P, et al. Effects of raloxifene on cardiovascular events and breast cancer in postmenopausal women. N Engl J Med. Jul 13 2006;355(2):125-137.
- **13.** Bassey EJ, Rothwell MC, Littlewood JJ, Pye DW. Pre- and postmenopausal women have different bone mineral density responses to the same high-impact exercise. J Bone Miner Res. Dec 1998;13(12):1805-1813.

- 14. Beck TJ, Looker AC, Ruff CB, Sievanen H, Wahner HW. Structural trends in the aging femoral neck and proximal shaft: analysis of the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry data. J Bone Miner Res. Dec 2000;15(12):2297-2304.
- **15.** Beck TJ, Ruff CB, Warden KE, Scott WW, Jr., Rao GU. Predicting femoral neck strength from bone mineral data. A structural approach. Invest Radiol. Jan 1990;25(1):6-18.
- **16.** Bengner U. Age-related fracture: epidemiological changes over 30 years in an urban population. Thesis. Malmo, Sweden: Dept. of Orthopaedics, Malmo University Hospital, Lund University; 1987.
- 17. Bengner U, Johnell O. Increasing incidence of forearm fractures. A comparison of epidemiologic patterns 25 years apart. Acta Orthop Scand. 1985;56(2):158-160.
- **18.** Bonjour J, Chevalley T, Rizzoli R. Peak Bone Mass and Its Regulation. In: Pediatric Bone. 2nd ed: Elsevier; 2011:189-221.
- **19.** Bonjour JP, Chevalley T, Ferrari S, Rizzoli R. The importance and relevance of peak bone mass in the prevalence of osteoporosis. Salud Publica Mex. 2009;51 Suppl 1:S5-17.
- **20.** Bouxsein ML. Determinants of skeletal fragility. Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol. Dec 2005;19(6):897-911.
- **21.** Bouxsein ML, Myburgh KH, van der Meulen MC, Lindenberger E, Marcus R. Agerelated differences in cross-sectional geometry of the forearm bones in healthy women. Calcif Tissue Int. 1994;54(2):113-118.
- 22. Bridgeman MB, Pathak R. Denosumab for the reduction of bone loss in postmenopausal osteoporosis: a review. Clin Ther. Nov 2011;33(11):1547-1559.
- 23. Brogren E, Petranek M, Atroshi I. Incidence and characteristics of distal radius fractures in a southern Swedish region. BMC Musculoskelet Disord. 2007;8:48.
- 24. Bromberger JT, Matthews KA, Kuller LH, Wing RR, Meilahn EN, Plantinga P. Prospective study of the determinants of age at menopause. Am J Epidemiol. Jan 15 1997;145(2):124-133.
- **25.** Callreus M, McGuigan F, Ringsberg K, Akesson K. Self-reported recreational exercise combining regularity and impact is necessary to maximize bone mineral density in young adult women: a population-based study of 1,061 women 25 years of age. Osteoporos Int. Oct 2012;23(10):2517-2526.
- **26.** Cameron J, Sörenson J. Measurement of bone mineral in vivo. Science. 1963;42:230-232.
- 27. Christiansen C, Rodbro P. Long-term reproducibility of bone mineral content measurements. Scand J Clin Lab Invest. 1977;37(4):321-323.
- **28.** Chung M, Lee J, Terasawa T, Lau J, Trikalinos TA. Vitamin D with or without calcium supplementation for prevention of cancer and fractures: an updated metaanalysis for the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force. Ann Intern Med. Dec 20 2011;155(12):827-838.

- **29.** Civitelli R, Armamento-Villareal R, Napoli N. Bone turnover markers: understanding their value in clinical trials and clinical practice. Osteoporos Int. Jun 2009;20(6):843-851.
- **30.** Clarke BL, Khosla S. Physiology of bone loss. Radiol Clin North Am. May 2010;48(3):483-495.
- **31.** Cooper A. A Treatise on dislocation and fractures of the joint. London: John Churchill; 1842.
- **32.** Cooper C, Melton LJ, 3rd. Epidemiology of osteoporosis. Trends Endocrinol Metab. Aug 1992;3(6):224-229.
- **33.** Cosman F, Shen V, Xie F, Seibel M, Ratcliffe A, Lindsay R. Estrogen protection against bone resorbing effects of parathyroid hormone infusion. Assessment by use of biochemical markers. Ann Intern Med. Mar 1 1993;118(5):337-343.
- **34.** Coulam CB, Adamson SC, Annegers JF. Incidence of premature ovarian failure. Obstet Gynecol. Apr 1986;67(4):604-606.
- **35.** Cranney A, Tugwell P, Adachi J, et al. Meta-analyses of therapies for postmenopausal osteoporosis. III. Meta-analysis of risedronate for the treatment of postmenopausal osteoporosis. Endocr Rev. Aug 2002;23(4):517-523.
- **36.** Cranney A, Wells G, Willan A, et al. Meta-analyses of therapies for postmenopausal osteoporosis. II. Meta-analysis of alendronate for the treatment of postmenopausal women. Endocr Rev. Aug 2002;23(4):508-516.
- **37.** Cummings SR, Melton LJ. Epidemiology and outcomes of osteoporotic fractures. Lancet. May 18 2002;359(9319):1761-1767.
- **38.** Cummings SR, Nevitt MC, Browner WS, et al. Risk factors for hip fracture in white women. Study of Osteoporotic Fractures Research Group. N Engl J Med. 1995;332(12):767-773.
- **39.** Duan Y, Parfitt A, Seeman E. Vertebral bone mass, size, and volumetric density in women with spinal fractures. J Bone Miner Res. 1999;14(10):1796-1802.
- **40.** Duan Y, Seeman E, Turner CH. The biomechanical basis of vertebral body fragility in men and women. J Bone Miner Res. 2001;16(12):2276-2283.
- **41.** Duppe H, Gardsell P, Nilsson B, Johnell O. A single bone density measurement can predict fractures over 25 years. Calcif Tissue Int. Feb 1997;60(2):171-174.
- **42.** Eghbali-Fatourechi G, Khosla S, Sanyal A, Boyle WJ, Lacey DL, Riggs BL. Role of RANK ligand in mediating increased bone resorption in early postmenopausal women. J Clin Invest. Apr 2003;111(8):1221-1230.
- 43. Eisman JA. Genetics of osteoporosis. Endocr Rev. Dec 1999;20(6):788-804.
- **44.** Ettinger B. Prevention of osteoporosis: treatment of estradiol deficiency. Obstet Gynecol. Nov 1988;72(5 Suppl):12S-17S.
- **45.** Falch JA, Sandvik L. Perimenopausal appendicular bone loss: a 10-year prospective study. Bone. 1990;11(6):425-428.
- **46.** Ferretti JL, Capozza RF, Zanchetta JR. Mechanical validation of a tomographic (pQCT) index for noninvasive estimation of rat femur bending strength. Bone. 1996;18(2):97-102.

- **47.** Feskanich D, Willett W, Colditz G. Walking and leisure-time activity and risk of hip fracture in postmenopausal women. Jama. Nov 13 2002;288(18):2300-2306.
- **48.** Frost HM. Intermediary organization of the skeleton. Boca Raton, FL: CRF Press; 1986.
- **49.** Frost HM. Bone "mass" and the "mechanostat": a proposal. Anat Rec. Sep 1987;219(1):1-9.
- **50.** Frost HM. The mechanostat: a proposed pathogenic mechanism of osteoporoses and the bone mass effects of mechanical and nonmechanical agents. Bone Miner. Apr 1987;2(2):73-85.
- **51.** Frost HM. On the estrogen-bone relationship and postmenopausal bone loss: A new model. J Bone Miner Res. 1999;14(9):1473-1477.
- **52.** Gallagher JC. Effect of early menopause on bone mineral density and fractures. Menopause. May-Jun 2007;14(3 Pt 2):567-571.
- **53.** Gardsell P. Osteoporosis: Prediction of fragility fractures. Thesis.: Malmo,Sweden, Dept. of Orthopaedics Malmo University Hospital; Lund University; 1990.
- **54.** Gardsell P, Johnell O, Nilsson BE. The impact of menopausal age on future fragility fracture risk. J Bone Miner Res. 1991;6(5):429-433.
- **55.** Garnero P. Biomarkers for osteoporosis management: utility in diagnosis, fracture risk prediction and therapy monitoring. Mol Diagn Ther. 2008;12(3):157-170.
- **56.** Gerdhem P, Obrant KJ. Bone mineral density in old age: the influence of age at menarche and menopause. J Bone Miner Metab. 2004;22(4):372-375.
- **57.** Gerdhem P, Ringsberg KA, Obrant KJ, Akesson K. Association between 25-hydroxy vitamin D levels, physical activity, muscle strength and fractures in the prospective population-based OPRA Study of Elderly Women. Osteoporos Int. Nov 2005;16(11):1425-1431.
- **58.** Geusens P, Dequeker J, Verstraeten A, Nijs J. Age-, sex-, and menopause-related changes of vertebral and peripheral bone: population study using dual and single photon absorptiometry and radiogrammetry. J Nucl Med. Oct 1986;27(10):1540-1549.
- **59.** Girotra M, Rubin MR, Bilezikian JP. The use of parathyroid hormone in the treatment of osteoporosis. Rev Endocr Metab Disord. Jun 2006;7(1-2):113-121.
- **60.** Gold EB, Bromberger J, Crawford S, et al. Factors associated with age at natural menopause in a multiethnic sample of midlife women. Am J Epidemiol. May 1 2001;153(9):865-874.
- **61.** Gueguen R, Jouanny P, Guillemin F, Kuntz C, Pourel J, Siest G. Segregation analysis and variance components analysis of bone mineral density in healthy families. J Bone Miner Res. Dec 1995;10(12):2017-2022.
- **62.** Hagstad A, Johansson S, Wilhelmsson C, Janson PO. Gynaecology of middle-aged women--menstrual and reproductive histories. Maturitas. Jul 1985;7(2):99-113.
- **63.** Haskell WL, Lee IM, Pate RR, et al. Physical activity and public health: updated recommendation for adults from the American College of Sports Medicine and the American Heart Association. Med Sci Sports Exerc. Aug 2007;39(8):1423-1434.

- **64.** Hasserius R, Redlund-Johnell I, Mellstrom D, Johansson C, Nilsson BE, Johnell O. Vertebral deformation in urban Swedish men and women: prevalence based on 797 subjects. Acta Orthop Scand. Jun 2001;72(3):273-278.
- **65.** Henderson KD, Bernstein L, Henderson B, Kolonel L, Pike MC. Predictors of the timing of natural menopause in the Multiethnic Cohort Study. Am J Epidemiol. Jun 1 2008;167(11):1287-1294.
- **66.** Hind K, Burrows M. Weight-bearing exercise and bone mineral accrual in children and adolescents: a review of controlled trials. Bone. Jan 2007;40(1):14-27.
- 67. Holick MF. Vitamin D deficiency. N Engl J Med. Jul 19 2007;357(3):266-281.
- **68.** Hsu ES, Patwardhan AG, Meade KP, Light TR, Martin WR. Cross-sectional geometrical properties and bone mineral contents of the human radius and ulna. J Biomech. 1993;26(11):1307-1318.
- **69.** Hughes DE, Dai A, Tiffee JC, Li HH, Mundy GR, Boyce BF. Estrogen promotes apoptosis of murine osteoclasts mediated by TGF-beta. Nat Med. 1996;2(10):1132-1136.
- **70.** Hui SL, Slemenda CW, Johnston CC, Jr. Baseline measurement of bone mass predicts fracture in white women. Ann Intern Med. Sep 1 1989;111(5):355-361.
- **71.** Hui SL, Slemenda CW, Johnston CC, Jr. The contribution of bone loss to postmenopausal osteoporosis. Osteoporos Int. Oct 1990;1(1):30-34.
- 72. Hulley S, Grady D, Bush T, et al. Randomized trial of estrogen plus progestin for secondary prevention of coronary heart disease in postmenopausal women. Heart and Estrogen/progestin Replacement Study (HERS) Research Group. Jama. Aug 19 1998;280(7):605-613.
- **73.** Johnell O, Gullberg B, Kanis JA, et al. Risk factors for hip fracture in European women: the MEDOS Study. Mediterranean Osteoporosis Study. J Bone Miner Res. Nov 1995;10(11):1802-1815.
- 74. Johnell O, Kanis JA, Oden A, et al. Predictive value of BMD for hip and other fractures. J Bone Miner Res. Jul 2005;20(7):1185-1194.
- **75.** Johnston CC, Jr., Slemenda CW. Peak bone mass, bone loss and risk of fracture. Osteoporos Int. 1994;4 Suppl 1:43-45.
- **76.** Jónsson B. Lifestyle and fracture risk. Malmo,Sweden: Dept. of Orthopaedics, Malmo University Hospital Lund University; 1993.
- 77. Kanamaru F, Iwai H, Ikeda T, Nakajima A, Ishikawa I, Azuma M. Expression of membrane-bound and soluble receptor activator of NF-kappaB ligand (RANKL) in human T cells. Immunol Lett. Jul 15 2004;94(3):239-246.
- **78.** Kanis JA, Johnell O, Oden A, Johansson H, McCloskey E. FRAX and the assessment of fracture probability in men and women from the UK. Osteoporos Int. Apr 2008;19(4):385-397.
- **79.** Kanis JA, Johnell O, Oden A, et al. Long-term risk of osteoporotic fracture in Malmo. Osteoporos Int. 2000;11(8):669-674.
- **80.** Karlsson MK, Magnusson H, von Schewelov T, Rosengren BE. Prevention of falls in the elderly a review. Osteoporos Int. Jan 8 2013.

- **81.** Karlsson MK, Nordqvist A, Karlsson C. Physical activity increases bone mass during growth. Food Nutr Res. 2008;52.
- Karlsson MK, Obrant KJ, Josefsson PO. Osteoporotic fractures. In: Bucholz R, Heckman J, Court-Brown C, eds. Rockwood and Green's Fracture's in Adults. Vol 1. 6th ed. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2006:613-641.
- **83.** Khosla S. Update on estrogens and the skeleton. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. Aug 2010;95(8):3569-3577.
- **84.** Khosla S, Oursler MJ, Monroe DG. Estrogen and the skeleton. Trends Endocrinol Metab. Nov 2012;23(11):576-581.
- **85.** Kontulainen S, Kannus P, Haapasalo H, et al. Changes in bone mineral content with decreased training in competitive young adult tennis players and controls: a prospective 4-yr follow-up. Med Sci Sports Exerc. May 1999;31(5):646-652.
- **86.** Lanyon LE. Using functional loading to influence bone mass and architecture: objectives, mechanisms, and relationship with estrogen of the mechanically adaptive process in bone. Bone. Jan 1996;18(1 Suppl):37S-43S.
- **87.** Lee K, Jessop H, Suswillo R, Zaman G, Lanyon L. Endocrinology: bone adaptation requires oestrogen receptor-alpha. Nature. Jul 24 2003;424(6947):389.
- **88.** Lees B, Molleson T, Arnett TR, Stevenson JC. Differences in proximal femur bone density over two centuries. Lancet. Mar 13 1993;341(8846):673-675.
- 89. Lobstein J. Lehrbuch der pathologischen Anatomie. Vol Bd II. Stuttgart; 1835.
- **90.** Macdonald H, Burrows M, McKay H. Physical Activity and Skeletal Growth. In: ES O, ed. Osteoporosis in Men: The Effects of Gender on Skeletal Health. 2nd ed: Academic Press; 2010:131-146.
- **91.** MacNaughton J, Banah M, McCloud P, Hee J, Burger H. Age related changes in follicle stimulating hormone, luteinizing hormone, oestradiol and immunoreactive inhibin in women of reproductive age. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf). Apr 1992;36(4):339-345.
- **92.** Makovey J, Nguyen TV, Naganathan V, Wark JD, Sambrook PN. Genetic effects on bone loss in peri- and postmenopausal women: a longitudinal twin study. J Bone Miner Res. Nov 2007;22(11):1773-1780.
- **93.** Manson JE, Hsia J, Johnson KC, et al. Estrogen plus progestin and the risk of coronary heart disease. N Engl J Med. Aug 7 2003;349(6):523-534.
- **94.** Marshall D, Johnell O, Wedel H. Meta-analysis of how well measures of bone mineral density predict occurrence of osteoporotic fractures. BMJ. 1996;312(7041):1254-1259.
- **95.** Martyn-St James M, Carroll S. High-intensity resistance training and postmenopausal bone loss: a meta-analysis. Osteoporos Int. 2006;17(8):1225-1240.
- **96.** Martyn-St James M, Carroll S. Meta-analysis of walking for preservation of bone mineral density in postmenopausal women. Bone. Sep 2008;43(3):521-531.
- **97.** Matkovic V, Jelic T, Wardlaw GM, et al. Timing of peak bone mass in Caucasian females and its implication for the prevention of osteoporosis. Inference from a cross-sectional model. J Clin Invest. Feb 1994;93(2):799-808.

- **98.** Mazess RB. Estimation of bone and skeletal weight by direct photon absorptiometry. Invest Radiol. 1971;6(1):52-60.
- **99.** McKinlay SM. The normal menopause transition: an overview. Maturitas. Mar 1996;23(2):137-145.
- **100.** McKinlay SM, Brambilla DJ, Posner JG. The normal menopause transition. Maturitas. Jan 1992;14(2):103-115.
- **101.** Michaelsson K, Olofsson H, Jensevik K, et al. Leisure physical activity and the risk of fracture in men. PLoS Med. Jun 2007;4(6):e199.
- **102.** Midgette AS, Baron JA. Cigarette smoking and the risk of natural menopause. Epidemiology. Nov 1990;1(6):474-480.
- **103.** Nauclér L, Nilsson BE, Westlin NE. An apparatus for gamma absorptiometry of bone-Technical data. Opuscula Medico-Technica Lundensia. 1974;12(1):19-32.
- 104. Nielsen HE, Mosekilde L, Melsen B, Christensen P, Olsen KJ, Melsen F. Relations of bone mineral content, ash weight and bone mass: implication for correction of bone mineral content for bone size. Clin Orthop Relat Res. Nov-Dec 1980(153):241-247.
- **105.** Nikander R, Sievanen H, Heinonen A, Daly RM, Uusi-Rasi K, Kannus P. Targeted exercise against osteoporosis: A systematic review and meta-analysis for optimising bone strength throughout life. BMC Med. 2011;8:47.
- **106.** Nilsson B. Radiometry of bone density in vivo using an isotope as radiation source 1964.
- 107. O'Donnell S, Cranney A, Wells GA, Adachi JD, Reginster JY. Strontium ranelate for preventing and treating postmenopausal osteoporosis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2006(3):CD005326.
- **108.** Odvina CV, Zerwekh JE, Rao DS, Maalouf N, Gottschalk FA, Pak CY. Severely suppressed bone turnover: a potential complication of alendronate therapy. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. Mar 2005;90(3):1294-1301.
- **109.** Paganini-Hill A, Corrada MM, Kawas CH. Increased longevity in older users of postmenopausal estrogen therapy: the Leisure World Cohort Study. Menopause. Jan-Feb 2006;13(1):12-18.
- **110.** Papadimitropoulos E, Wells G, Shea B, et al. Meta-analyses of therapies for postmenopausal osteoporosis. VIII: Meta-analysis of the efficacy of vitamin D treatment in preventing osteoporosis in postmenopausal women. Endocr Rev. Aug 2002;23(4):560-569.
- **111.** Parfitt AM. The cellular basis of bone remodeling: the quantum concept reexamined in light of recent advances in the cell biology of bone. Calcif Tissue Int. 1984;36 Suppl 1:S37-45.
- **112.** Parfitt AM. Osteonal and hemi-osteonal remodeling: the spatial and temporal framework for signal traffic in adult human bone. J Cell Biochem. 1994;55(3):273-286.
- **113.** Peacock M, Turner CH, Econs MJ, Foroud T. Genetics of osteoporosis. Endocr Rev. Jun 2002;23(3):303-326.

- **114.** Polidoulis I, Beyene J, Cheung AM. The effect of exercise on pQCT parameters of bone structure and strength in postmenopausal women--a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Osteoporos Int. Jan 2011;23(1):39-51.
- **115.** Prestwood KM, Kenny AM, Kleppinger A, Kulldorff M. Ultralow-dose micronized 17beta-estradiol and bone density and bone metabolism in older women: a randomized controlled trial. Jama. Aug 27 2003;290(8):1042-1048.
- 116. Prestwood KM, Kenny AM, Unson C, Kulldorff M. The effect of low dose micronized 17ss-estradiol on bone turnover, sex hormone levels, and side effects in older women: a randomized, double blind, placebo-controlled study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. Dec 2000;85(12):4462-4469.
- **117.** Prior JC. Perimenopause: the complex endocrinology of the menopausal transition. Endocr Rev. Aug 1998;19(4):397-428.
- **118.** Raisz LG. Pathogenesis of osteoporosis: concepts, conflicts, and prospects. J Clin Invest. Dec 2005;115(12):3318-3325.
- **119.** Rannevik G, Jeppsson S, Johnell O, Bjerre B, Laurell-Borulf Y, Svanberg L. A longitudinal study of the perimenopausal transition: altered profiles of steroid and pituitary hormones, SHBG and bone mineral density. Maturitas. 1995;21(2):103-113.
- **120.** Rauch F, Schoenau E. The developing bone: slave or master of its cells and molecules? Pediatr Res. Sep 2001;50(3):309-314.
- **121.** Recker R, Lappe J, Davies K, Heaney R. Characterization of perimenopausal bone loss: a prospective study. J Bone Miner Res. Oct 2000;15(10):1965-1973.
- 122. Recker RR, Davies KM, Hinders SM, Heaney RP, Stegman MR, Kimmel DB. Bone gain in young adult women. Jama. 1992;268(17):2403-2408.
- **123.** Reginster JY, Kaufman JM, Goemaere S, et al. Maintenance of antifracture efficacy over 10 years with strontium ranelate in postmenopausal osteoporosis. Osteoporos Int. Mar 2011;23(3):1115-1122.
- **124.** Riggs BL, Khosla S, Melton III LJ. A unitary model for involutional osteoporosis: estrogen deficiency causes both type I and type II osteoporosis in postmenopausal women and contributes to bone loss in aging men. J Bone Miner Res. 1998;13(5):763-773.
- **125.** Riggs BL, Melton III LJ. Evidence for two distinct syndromes of involutional osteoporosis. Am J Med. Dec 1983;75(6):899-901.
- 126. Riggs BL, Melton III LJ. Involutional osteoporosis. N Engl J Med. Jun 26 1986;314(26):1676-1686.
- **127.** Riggs BL, Melton III LJ, Robb RA, et al. Population-based study of age and sex differences in bone volumetric density, size, geometry, and structure at different skeletal sites. J Bone Miner Res. Dec 2004;19(12):1945-1954.
- **128.** Riggs BL, Wahner HW, Melton III LJ, Richelson LS, Judd HL, Offord KP. Rates of bone loss in the appendicular and axial skeletons of women. Evidence of substantial vertebral bone loss before menopause. J Clin Invest. 1986;77(5):1487-1491.
- **129.** Rizzoli R, Bianchi ML, Garabedian M, McKay HA, Moreno LA. Maximizing bone mineral mass gain during growth for the prevention of fractures in the adolescents and the elderly. Bone. Feb 2009;46(2):294-305.

- **130.** Robling AG, Castillo AB, Turner CH. Biomechanical and molecular regulation of bone remodeling. Annu Rev Biomed Eng. 2006;8:455-498.
- **131.** Robling AG, Hinant FM, Burr DB, Turner CH. Improved bone structure and strength after long-term mechanical loading is greatest if loading is separated into short bouts. J Bone Miner Res. Aug 2002;17(8):1545-1554.
- **132.** Rosengren B. Hip fracture incidence and prevalence of osteoporosis in Sweden in recent decades. Malmö, Sweden: Department of Orthopaedics and Clinical Sciences, Skåne University Hospital, Lund University; 2010.
- **133.** Rossouw JE, Anderson GL, Prentice RL, et al. Risks and benefits of estrogen plus progestin in healthy postmenopausal women: principal results From the Women's Health Initiative randomized controlled trial. Jama. Jul 17 2002;288(3):321-333.
- **134.** Rubin CT, Lanyon LE. Regulation of bone formation by applied dynamic loads. J Bone Joint Surg [Am]. 1984;66(3):397-402.
- **135.** Rudäng R. Determinants of peak bone mass in men. Thesis. Gothenburg: Institute of Medicine at Sahlgrenska Academy, University of Gothenburg; 2013.
- **136.** Russo CR, Lauretani F, Seeman E, et al. Structural adaptations to bone loss in aging men and women. Bone. Jan 2006;38(1):112-118.
- **137.** Sabatier JP, Guaydier-Souquieres G, Laroche D, et al. Bone mineral acquisition during adolescence and early adulthood: a study in 574 healthy females 10-24 years of age. Osteoporos Int. 1996;6(2):141-148.
- **138.** Salpeter SR, Walsh JM, Greyber E, Ormiston TM, Salpeter EE. Mortality associated with hormone replacement therapy in younger and older women: a meta-analysis. J Gen Intern Med. Jul 2004;19(7):791-804.
- **139.** Schuit SC, van der Klift M, Weel AE, et al. Fracture incidence and association with bone mineral density in elderly men and women: the Rotterdam Study. Bone. Jan 2004;34(1):195-202.
- **140.** Seeman E. Pathogenesis of bone fragility in women and men. Lancet. May 25 2002;359(9320):1841-1850.
- 141. Seeman E. Invited Review: Pathogenesis of osteoporosis. J Appl Physiol. Nov 2003;95(5):2142-2151.
- **142.** Seeman E. Periosteal bone formation--a neglected determinant of bone strength. N Engl J Med. Jul 24 2003;349(4):320-323.
- **143.** Seeman E, Delmas PD. Bone quality--the material and structural basis of bone strength and fragility. N Engl J Med. May 25 2006;354(21):2250-2261.
- **144.** Seeman E, Duan Y, Fong C, Edmonds J. Fracture site-specific deficits in bone size and volumetric density in men with spine or hip fractures. J Bone Miner Res. 2001;16(1):120-127.
- 145. Seeman E, Hopper JL, Bach LA, et al. Reduced bone mass in daughters of women with osteoporosis. N Engl J Med. Mar 2 1989;320(9):554-558.
- 146. Shaffer JR, Kammerer CM, Bruder JM, et al. Genetic influences on bone loss in the San Antonio Family Osteoporosis study. Osteoporos Int. Dec 2008;19(12):1759-1767.

- 147. Shea B, Bonaiuti D, Iovine R, et al. Cochrane Review on exercise for preventing and treating osteoporosis in postmenopausal women. Eura Medicophys. Sep 2004;40(3):199-209.
- **148.** Shuster LT, Rhodes DJ, Gostout BS, Grossardt BR, Rocca WA. Premature menopause or early menopause: long-term health consequences. Maturitas. Feb 2009;65(2):161-166.
- **149.** Slemenda CW, Christian JC, Williams CJ, Norton JA, Johnston CC, Jr. Genetic determinants of bone mass in adult women: a reevaluation of the twin model and the potential importance of gene interaction on heritability estimates. J Bone Miner Res. Jun 1991;6(6):561-567.
- **150.** Sornay-Rendu E, Boutroy S, Munoz F, Delmas PD. Alterations of cortical and trabecular architecture are associated with fractures in postmenopausal women, partially independent of decreased BMD measured by DXA: the OFELY study. J Bone Miner Res. Mar 2007;22(3):425-433.
- **151.** Speroff L, Fritz M. Menopause and the Perimenopausal Transition. In: Weinberg R, Murphy J, Pancotti R, eds. Clinical Gynecologic Endocrinology and Infertility. Seventh ed. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2005:621-688.
- **152.** Stewart TL, Ralston SH. Role of genetic factors in the pathogenesis of osteoporosis. J Endocrinol. Aug 2000;166(2):235-245.
- **153.** Stevenson JC, Crook D, Godsland IF. Influence of age and menopause on serum lipids and lipoproteins in healthy women. Atherosclerosis. Jan 4 1993;98(1):83-90.
- **154.** Suda T, Takahashi N, Udagawa N, Jimi E, Gillespie MT, Martin TJ. Modulation of osteoclast differentiation and function by the new members of the tumor necrosis factor receptor and ligand families. Endocr Rev. Jun 1999;20(3):345-357.
- **155.** Szulc P, Munoz F, Duboeuf F, Marchand F, Delmas PD. Low width of tubular bones is associated with increased risk of fragility fracture in elderly men--the MINOS study. Bone. Apr 2006;38(4):595-602.
- **156.** Szulc P, Seeman E, Duboeuf F, Sornay-Rendu E, Delmas PD. Bone fragility: failure of periosteal apposition to compensate for increased endocortical resorption in postmenopausal women. J Bone Miner Res. Dec 2006;21(12):1856-1863.
- **157.** Tenforde AS, Fredericson M. Influence of sports participation on bone health in the young athlete: a review of the literature. PM R. Sep 2011;3(9):861-867.
- **158.** Theintz G, Buchs B, Rizzoli R, et al. Longitudinal monitoring of bone mass accumulation in healthy adolescents: evidence for a marked reduction after 16 years of age at the levels of lumbar spine and femoral neck in female subjects. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1992;75(4):1060-1065.
- **159.** Torgerson DJ, Bell-Syer SE. Hormone replacement therapy and prevention of nonvertebral fractures: a meta-analysis of randomized trials. Jama. Jun 13 2001;285(22):2891-2897.
- **160.** Treloar AE. Menstrual cyclicity and the pre-menopause. Maturitas. Dec 1981;3(3-4):249-264.
- **161.** Turner CH. Homeostatic control of bone structure: an application of feedback theory. Bone. 1991;12(3):203-217.

- **162.** Turner CH, Pavalko FM. Mechanotransduction and functional response of the skeleton to physical stress: the mechanisms and mechanics of bone adaptation. J Orthop Sci. 1998;3(6):346-355.
- **163.** Turner RT, Vandersteenhoven JJ, Bell NH. The effects of ovariectomy and 17 betaestradiol on cortical bone histomorphometry in growing rats. J Bone Miner Res. 1987;2(2):115-122.
- **164.** Uusi-Rasi K, Sievanen H, Heinonen A, Vuori I, Beck TJ, Kannus P. Long-term recreational gymnastics provides a clear benefit in age-related functional decline and bone loss. A prospective 6-year study. Osteoporos Int. 2006;17(8):1154-1164.
- **165.** Uusi-Rasi K, Sievanen H, Pasanen M, Beck TJ, Kannus P. Influence of calcium intake and physical activity on proximal femur bone mass and structure among preand postmenopausal women. A 10-year prospective study. Calcif Tissue Int. Mar 2008;82(3):171-181.
- **166.** Wallace BA, Cumming RG. Systematic review of randomized trials of the effect of exercise on bone mass in pre- and postmenopausal women. Calcif Tissue Int. Jul 2000;67(1):10-18.
- **167.** van Noord PA, Dubas JS, Dorland M, Boersma H, te Velde E. Age at natural menopause in a population-based screening cohort: the role of menarche, fecundity, and lifestyle factors. Fertil Steril. Jul 1997;68(1):95-102.
- **168.** Wells G, Tugwell P, Shea B, et al. Meta-analyses of therapies for postmenopausal osteoporosis. V. Meta-analysis of the efficacy of hormone replacement therapy in treating and preventing osteoporosis in postmenopausal women. Endocr Rev. Aug 2002;23(4):529-539.
- 169. Wells GA, Cranney A, Peterson J, et al. Alendronate for the primary and secondary prevention of osteoporotic fractures in postmenopausal women 2008/02/07 2008. 1469-493X (Electronic) 1361-6137 (Linking).
- **170.** World Health Organization. Research on the Menopause. WHO Report. Geneva, Switzerland 1981.
- **171.** World Health Organization. Assessment of fracture risk and its application o screening for post-menopausal osteoporosis. WHO Report. Geneva, Switzerland 1994.
- 172. Willett W, Stampfer MJ, Bain C, et al. Cigarette smoking, relative weight, and menopause. Am J Epidemiol. Jun 1983;117(6):651-658.
- 173. Yoshikawa T, Turner CH, Peacock M, et al. Geometric structure of the femoral neck measured using dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry. J Bone Miner Res. Jul 1994;9(7):1053-1064.
- **174.** Zhai G, Andrew T, Kato BS, Blake GM, Spector TD. Genetic and environmental determinants on bone loss in postmenopausal Caucasian women: a 14-year longitudinal twin study. Osteoporos Int. Jun 2009;20(6):949-953.

Appendix

Medicin Vetenskap

Publicerad 2012-04-27 Vetenskap: Kvinnohälsa

Kvinnor med tidig menopaus levde kortare

Att få sin sista mens före 47 års ålder är kopplat till ökad frakturrisk och sämre överlevnad. Det visar en svensk studie i tidskriften British Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, BJOG

Tidigare tvärsnittsstudier och andra framåtblickande studier har visat att det finns en koppling mellan tidig menopaus och benskörhet och frakturrisk i ett kortare perspektiv. Vår studie är dock den hittills klart längsta inom området, säger Ola Svejme, doktorand och ST-läkare vid ortopedkliniken på Skåne universitetssjukhus i Malmö.

Hans och hans kollegors studie omfattar 390 kvinnor som föddes i Malmö 1929. När kvinnorna var 48 år fick de göra en första bentäthetsmätning, som upprepades trettio år senare.

Totalt hade 61 deltagare en tidig menopaus, med sin sista mens före 47 års ålder. Dessa hade en nästan fördubblad risk att vara bensköra vid den andra mätningen, jämfört med majoriteten med sen menopaus.

En tidig menopaus var också kopplat till 70 procents ökad risk att ha drabbats av fraktur och 60 procent ökad risk för att ha avlidit under 34 års uppföljning, jämfört med kontrollgruppen.

Totalt sett hade 52 respektive 35 procent av kvinnorna avlidit i grupperna.

Ola Svejme betonar att undersökningen är en observationsstudie och därför inte kan visa några orsakssamband.

– Men det kan vara så att bortfallet av östrogen efter menopaus har så omfattande påverkan på kroppen att det kan förklara de ökade riskerna för fraktur och tidig död. Det kan också vara så att andra grundtillstånd ligger bakom både den tidiga menopausen och den ökade riskerna vi ser. Här behövs mer forskning, säger Ola Svejme.

En tidig menopaus bör dock betraktas som en riskfaktor, anser han.

– Det kan vara motiverat med tidigare mätningar av bentäthet i denna grupp och i förekommande fall behandling med kalk och d-vitamin. Även livsstilsinsatser, som ökad mängd fysisk aktivitet kan stärka skelettet, säger Ola Svejme.

Tidig menopaus, före 47 års ålder, förekommer hos runt 15 procent av kvinnorna i Sverige

Article of the Month - September Issue 2012

Title: Physical activity reduces bone loss in the distal forearm in post-menopausal women - a 25-year prospective study.

Authors: Ola Svejme, Henrik Ahlborg, Magnus Karlsson.

Published in: Scandinavian journal of medicine & science in sports. Epub 2012 Jul 30.



Editorial Comment

Falls and fractures are common among elderly individuals. Fractures lead to pain, suffering, and immobility, and those caused by bone loss will be an increasing medical problem in our aging population. Moderate physical activity may be one approach to reducing bone loss, increasing bone strength, and lowering the number of fractures. This possibility was evaluated by Svejme et al., as described in the article "Physical activity reduces bone loss in the distal forearm in post-menopausal women - a 25-year

prospective study" published in the Scandinavian journal of medicine & science in sports.

This study is unique because of its extensive follow-up time and prospective design with multiple absorptiometry measurements. Another novel aspect is that time of menopause was used as baseline and was defined according to the WHO criteria and laboratory tests. That made it possible to interpret the results in relation to the hormonal depletion, although the authors clearly emphasized that their findings cannot answer the question of a causal association between physical activity and less bone loss.

Changes in bone mass and bone structure were measured by repeated single-photon absorptiometry of the distal forearm in 91 moderately active and 21 inactive women, from the time of menopause through the next 25 years. For dichotomization, Svejme and colleagues used a threshold value of 30 minutes of general, moderate physical activity per day, representing the minimum amount of daily physical activity specified in public health recommendations. The mean annual loss of bone mineral content was greater in the inactive women, as was the mean decline in a strength index based on bone mass and bone structure.

The results of this study are particularly valuable considering the long follow-up time of 25 years after menopause, as well as the fact that it is now difficult to reproduce this type of research, because many women today take medications to prevent osteoporosis. Accordingly, the data obtained are highly beneficial and strongly indicate that physical activity (30 min/day) should also be recommended for postmenopausal women.

"Gloria Orthopaediae in Eternum"

"Heja di blåe!"

Paper I

Early menopause and risk of osteoporosis, fracture and mortality: a 34-year prospective observational study in 390 women

O Svejme, HG Ahlborg, J-Å Nilsson, MK Karlsson

Clinical and Molecular Osteoporosis Unit, Department of Clinical Sciences, Lund University and Department of Orthopaedics, Skåne University Hospital, Malmö, Sweden *Correspondence:* Dr O Svejme, Department of Orthopaedics, Skåne University Hospital, S-20502 Malmö, Sweden. Email: ola.svejme@med.lu.se

Accepted 26 February 2012. Published Online 25 April 2012.

Objective A prospective evaluation of the long-term effects of early menopause on mortality, risk of fragility fracture and osteoporosis.

Design Prospective population-based observational study.

Setting Malmö, Sweden.

Population A total of 390 white north European women aged 48 years at the start of the study.

Methods At baseline, bone mineral density (BMD) was measured by single-photon absorptiometry (SPA) in the distal forearm and menopausal status was noted. Menopause was determined according to the World Health Organization criterion of a minimum of 12 months of continuous amenorrhoea. Women were divided into early menopause (occurring before age 47 years) and late menopause (occurring at age 47 years or later). At age 77, forearm BMD was re-measured by SPA and proximal femur and lumbar spine BMD were measured by dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry (DXA). The prevalence of osteoporosis was determined using the DXA data. Mortality rate and the incidence of fractures were registered up until age 82. Data are presented as means with 95% confidence intervals (95% CI).

Main outcome measures Incidence of fragility fractures, mortality, prevalence of osteoporosis at age 77.

Results Women with early menopause had a risk ratio of 1.83 (95% CI 1.22–2.74) for osteoporosis at age 77, a risk ratio of 1.68 (95% CI 1.05–2.57) for fragility fracture and a mortality risk of 1.59 (95% CI 1.04–2.36).

Conclusions Menopause before age 47 is associated with increased mortality risk and increased risk of sustaining fragility fractures and of osteoporosis at age 77.

Keywords Bone mass, fractures, menopause, mortality, osteoporosis.

Please cite this paper as: Svejme O, Ahlborg H, Nilsson J, Karlsson M. Early menopause and risk of osteoporosis, fracture and mortality: a 34-year prospective observational study in 390 women. BJOG 2012;119:810–816.

Introduction

Published literature suggests that an early menopause can predict osteoporosis and its clinical manifestation, fragility fractures.^{1–6} However, opinions differ, because some longterm studies have concluded that age at menopause does not influence bone mineral density (BMD) after the age of 70 years.^{7–9} Furthermore, most studies on the subject have been cross-sectional rather than population-based cohorts and have used retrospective definitions of menopause age obtained through interviews or questionnaires—a study design subject to recall bias. In addition, most studies have evaluated outcome in the first decade following the menopause,¹ whereas the risk of fracture only starts to increase exponentially several decades after the menopause,¹⁰ and the mean age for a female hip fracture in Sweden is currently 82 years. $^{10}\,$

An ideal study to estimate the long-term impact of menopause on the prevalence of osteoporosis and fracture risk should follow a homogeneous population of women from the perimenopausal period through several decades of life until the participants reach the age when osteoporosis and fragility fractures become a common problem.

The Malmö Perimenopausal Study is one such population-based prospective observational study where women have been followed from age 48 years onwards. The 16-year follow-up data have been presented,⁸ and the follow up in the current report is extended to a total of 29 years for the BMD measurements and 34 years for the fracture and mortality evaluations.

© 2012 The Authors BJOG An International Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology © 2012 RCOG
In this study we hypothesise that an early menopause is a risk factor for osteoporosis, mortality and fragility fractures in a long-term prospective study.

Methods

In 1977, 390 women aged 48 years were recruited to this prospective observational study, originally with the aim of evaluating changes in BMD and endocrine parameters in the perimenopausal and postmenopausal periods.^{11,12} All white north European female residents of the city of Malmö, Sweden who were born during the latter half of 1929 were selected from the city population records.¹¹ At age 77 years, all eligible participants were re-invited for BMD measurements. At this point, 298 women were still alive and 92 had died. There was no information available on cause of death. One hundred of the 298 women still alive had relocated or declined further participation because of disease or for personal reasons, leaving 198 women to attend the follow-up measurement 29 years after baseline. Lifestyle parameters, medical conditions, medications used and gynaecological history were noted at baseline and at age 77. At baseline, the women were asked specifically whether they were still menstruating or not. We then used the WHO definition that requires 12 months of continuous amenorrhoea to define menopause.13 Based on this information we were able to divide the women into two categories; an early menopause group consisting of women in whom the menopause occurred before age 47 and a late menopause group including women in whom the menopause occurred at age 47 or later. The mean age at menopause in the early menopause group was 42 years, compared with the average age at menopause of 51 years in the western world.14-18

Bone mineral density was measured by single-photon absorptiometry (SPA), which gauges BMD at one mainly trabecular, and one dominantly cortical site of the forearm, as described by Nauclér et al.¹⁹ The SPA measurements were performed both at age 48 and at age 77. The prospective evaluation of bone mass therefore spanned 29 years. The same apparatus and the same anatomical site were used and all data from both measurements were analysed by the same technician. Measurements of a standardised phantom every second week all through the study period did not reveal any long-term drift of the densitometer. At age 77, BMD (g/cm²) was also measured by dual energy X-ray absorptiometry (DXA; GE Lunar Corp., Madison, WI, USA; Lunar Prodigy®) in the hip and lumbar spine. The precision of the BMD measurements ranged from 0.5 to 3%, depending on application.²⁰ Osteoporosis was defined according to the WHO definition, i.e. -2.5 standard deviation (SD) from the reference value in young adults.²¹ In absolute numbers, these cutoff values were at 0.706 g/cm² for hip BMD and 0.907 g/cm² for lumbar spine BMD. Height and weight were measured by standard equipment at both 48 and 77 years.

We identified fractures that occurred in these 390 women from repeated searches of hospital registrations and digitised databases, from age 48 years until death, relocation or until the endpoint date 30 September 2011 (age 82 years). The fracture registration period therefore spanned 34 years, and as the incident fractures were objectively registered through their hospital attendances, all women contributed data, even those who declined followup BMD measurements. Fragility fractures were defined as low-energy fractures (a fall on the same level) of the wrist, proximal humerus, spine, hip, pelvis, tibia condyle and ankle. Nonclinical asymptomatic vertebral fractures and nonosteoporotic high-energy fractures were not included in our calculations. This fracture ascertainment method has been thoroughly evaluated and used in numerous epidemiological fracture studies.22-24 Everyone in the Malmö region attends the same trauma unit because there is only one emergency department in the city, and all radiographic examinations were routinely examined by two radiologists and then registered and indexed. Radiographs and reports have been kept on file for each person since the beginning of the twentieth century. Additionally, residents of Malmö who sustain fractures in other geographical regions are referred to the Orthopaedic Department of Skåne University Hospital in Malmö for follow up, at which the fracture is classified in the records as low or high energy. Fewer than 3% of all fracture patients in the city visit a private physician. Most of these injuries would have been minor fractures not necessitating treatment, such as non-dislocated digit fractures.²²⁻²⁴ Classified fractures were verified by the radiologists' original reports. Nine participants who had relocated to other regions in Sweden were telephoned and asked whether they had sustained any fracture. If fractures were reported, they were verified through case reports acquired from the respective hospital. In 11 women, fracture records could not be obtained because these women had either died after having relocated or could not be located. In these cases, we used the relocation date as the endpoint data in the risk calculations. Mortality data during the 34-year follow-up period was provided from the national population registers. A flow-chart following the 390 women until their last BMD measurement and the end of fracture and mortality registration is shown in Figure 1.

Approval was obtained from the Ethics Committee of Lund University and the study was conducted in accordance with the norms of the Helsinki Declaration of 2001. Written informed consent for collection of data was obtained from each individual. The technical equipment was validated by the Swedish Radiation Protection Inspectorate and by the hospital's own radiation protection

^{© 2012} The Authors BJOG An International Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology © 2012 RCOG



Figure 1. Flow-chart of the participants, 390 at study start, until the last BMD measurement in 2006 and the fracture registration until 30 September 2011. At the last BMD measurement in 2006, 198 of the 298 women still alive (66%) attended. Fracture registration from study start until 30 September 2011 was complete in 379 women (97%), in 370 cases through the hospital archives and the regional databases and in nine women through telephone interviews. Within brackets are numbers for the late menopause group and the early menopause group, respectively.

committee. The Swedish Data Inspection Board approved both the data collection and the database. Statistical processing was carried out using STATISTICA software version 7.1 (StatSoft, Milton Keynes, UK). Data are shown as means with 95% confidence intervals (95% CI). Group comparisons between women with early and late menopause were performed using chi-square tests, log-rank tests, risk ratio and rate ratio calculations and the Student's t test between means. Fracture incidence and mortality rate in the two cohorts following baseline were calculated taking person-years into account and are presented with Kaplan– Meier survival curves.

Results

At age 48, no group differences were seen with regards to age at menarche or anthropometrics, whereas distal forearm BMD was 0.43 SD (95% CI 0.14–0.72) lower in the early menopause group (Table 1).

At age 77, 56% (15/27) of women with early menopause had osteoporosis, in comparison with 30% (52/171) of women with late menopause (P = 0.01), resulting in a risk ratio of 1.83 (95% 1.22–2.74) (Table 2).

During the 34-year fracture follow-up period, 33% (128/390) of the women had sustained at least one fragility fracture (Table 2). In the early menopause group, the fracture incidence per 10^3 person-years was 19.45 compared with 11.60 in the late menopause group, giving a risk ratio of 1.68 (95% CI 1.05–2.57) for sustaining a fragility fracture (Table 2, Figure 2).

Mortality rate was 52.4% (32/61) in the early menopause group and 35.2% (116/329) in the late menopause group,

giving a relative mortality risk of 1.59 (95% 1.04-2.36) (Table 2, Figure 3).

Discussion

The results of this population-based prospective observational study demonstrate that an early menopause is a significant risk factor for osteoporosis, fragility fracture and mortality. There is an abundance of surveys associating early menopause with osteoporosis and risk of fracture. However, the majority of those studies have been cross-sectional and ascertained menopausal age retrospectively.^{1,4–6,25–27} To our knowledge, this is the first report with a prospective study design and a follow-up period of more than three decades. In addition, we not only included osteoporosis as the surrogate endpoint marker, but also ascertained the clinically relevant endpoints; fracture and mortality.

Previous reports have generally been robust in establishing the association of early menopause with the presence of low BMD and fragility fractures during the first postmenopausal decade, whereas this relationship seems to disappear with increasing age.¹ Our study was designed to evaluate the influence of age at menopause on the risk of osteoporosis as well as fracture and mortality.^{1,4,5,2,6,27} Our results corroborate most of the previously published data. In one review in 2007 that included predominantly cross-sectional studies and prospective short-term studies, Gallagher¹ concluded that most reports support the association of early menopause with the risk of fracture and future osteoporosis. Gardsell et al.² followed 733 women for 11 years and were able to establish a relationship between early menopause and increased fracture incidence but only up to age

Early menopause and osteoporosis, fracture and mortality

Variable	Early menopause (n = 61)	Late menopause (n = 329)	P value*
Age (years)	48.3 (48.3–48.3)	48.3 (48.3–48.3)	_
Menarche (years)	13.9 (13.4–14.3)	14.0 (13.9–14.2)	0.45
Height (cm)	163.8 (162.3–165.3)	164.1 (163.5–164.6)	0.78
Weight (kg)	63.2 (60.8-65.8)	63.5 (62.4–64.6)	0.88
Forearm BMD (g/cm ²)	0.52 (0.50-0.54)	0.55 (0.54-0.55)	0.002
Menopausal age (years)	42.1 (40.8-43.4)	N/A	
History of breastfeeding			
Yes	42 (69%)	260 (79%)	0.05
No	18 (30%)	60 (18%)	
Missing data	1 (1%)	9 (3%)	
Children			
0	15 (25%)	37 (11%)	0.31
1–3	40 (65%)	271 (82%)	
>3	6 (10%)	20 (6%)	
Missing data	0	1	
Current physical activity			
High	12 (20%)	96 (29%)	0.13
Low	49 (80%)	233 (71%)	
Current smoking			
Yes	33 (54%)	153 (46%)	0.14
No	22 (36%)	158 (48%)	
Missing data	6 (10%)	18 (6%)	
History of oral contraceptives			
Yes	10 (16%)	86 (26%)	0.10
No	51 (84%)	243 (74%)	
Current calcium intake			
<400 mg/day	14 (23%)	56 (17%)	0.27
≥400 mg/day	47 (77%)	273 (83%)	

Table 1. Characteristics of the 390 women of the original cohort when evaluated at study start at age 48 years

Data presented as mean with 95% CI or as numbers with proportion (%).

BMD was measured by SPA at the distal radius. Chi-square tests and Student's t test were used for P value calculation.

*P value for early menopause versus late menopause.

70 years. Johansson and Mellstrom,²⁵ in a cross-sectional retrospective study of 7549 women from six different birth cohorts, reported that fracture risk in each cohort was obviously associated with menopause occurring before the age of 49. However, in contrast to the present study, both menopause age and fracture incidence were estimated retrospectively through questionnaires and high-energy-related fractures were also included in the calculations. In a study of 555 Californian women aged 60-89 years and with 23-34 years of postmenopausal period, Kritz-Silverstein and Barrett-Connor⁶ found lower BMD in women with menopause before age 48. However, no fracture data were included in this report. Furthermore, few have evaluated whether an early menopause influences the level of BMD or fracture incidence decades after the menopause, and the sparse published data suggest a fading impact of early menopause with increasing age.¹ This may be caused by the fact that the rapid estrogen-associated bone loss in the first postmenopausal decade is replaced by a slower age-related loss in BMD and that an increasing number of other risk

factors for low BMD and fracture appear in older woman, obscuring the effect of early menopause. $^{2,7-9}\,$

The conflicting results in the literature may be explained by the use of different cutoff ages for early menopause. With a lowering of the threshold when defining early menopause, it seems as if the association between age at menopause and risk of osteoporosis and fragility fracture is strengthened.^{4–6,26,27} A cross-sectional study including 1050 Argentinean women aged 50-88 years suggested that women who reached the menopause before age 45 had lower BMD than women with later menopause, and half of the 49 women who had sustained a hip fracture were in the early menopause group.²⁷ A French cross-sectional study of 1667 women reported that women in whom the menopause had occurred before age 40, two decades later had lower BMD than women with higher menopause age.5 Van der Voort et al.,4 in one cross-sectional evaluation involving 4725 women, concluded that a menopause before the age of 45 was associated with a higher fracture risk above age 70 but lower BMD only up to the age of 65.

^{© 2012} The Authors BJOG An International Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology © 2012 RCOG

Age (years)76.8 (76.6-77.1)76.5 (76.4-76.6)-Age at menopause (years)42.1 (40.8-43.4)51.0 (50.7-51.4)<0.001Height (cm)160.3 (157.9-162.6)160.7 (159.9-161.7)0.66Weight (kg)67.5 (62.9-72.1)67.3 (65.5-69.2)0.96BMD forearm (g/cm ²)0.79 (0.74-0.84)0.83 (0.80-0.85)0.23BMD hip (g/cm ²)0.79 (0.74-0.84)0.83 (0.80-0.85)0.23BMD humbar (g/cm ²)0.79 (0.74-0.84)0.83 (0.80-0.85)0.23BMD humbar (g/cm ²)0.79 (0.74-0.84)10.6 (10%)0.05No2.1 (78%)155 (90%)0.19History of hormone replacement therapyYes6 (22%)16 (10%)0.05No2.2 (93%)151 (88%)0.151No2.2 (93%)151 (88%)0.51No2.2 (93%)10 (6%)0.65No2.2 (93%)10 (6%)0.65No2.2 (93%)10 (6%)0.65No2.9 (96%)10 (6%)0.65No2.9 (96%)213 (65%)0.01No2.9 (48%)213 (65%)0.01No2.9 (48%)213 (65%)0.01No2.9 (48%)213 (65%)0.01No2.9 (48%)2.0 (0.9%)0.01No2.9 (48%)2.0 (0.9%)0.01No2.9 (6%)10 (1.9%)0.04No2.9 (6%)2.8 (69%)0.01No3.4 (56%)2.8 (69%)0.01	Variable	Early menopause group	Late menopause group	P value*
Age at menopause (years) 42.1 (40.8–43.4) 51.0 (50.7–51.4) <0.001 Height (cm) 160.3 (157.9–162.6) 160.7 (159.9–161.7) 0.66 Weight (kg) 67.5 (62.9–72.1) 67.3 (65.5–69.2) 0.96 BMD forearm (g/cm ²) 0.36 (0.32–0.40) 0.37 (0.36–0.38) 0.58 BMD hip (g/cm ²) 0.79 (0.74–0.84) 0.83 (0.80–0.85) 0.23 BMD lumbar (g/cm ²) 0.96 (0.90–1.07) 10.4 (1.01–1.07) 0.19 History of hormone replacement therapy 0.83 Yes 6 (22%) 16 (10%) 0.05 No 21 (78%) 155 (90%) History of bisphosphonates 0.20 (12%) 0.51 No 25 (93%) 151 (88%) 0.51 No 26 (96%) 161 (94%) 0.65 Deceased 0.007 Yes 12 (44%) 116 (35%) 0.01 No 22 (52%) 116 (35%) 0.01 No	Age (years)	76.8 (76.6–77.1)	76.5 (76.4–76.6)	-
Height (cm) 160.3 (157.9–162.6) 160.7 (159.9–161.7) 0.66 Weight (kg) 67.5 (62.9–72.1) 67.3 (65.5–69.2) 0.96 BMD forearm (g/cm ²) 0.36 (0.32–0.40) 0.37 (0.36–0.38) 0.38 BMD ling (g/cm ²) 0.98 (0.90–1.07) 1.04 (1.01–1.07) 0.19 History of hormone replacement therapy 0.82 (0.90–1.07) 1.04 (1.01–1.07) 0.19 Vistory of bisphosphonates 21 (78%) 155 (90%) 0.51 Ves 6 (22%) 16 (10%) 0.51 0.57 No 21 (78%) 20 (12%) 0.51 0.57 No 25 (93%) 15 (88%) 0.16 0.16 0.55 No 26 (96%) 10 (6%) 0.51 0.57 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56 0.56	Age at menopause (years)	42.1 (40.8-43.4)	51.0 (50.7-51.4)	< 0.001
Weight (kg) 67.5 (62.9–72.1) 67.3 (65.5–69.2) 0.96 BMD forearm (g/cm ²) 0.36 (0.32–0.40) 0.37 (0.36–0.38) 0.58 BMD hip (g/cm ²) 0.98 (0.90–1.07) 0.83 (0.80–0.85) 0.29 BMD lumbar (g/cm ²) 0.98 (0.90–1.07) 0.41 (1.01–1.07) 0.19 History of hormone replacement therapy 0.55 (0.90%) 0.55 No 6 (2.9%) 16 (10%) 0.05 No 2 (7%) 20 (12%) 0.51 No 2 (93%) 15 (88%) 0.51 No 2 (93%) 10 (6%) 0.51 No 2 (93%) 10 (6%) 0.55 No 2 (96%) 161 (94%) 0.65 No 2 (96%) 116 (35%) 0.10 No 2 (94%) 2 (13 (65%) 0.51 No 2 (94%) 10 (07 0.51 Person-years 1719 10 007 0.51 No 12 (44%) 119 (70%) 0.51 Fargility fractures 27 (44%) <t< td=""><td>Height (cm)</td><td>160.3 (157.9-162.6)</td><td>160.7 (159.9–161.7)</td><td>0.66</td></t<>	Height (cm)	160.3 (157.9-162.6)	160.7 (159.9–161.7)	0.66
BMD forearm (g/cm ²) 0.36 (0.32–0.40) 0.37 (0.36–0.38) 0.58 BMD hip (g/cm ²) 0.79 (0.74–0.84) 0.83 (0.80–0.85) 0.23 BMD lumbar (g/cm ²) 0.98 (0.90–1.07) 1.04 (1.01–1.07) 0.19 History of hormone replacement therapy 0.55 Yes 6 (22%) 16 (10%) 0.05 No 21 (78%) 20 (12%) 0.51 No 25 (93%) 151 (88%) 0.51 No 25 (93%) 151 (88%) 0.51 No 26 (96%) 161 (94%) 0.66 No 26 (96%) 161 (94%) 0.16 Pecessed 144% 0.06% 0.65 No 26 (96%) 116 (95%) 0.01 Pecessed 1719 10 007 0.01 No 29 (48%) 213 (65%) 0.01 Person-years 1719 10 007 0.01 No 12 (44%) 119 (70%) 0.01 Fragility fractures 110 (01 (31%) 0.04 <td>Weight (kg)</td> <td>67.5 (62.9-72.1)</td> <td>67.3 (65.5-69.2)</td> <td>0.96</td>	Weight (kg)	67.5 (62.9-72.1)	67.3 (65.5-69.2)	0.96
BMD hip (g/cm ²) 0.79 (0.74–0.84) 0.83 (0.80–0.85) 0.23 BMD lumbar (g/cm ²) 0.98 (0.90–1.07) 1.04 (1.01–1.07) 0.19 History of hormone replacement therapy 0.05 Yes 6 (22%) 16 (10%) 0.05 No 21 (78%) 155 (90%) History of bisphosphonates Yes 2 (7%) 20 (12%) 0.51 No 25 (93%) 151 (88%) History of oral corticosteroids Yes 1 (4%) 10 (6%) 0.65 No 26 (96%) 116 (35%) 0.01 No 29 (48%) 213 (65%) 0.01 No 29 (48%) 213 (65%) 0.01 No 12 (44%) 10 007 No 12 (44%) 10 (07) No 12 (44%) 101 (31%) 0.01 No 34 (56%) 228 (69%) Person-years	BMD forearm (g/cm ²)	0.36 (0.32-0.40)	0.37 (0.36-0.38)	0.58
BMD lumbar (g/cm ²) 0,98 (0.90-1.07) 1.04 (1.01-1.07) 0.19 History of hormone replacement therapy </td <td>BMD hip (g/cm²)</td> <td>0.79 (0.74-0.84)</td> <td>0.83 (0.80-0.85)</td> <td>0.23</td>	BMD hip (g/cm ²)	0.79 (0.74-0.84)	0.83 (0.80-0.85)	0.23
History of hormone replacement therapyYes 6 (22%) 16 (10%) 0.05 No 2178) 15 (90%) 0.15 History of bisphosphonates 2 (7%) 20 (12%) 0.51 No 25 (93%) 151 (88%) 0.05 History of aral corticosteroids 10 (6%) 0.51 Ves 26 (96%) 161 (94%) 0.05 Deceased 22 (28%) 166 (35%) 0.01 No 29 (48%) 213 (65%) 0.01 No 29 (48%) 213 (65%) 0.01 No 29 (48%) 213 (65%) 0.01 No 212 (44%) 110 (007) 0.01 Ves 15 (56%) 52 (30%) 0.01 No 12 (44%) 101 (11%) 0.02 Facility fractures 118 288 (69%) 0.01 Ves 1389 8719 0.01 Ves 118 (18%) 53 (16%) 0.01 No 20 (42%) 250 (64%) 0.01 Prison-years 1389 8719 Histories 0.01 0.02 0.01 No 0.02 0.02 0.01 No 0.02 0.01 0.02 Prison-years 1389 8719 No 0.02 0.02 0.01 No 0.02 0.02 0.01 No 0.02 0.02 0.01 No 0.02 0.02 0.02 Prison-years 1.08 0.02 0.01 No<	BMD lumbar (g/cm ²)	0.98 (0.90-1.07)	1.04 (1.01-1.07)	0.19
Yes 6 (22%) 16 (10%) 0.05 No 21 (78%) 155 (90%) 15 History of bisphophonates 7 7 7 Yes 2 (7%) 20 (12%) 0.51 No 25 (93%) 151 (88%) 0 History of oral corticosteroids 1 4 0 Yes 1 (4%) 0 (6%) 0.65 No 26 (96%) 161 (94%) 0 Deceased 2 2 2 3 Yes 32 (52%) 116 (35%) 0.01 No 29 (48%) 213 (65%) 0 Person-years 1719 10 007 0 Ves 32 (52%) 116 (35%) 0.01 No 29 (48%) 213 (65%) 0 Ves 32 (55%) 0.01 0 No 12 (44%) 119 (70%) 0 Fraility fractures 228 (69%) 0 0 Person-years 1389 8719 0	History of hormone replacement th	herapy		
No 21 (78%) 155 (90%) History of bisphosphonates Yes 2 (7%) 20 (12%) 0.51 No 25 (93%) 151 (88%) 10 History of oral corticosteroids Yes 1 (4%) 10 (6%) 0.65 No 26 (96%) 161 (94%) 0.65 No 26 (96%) 161 (94%) 0.65 Deceased 7 Yes 32 (52%) 116 (35%) 0.01 No 29 (48%) 213 (65%) 0.01 No 29 (48%) 213 (65%) 0.01 No 29 (48%) 213 (65%) 0.01 No 15 (56%) 52 (30%) 0.01 No 12 (44%) 119 (70%) 0.01 Ves 27 (44%) 101 (31%) 0.02 No 34 (56%) 228 (69%) 0.01 Person-years 1389 8719 0.01 Distal ratius fractures 1	Yes	6 (22%)	16 (10%)	0.05
History of bisphosphonates Yes 2 (7%) 20 (12%) 0.51 No 26 (93%) 15 (88%) 0 History of oral corticosteroids Yes 1 (4%) 10 (6%) 0.65 No 26 (96%) 161 (94%) 0 Deceased Yes 32 (52%) 116 (35%) 0.01 No 29 (48%) 213 (65%) Person-years 1719 10 007 Stoporosis Yes 15 (56%) 52 (30%) 0.01 No 12 (44%) 119 (70%) Pragility fractures Yes 27 (44%) 10 (31%) 0.04 No 34 (56%) 228 (69%) Person-years 1389 8719 Distal radius fractures Yes 118% 516%)	No	21 (78%)	155 (90%)	
Yes 2 (7%) 20 (12%) 0.51 No 25 (93%) 151 (88%)	History of bisphosphonates			
No 25 (93%) 151 (88%) History of oral corticosteroids 1 4%) 10 (6%) 0.65 No 26 (96%) 161 (94%) 0 6 Deceased 2 4 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	Yes	2 (7%)	20 (12%)	0.51
History of oral corticosteroids Yes 1 (4%) 10 (6%) 0.65 No 26 (96%) 16 (94%) 0 Deceased Yes 32 (52%) 116 (35%) 0.01 No 29 (48%) 213 (65%) 0.01 Verson-years 1719 0007 0 Osteoprosis T Yes 15 (56%) 52 (30%) 0.01 No 12 (44%) 119 (70%) 0 T Yes 27 (44%) 101 (31%) 0.01 No 34 (56%) 228 (69%) 0 Person-years 1389 8719 0 Distal radius fractures Yes 13(8) 32(65%) 0 Prison-years 189 35(16%) 0.11 No 50 (82%) 276 (84%) 0 Yes 11(8%) 53 (16%) 0 No 50 (82%) 276 (84%) 0	No	25 (93%)	151 (88%)	
Yes 1 (4%) 10 (6%) 0.65 No 26 (96%) 161 (94%) Deceased	History of oral corticosteroids			
No 26 (96%) 161 (94%) Deceased Yes 32 (52%) 116 (35%) 0.01 No 29 (48%) 213 (65%) 1007 Person-years 1719 10 007 0 Osteoprosis 7 0 Yes 15 (56%) 52 (30%) 0.01 No 12 (44%) 110 (31%) 0.04 Fragility fractures 7 4 Yes 27 (44%) 101 (31%) 0.04 No 34 (56%) 228 (69%) 0 Person-years 1389 8719 1 Ves 1389 8719 1 Ves 11 (18%) 53 (16%) 0.71 No 50 (82%) 276 (84%) 1	Yes	1 (4%)	10 (6%)	0.65
Decessed	No	26 (96%)	161 (94%)	
Yes 32 (52%) 116 (35%) 0.01 No 29 (48%) 213 (65%) Person-years 10 007 Osteoporosis Yes 15 (56%) 52 (30%) 0.01 No 12 (44%) 119 (70%) Fragility fractures	Deceased			
No 29 (48%) 213 (65%) Person-years 10 007 Osteoprosis	Yes	32 (52%)	116 (35%)	0.01
Person-years 1719 10 007 Osteoporosis Yes 15 (5 %) 5 (2 30 %) 0.01 No 12 (44 %) 119 (70 %) 0 Fragility fractures Yes 27 (44 %) 101 (31 %) 0.04 No 34 (56 %) 228 (69 %) 0 Person-years 1389 8719 0 Distal radius fractures 7 9 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	No	29 (48%)	213 (65%)	
Osteoporosis Ves 15 (56%) 52 (30%) 0.01 No 12 (44%) 119 (70%) 101 Fragility fractures 7 7 Yes 27 (44%) 101 (31%) 0.04 No 34 (56%) 228 (69%) 101 Person-years 1389 8719 101 Distal radius fractures 7 101 101 Yes 1389 8719 101 Distal radius fractures 7 101 101 Yes 1583 2016 101	Person-years	1719	10 007	
Yes 15 (56%) 52 (30%) 0.01 No 12 (44%) 119 (70%) 74 Fragility fractures 7 7 7 Yes 27 (44%) 101 (31%) 0.04 No 34 (56%) 228 (69%) 7 Person-years 1389 8719 7 Distal radius fractures 7 7 7 Yes 11 (18%) 53 (16%) 0.71 No 50 (82%) 276 (84%) 7 Person-years 1583 9074 7	Osteoporosis			
No 12 (44%) 119 (70%) Fragity fractures Yes 27 (44%) 101 (31%) 0.04 No 34 (56%) 228 (69%) Person-years 1389 8719 Dista radius fractures Yes 11 (18%) 53 (16%) 0.71 No 50 (82%) 276 (84%) Person-years 1583 9074	Yes	15 (56%)	52 (30%)	0.01
Fragility fractures Ves 27 (44%) 101 (31%) 0.04 No 34 (56%) 228 (69%) 101 (31%) 0.04 Person-years 34 (56%) 228 (69%) 101 (31%) 0.04 Distal radius fractures 7 9 101 (31%) 0.01 Ves 13.89 53 (16%) 0.71 No 50 (82%) 276 (84%) 101 (31%) Person-years 1583 9074 101 (31%)	No	12 (44%)	119 (70%)	
Yes 27 (44%) 101 (31%) 0.04 No 34 (56%) 228 (69%) 9 Person-years 1389 8719 9 Distal radius fractures 7 9 7 10 Yes 11 (18%) 53 (16%) 0.71 0.71 No 50 (82%) 276 (84%) 9074 10	Fragility fractures			
No 34 (56%) 228 (69%) Person-years 1389 8719 Distal radius fractures 7 7 Yes 11 (18%) 53 (16%) 0.71 No 50 (82%) 276 (84%) 1583 9074	Yes	27 (44%)	101 (31%)	0.04
Person-years 1389 8719 Distal radius fractures 7 Yes 11 (18%) 53 (16%) 0.71 No 50 (82%) 276 (84%) Person-years 1583 9074	No	34 (56%)	228 (69%)	
Distal radius fractures S Yes 11 (18%) 53 (16%) 0.71 No 50 (82%) 276 (84%) 1583 Person-years 1583 9074 1583	Person-years	1389	8719	
Yes 11 (18%) 53 (16%) 0.71 No 50 (82%) 276 (84%) Person-years 1583 9074	Distal radius fractures			
No 50 (82%) 276 (84%) Person-years 1583 9074	Yes	11 (18%)	53 (16%)	0.71
Person-years 1583 9074	No	50 (82%)	276 (84%)	
	Person-years	1583	9074	

Table 2. Characteristics of the 198 women who were still participating in the measurements at study end

Data are presented as mean with 95% CI or as numbers with proportion (%). BMD was measured by SPA at the distal radius (n = 176) and by DXA in total hip (n = 194) and lumbar spine (n = 197).

Osteoporosis was classified according to the WHO classification¹⁴ as a BMD *T*-score below 2.5 SD measured by DXA.

Fracture data are gathered from the 379 women available for fracture follow up.

Chi-square tests and Student's t test were used for P value calculation.

*P value for early menopause versus late menopause.

Finally, the Rotterdam study²⁶ inferred a relative risk of incident vertebral fractures of 2.7 in women with menopause before age 46 but a relative risk of only 1.3 in women with menopause between age 46 and 50, in comparison with women who had menopause after age 50. In summary, these reports indicate a dose–response relationship between age at menopause and fracture risk, i.e. the earlier the onset, the more sustained the impact.

There are also studies that oppose an association between early menopause and osteoporosis and increased fracture risk. In a cross-sectional report by Gerdhem and Obrant,⁷ 1044 75-year-old women were asked about their age at menopause, which did not correlate with BMD at age 75. The same conclusion was drawn by Francucci et al.,⁹ who studied 782 women and reported that menopause before age 44 was associated with lower BMD up to age 55 but not beyond, indicating a fading effect of age at menopause on BMD with advancing age. In contrast to these cross-sectional evaluations, our prospective data illustrate that the effect of early menopause results in a significantly higher prevalence of osteoporosis at age 77 in women with early menopause as well as a higher incidence of fractures. The discrepancy in study conclusions could be the result of different study designs, the different strategies of estimating age at menopause and the different definitions of early and late menopause.

The reason for the higher fracture risk among women with early menopause can only be speculated upon. One of



Figure 2. Kaplan–Meier curve presenting fracture incidence in the two groups during the follow-up period. Remaining individuals at risk are provided along the time axis. *P* value is calculated through log-rank test. Rate ratio for fragility fracture incidence taking person years into account was 1.68 (95% CI 1.05–2.67).



Figure 3. Kaplan–Meier curve presenting mortality rate in the two groups during the follow-up period. Remaining individuals at risk are provided along the time axis. *P* value is calculated through log-rank test. Relative mortality risk taking person-years into account was 1.59 (95% CI 1.04–2.36).

the most recognised risk factors for fractures is low BMD. It is well established in prospective epidemiological studies that a decrease of 1.0 SD increases fracture risk by 50%.²⁸ The higher fracture risk in women with early menopause in the current study is probably to some extent mediated by a lower BMD, as the early menopause cohort had a significantly higher risk of osteoporosis at age 77 and already, at age 48 years, had on average a 0.4 SD lower BMD than those with late menopause. However, the lower BMD level does not seem to be entirely able to explain the increased fracture risk. We must therefore speculate as to whether factors beyond bone mass, such as inferior muscle strength or inferior neuromuscular function, ought to be found in women with early menopause.

Early menopause and osteoporosis, fracture and mortality

Any possible relationship between the high mortality risk in women with early menopause can likewise only be a matter of speculation. It has been suggested that the higher mortality rate in women with an early menopause is mediated through higher co-morbidity²⁹ and effects dependent on the hormonal transition associated with menopause.²⁹ A higher fracture incidence in women with an early menopause could be associated with increased fracture-related mortality,^{30–32} but the differences in mortality risk could also be related to group differences in general diseases, medication, nutritional intake, smoking and alcohol habits, level of physical activity and other lifestyle factors, all factors that have been reported to be associated with mortality risk.

The strengths of this study include the population-based study design, the homogeneity with regard to age and ethnicity, the 97% participation rate in the fracture and mortality evaluation and the-to our knowledge-unprecedented study length. Furthermore, prospective fracture registration through a well-validated method that only includes objectively verified fractures is likely to increase the reliability of our findings. The definition of the menopause using the World Health Organization (WHO) classification¹³ and determination of the age at menopause being established at the start of the study, instead of using retrospectively estimated age at the menopause as in most previous studies, must also be regarded as a study strength. Study limitations include the sample size and the number of drop-outs in the bone mass evaluations. As the participation rate in the bone mass evaluation was only 51% (198/390) these data must be regarded as less reliable than the fracture and mortality data. Nevertheless, a participation rate in the BMD measurements of 66% among the women still alive is creditable three decades after the start of the study. It would also have been of interest to evaluate an even lower cutoff value of age at menopause in our study. However, this would have to be based on retrospective estimations of menopause age, with the risk of recall bias. Instead we chose to use only data provided at the actual date of the evaluation and then applied the generally accepted WHO classification when defining age at menopause, after which the women were divided into groups of early and late menopause. It would also have been advantageous to have included preplanned spine radiograms in the evaluation, as many women with osteoporotic spinal fractures never seek medical advice at the time of the fracture.

Considering the restrictions discussed above, we can conclude that a menopause before age 47 is associated with an increased risk of mortality, fragility fractures and osteoporosis at age 77.

Disclosure of interests None.

© 2012 The Authors BJOG An International Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology © 2012 RCOG

Contribution to authorship

OS and MKK were the main authors and were responsible for study design and statistical calculations; MKK also collected the data. HJA was responsible for study design and data collection and co-authored the paper. JÅN performed the statistical calculations.

Details of ethics approval

At the start of the study in 1977, no permission from the institutional review board and no consent form were required; the women were asked to provide oral informed consent. However, later in the course of the study, permission was granted by the ethics committee of the University of Lund, the parent organisation of Skåne University Hospital. Approval date was 25 January 2000 and reference number is LU 625-99.

Funding

None.

Acknowledgements

None. 🔳

References

- 1 Gallagher JC. Effect of early menopause on bone mineral density and fractures. *Menopause* 2007;14:567–71.
- 2 Gardsell P, Johnell O, Nilsson BE. The impact of menopausal age on future fragility fracture risk. J Bone Miner Res 1991;6:429–33.
- 3 Seeman E, Cooper ME, Hopper JL, Parkinson E, McKay J, Jerums G. Effect of early menopause on bone mass in normal women and patients with osteoporosis. *Am J Med* 1988;85:213–6.
- 4 van Der Voort DJ, van Der Weijer PH, Barentsen R. Early menopause: increased fracture risk at older age. Osteoporos Int 2003; 14:525–30.
- 5 Pouilles JM, Tremollieres F, Bonneu M, Ribot C. Influence of early age at menopause on vertebral bone mass. J Bone Miner Res 1994; 9:311–5.
- 6 Kritz-Silverstein D, Barrett-Connor E. Early menopause, number of reproductive years, and bone mineral density in postmenopausal women. Am J Public Health 1993;83:983–8.
- 7 Gerdhem P, Obrant KJ. Bone mineral density in old age: the influence of age at menarche and menopause. J Bone Miner Metab 2004;22:372–5.
- 8 Ahlborg HG, Johnell O, Nilsson BE, Jeppsson S, Rannevik G, Karlsson MK. Bone loss in relation to menopause: a prospective study during 16 years. *Bone* 2001;28:327–31.
- 9 Francucci CM, Romagni P, Camilletti A, Fiscaletti P, Amoroso L, Cenci G, et al. Effect of natural early menopause on bone mineral density. *Maturitas* 2008;59:323–8.
- 10 Rosengren B. Hip fracture incidence and prevalence of osteoporosis in Sweden in recent decades. Thesis, Malmö, Sweden: Lund University, 2010.
- 11 Johnell O, Nilsson BE. Life-style and bone mineral mass in perimenopausal women. *Calcif Tissue Int* 1984;36:354–6.
- 12 Rannevik G, Jeppsson S, Johnell O, Bjerre B, Laurell-Borulf Y, Svanberg L. A longitudinal study of the perimenopausal transition:

altered profiles of steroid and pituitary hormones, SHBG and bone mineral density. *Maturitas* 1995;21:103–13.

- 13 WHO. Research on the Menopause. Geneva: WHO, 1981;670:1-120.
- 14 Bromberger JT, Matthews KA, Kuller LH, Wing RR, Meilahn EN, Plantinga P. Prospective study of the determinants of age at menopause. Am J Epidemiol 1997;145:124–33.
- 15 McKinlay SM, Brambilla DJ, Posner JG. The normal menopause transition. *Maturitas* 1992;14:103–15.
- 16 McKinlay SM. The normal menopause transition: an overview. Maturitas 1996;23:137–45.
- 17 Hagstad A, Johansson S, Wilhelmsson C, Janson PO. Gynaecology of middle-aged women—menstrual and reproductive histories. *Maturi*tas 1985;7:99–113.
- 18 Gold EB, Bromberger J, Crawford S, Samuels S, Greendale GA, Harlow SD, et al. Factors associated with age at natural menopause in a multiethnic sample of midlife women. Am J Epidemiol 2001; 153:865–74.
- 19 Nauclér L, Nilsson BE, Westlin NE. An apparatus for gamma absorptiometry of bone-Technical data. *Opuscula Medico-Technica Lunden*sia 1974;12:19–32.
- 20 SBU. The Swedish Council on Technology Assessment in Health Care: Measurement of bone density. Stockholm, Sweden 1995; 40–42.
- 21 Ettinger B, Black DM, Mitlak BH, Knickerbocker RK, Nickelsen T, Genant HK, et al. Reduction of vertebral fracture risk in postmenopausal women with osteoporosis treated with raloxifene: results from a 3-year randomized clinical trial. Multiple Outcomes of Raloxifene Evaluation (MORE) Investigators. JAMA 1999;282:637–45.
- 22 Bengner U. Age-related fracture: epidemiological changes over 30 years in an urban population. Thesis, Malmö, Sweden, Lund University, 1987.
- 23 Gardsell P. Osteoporosis: prediction of fragility fractures. Thesis, Malmö, Sweden, Lund University, 1990.
- 24 Jónsson B. Lifestyle and fracture risk. Thesis, Malmö, Sweden, Lund University, 1993.
- 25 Johansson C, Mellstrom D. An earlier fracture as a risk factor for new fracture and its association with smoking and menopausal age in women. *Maturitas* 1996;24:97–106.
- 26 van der Klift M, de Laet CE, McCloskey EV, Johnell O, Kanis JA, Hofman A, et al. Risk factors for incident vertebral fractures in men and women: the Rotterdam Study. J Bone Miner Res 2004;19:1172–80.
- 27 Vega EM, Egea MA, Mautalen CA. Influence of the menopausal age on the severity of osteoporosis in women with vertebral fractures. *Maturitas* 1994;19:117–24.
- 28 Johnell O, Kanis JA, Oden A, Johansson H, De Laet C, Delmas P, et al. Predictive value of BMD for hip and other fractures. J Bone Miner Res 2005;20:1185–94.
- 29 Shuster LT, Rhodes DJ, Gostout BS, Grossardt BR, Rocca WA. Premature menopause or early menopause: long-term health consequences. *Maturitas* 2010;65:161–6.
- 30 Haentjens P, Magaziner J, Colon-Emeric CS, Vanderschueren D, Milisen K, Velkeniers B, et al. Meta-analysis: excess mortality after hip fracture among older women and men. *Ann Intern Med* 2010; 152:380–90.
- 31 Holt G, Smith R, Duncan K, Finlayson DF, Gregori A. Early mortality after surgical fixation of hip fractures in the elderly: an analysis of data from the scottish hip fracture audit. J Bone Joint Surg Br 2008;90:1357–63.
- 32 Johnston AT, Barnsdale L, Smith R, Duncan K, Hutchison JD. Change in long-term mortality associated with fractures of the hip: evidence from the Scottish hip fracture audit. J Bone Joint Surg Br 2010;92:989–93.

Paper II

Physical activity reduces bone loss in the distal forearm in post-menopausal women – a 25-year prospective study

O. Svejme, H. G. Ahlborg, M. K. Karlsson

Clinical and Molecular Osteoporosis Research Unit, Department of Clinical Sciences and Orthopaedics, Skane University Hospital, Lund University, Malmö, Sweden

Corresponding author: Ola Svejme, MD, Department of Orthopaedics, Skane University Hospital, SE-205 02 Malmo, Sweden. Tel: +46 40 33 10 00, Fax: +46 40 33 62 00, E-mail: ola.svejme@med.lu.se

Accepted for publication 15 June 2012

Intervention studies have shown that high-intensity training programs with duration of 1–3 years can influence bone mass in post-menopausal women. We wanted to investigate whether moderate physical activity could be associated with reduced post-menopausal bone loss also in the long-term perspective. We evaluated changes in bone mass and bone structure by repeated single-photon absorptiometry measurements of the distal forearm in 91 moderately physically active and 21 inactive women, categorized according to information from questionnaires, from menopause and on average 25 years onwards. Data were calculated with analysis of variance and analysis of covariance tests and presented as means with 95% confi-

Bone strength depends on bone mass, skeletal macro- and micro-architecture, and material properties (Jarvinen et al., 2005; Seeman & Delmas, 2006). All these traits seem possible to influence by physical activity (Uusi-Rasi et al., 1998; Haapasalo et al., 2000; Kaptoge et al., 2003; Martyn-St James & Carroll, 2006; Hind & Burrows, 2007), predominantly during periods with high bone turnover such as growth and adolescence (Hind & Burrows, 2007; Lofgren et al., 2011; Nikander et al., 2010). The skeletal response to physical activity is in generally less pronounced in adulthood (Wallace & Cumming, 2000; Shea et al., 2004; Martyn-St James & Carroll, 2006; Nikander et al., 2010). However, because the post-menopausal years is a specific period with transiently increased bone loss (Recker et al., 2000; Ahlborg et al., 2001), it is plausible that physical activity could exert skeletal effects of biological significance also in this period.

Previous publications have associated high levels of physical activity in post-menopausal women with higher bone mineral density (BMD) (Wallace & Cumming, 2000; Shea et al., 2004; Martyn-St James & Carroll, 2006) and low fracture incidence (Cummings et al., 1995; Feskanich et al., 2002). However, the majority of dence interval. There were no group differences in bone mass or bone structure at menopause. The mean annual loss in bone mineral content was 1.2% (1.1, 1.3) in the physically active and 1.6% (1.3, 1.8) in the inactive women (after adjustment for menopausal age P = 0.02) and the mean decline in a strength index based on bone mass and bone structure was 0.7% (0.6, 0.8) in the physically active and 1.2% (0.8, 1.5) in the inactive women (P = 0.004). There were no group differences in the changes in bone structure. Physical activity is also in a long-term perspective associated with reduced postmenopausal bone loss.

these studies has been designed as controlled exercise intervention programs with duration of 1–2 years and has not evaluated physical activity and bone mass specifically following menopause. Commonly, the published reports have followed bone mass from a defined chronological age but with menopause occurring at different ages (Wallace & Cumming, 2000; Shea et al., 2004; Martyn-St James & Carroll, 2006, 2008). Although there exist some prospective evaluations of the effect on skeletal traits with follow-up up to 10 years (Kaptoge et al., 2003; Uusi-Rasi et al., 2005, 2006, 2008), none has, to our knowledge, followed a population-based cohort of physically active and inactive women with menopause as baseline and up to ages when fragility fractures become a problem in magnitude.

Therefore, in this prospective observational study, we used menopause as baseline and hypothesized that physical activity would be associated with low post-menopausal bone loss and skeletal benefits of clinical significance in terms of reducing fracture incidence. We asked whether moderate level of physical activity in the post-menopausal period is associated with low post-menopausal bone loss and benefits in bone size.

Material and methods

Our population-based sample included 241 Swedish women aged 48, all white, who were invited in 1977 to participate in a prospective observational study, the study design in detail reported previously (Rannevik et al., 1995; Ahlborg et al., 2001). Excluded at study start were 49 women who were menopausal, taking medications, or had conditions that interfered with bone metabolism, leaving 192 women to enter the study. A further 21 women were excluded during the first 5 years, 17 because of surgical menopause or relocation and 4 due to technical baseline measurement errors. In addition, all 17 women with a history of estrogen treatment and 15 who died were excluded, leaving 139 women followed through their spontaneous menopause in a 12-bonemeasurement series.

The present report includes the 112 women (81% of the original 139) who participated at baseline and in either of the last two bone measurements which were performed at age 72 and 77. During the follow-up period, five women (four active and one inactive) had temporarily used corticosteroids for 1-2 years and two (both inactive) used bisphosphonates at age 77. One hundred and two women (91% of 112) attended at least 10 out of the 12 measurements, 7 nine measurements, 2 seven measurements, and 1 six measurements. The last premenopausal measurement, performed no more than 2 years before menopause, was defined as the menopausal measurement and used as baseline (Ahlborg et al., 2001; Ahlborg, 2003). As the women underwent menopausal to filterent chronological ages, the average post-menopausal follow-up period was 25.3 \pm 2.3 years [mean \pm standard deviation (SD)].

The women answered extended lifestyle and physical activity questionnaires at baseline and at age 72 and simplified questionnaires at the other measurements. Months of amenorrhea and general health status were reported in questionnaires and personal interviews by the same research nurse at each measurement. The women were asked to report hours per week of everyday, general physical activity, such as walking, cycling, gardening, and regular physical exercise including all types of sports at four defined time periods: at menopause, 5 and 10 years after menopause, and at age 72. Average physical activity was estimated as the mean of these four periods and a cutoff value of average 30 min of physical activity per day was chosen for dichotomization into one moderately active and one non-active group. The threshold of 30 min represents the recommended minimum level of daily physical activity established in public health recommendations (Haskell et al., 2007).

Menopause was determined retrospectively, using the World Health Organization definition (WHO, 1981), i.e., 12 months of spontaneous amenorrhea and elevated serum levels of folliclestimulating hormone, representing permanent cessation of menstruation due to the loss of ovarian follicular activity. Folliclestimulating hormone was analyzed by double antibody radioimmunoassay every 3 months during the first year, then every 6 months until 1 year after menopause, and then yearly (Rannevik et al., 1995; Ahlborg et al., 2001).

Forearm bone mineral content (BMC; mg/cm) and bone mineral apparent density (BMC/cortical area; mg/cm³) (Hsu et al., 1993) were measured 6 cm proximally of the ulnar styloid process with the same single-photon absorptiometry densitometer, on average, every second year on 12 occasions. A rectilinear scan across the radius and ulna, with a radiation source (²⁴¹Americium) and a detector moving simultaneously, was used according to the method of Nauclér et al. (1974). The average value of the left and right forearm was used. No long-term drift, determined by measurement of a standardized phantom every second week during the study, was observed (Ahlborg et al., 2001). Due to a replacement of the radiation source in 1980, all measurements thereafter were adjusted by the use of the phantom data. The precision of the assingle-photon absorptiometry was 1.7%, determined by measurements thereafter were adjusted by the use of the phantom data.

ments of the standard phantom, and 4% in vivo in double measurements after repositioning of the subjects. The cortical thickness, calculated as the difference between the periosteal diameter and the medullary diameters which were estimated from the graphical representations of the scan, were found to have a coefficient of variation of 8% (Nauclér et al., 1974). The total cross-sectional area, the medullary area and the cortical area can be calculated by assuming the bone to be cylindrical [area = (diameter)²• $\pi/4$]. The cross-sectional moment of inertia was calculated as [(periosteal diameter/2)⁴ - (medullary diameter/ 2)⁴]• $\pi/4$ and section modulus as [cross-sectional moment of inertia/(periosteal diameter/2)], calculations highly correlative with distal radius strength (Augat et al., 1996). The strength index, taking both the bone mass and skeletal structure into account and proven to correlate with mechanical strength in rat bones (Hsu et al., 1993), was calculated as section modulus • bone mineral apparent density (Ferretti et al., 1996). Body weight and height were measured by standard equipment and grip strength by a Martin vigorimeter® (Heinrich C. Ulrich, Werkstätten für Medizinmechanik, Ulm-Donau, Germany).

Low-energy fractures, sustained after a fall from no greater than the standing position, occurring between menopause and 31 December 2008 (age 79), were identified from patient questionnaires and hospital charts. In the city of Malmo, there is only one hospital, so virtually all fracture patients attended the hospital. The classification system has been used in epidemiological studies for decades and is well validated, as reports have shown that less than 3% of fractures are missed (Bengner, 1987; Jónsson, 1993).

The annual percentage change was calculated for each woman as the ratio of the slope fitted to each woman's repeated measurements divided by the baseline value. ANOVA tests, chi-square tests, Pearson's test, and risk ratio tests were used for group comparisons, and the ANCOVA test was used when adjusting the group differences for menopausal age and post-menopausal levels of estrogen. Separate adjustments for the latter two variables were made, because of a moderate collinearity (r = 0.45). The study was approved by the Ethics Committee at Lund University and conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki.

Results

There were no group differences in bone mass, skeletal geometry, or strength index at baseline (Table 1). In the questionnaire provided at age 72, we found significant group differences in the level of physical activity between physically active and inactive women (Table 2), but no group differences in other lifestyle factors or morbidity (Table 2). Age at menopause and mean postmenopausal serum estradiol levels differed significantly between the two groups.

There was a significant post-menopausal loss in BMC in both physically active and inactive women over the total follow-up period, but the mean annual decrease in BMC was 0.4 percentage points [95% confidence interval (CI) 0.1, 0.6] less in the physically active women (Table 3). The difference remained after adjusting for menopausal age (P = 0.02) and mean post-menopausal estradiol level (P = 0.008). At age 77, the physically active women had on average 0.5 SD (95% CI 0.1, 1.0) higher BMC than the physically inactive women.

There was also a significant increase in both periosteal and medullary width in both groups over the total follow-up period, but no group differences (Table 3). As

Table 1.	Characteristics	at	age -	48
----------	-----------------	----	-------	----

		Active wom	en (<i>n</i> = 91)	Inactive w	omen (<i>n</i> = 21)	
		Mean	95% CI	Mean	95% CI	<i>P</i> -values
Physical activty Menarche	h/week Age	9.0 14.1	7.8, 10.2 13.8, 14.4	3.0 14.0	1.6, 4.4 13.6, 14.4	0.002 0.80
		п	%	п	%	
Calcium intake	<400 mg/day >400 mg/day	16 74	17.6 81.3	4 17	19.0 81.0	0.89
Smoking	Missing No Yes	1 57 32	1.1 63 35	- 13 8	62 38	0.85
Number of children	Missing 0 1–3	2 9 77	2 10 85	- 1 20	_ 5 95	0.80
Breast feeding	>3 Missing No	4 1 16	4 1 18	- - 2	_ _ 10	0.37
Oral contracentives	Yes Missing	71 4	78 4	18 1	86 5	0.45
Previous use Workload	Yes Light	8 74	9 81	3 17	14 81	0.45
at age 45	Moderate Heavy Missing	14 - 3	15 - 3	3 _ 1	14 - 5	

Data on lifestyle at age 48 in 91 physically active and in 21 physically inactive women. The data are presented as means with 95 percent confidence interval (95% CI) or as numbers with percentage. No significant differences were found except when comparing duration of physically activity.

a result of the changes in bone mass and bone size, the annual decrease in the strength index was 0.4 percentage points (95% CI 0.2, 0.7) less in the physically active than in the inactive women (Table 3).

The women who were physically inactive during the follow-up period had, in comparison with the physically active women, a risk ratio of 1.1 (95% CI 0.3, 3.2) of sustaining a distal radius fracture and of 1.4 (95% CI 0.6, 3.0) of any incident fragility fracture during the study period (Table 4).

Discussion

This report is, to our knowledge, the first one to use menopause as baseline when prospectively evaluating the association between regular, moderately intense, and non-specified physical activity and post-menopausal bone loss. This is probably of clinical relevance because there is a transient increase in bone loss following menopause. The finding that bone mass was not higher in the active women at baseline and that the annual postmenopausal bone loss was lower in these women implies that a consistent level of at least moderate physical activity after menopause could be one long-term prevention strategy for reducing bone loss.

There are studies with a higher level of evidence that evaluate the effect of physical activity on the skeleton in the post-menopausal period, but the majority of these span at best for 24 months, include heterogeneous populations as regards age and years since menopause, and predominantly use intervention with impact activities (Wallace & Cumming, 2000; Shea et al., 2004; Martyn-St James & Carroll, 2006, 2008), which are known to be osteogenic (Lanyon & Rubin, 1984; Lanyon, 1992). These studies infer that high-impact activity may at best reach a 1-3% increase in BMD, benefits with questionable relevance in terms of fracture reduction (Melton et al., 1993; Marshall et al., 1996; Johnell et al., 2005). There are also prospective observational studies that have associated physical activity with reduced bone loss (Greendale et al., 1995; Uusi-Rasi et al., 2006; Uusi-Rasi et al., 2008) and lower fracture risk (Feskanich et al., 2002), but principally, observational studies cannot prove causality; physically active women could be more likely to be active because of their larger muscle mass (and bone mass), present before the activity was started rather than being the result of the activity. However, this report was able to show that there were no differences in bone mass, skeletal geometry, grip strength, or body mass index at baseline, thus reducing the risk of selection bias. But even so, this study cannot prove causality. Healthier individuals may choose to be more active, while less healthy persons exercise less because of their illness. However, we found no

Table 2. Characteristics at age 72

		Active wor	men (<i>n</i> = 91)	Inactive w	omen (<i>n</i> = 21)	
		Mean	95% CI	Mean	95% CI	<i>P</i> -values
Present physical activity	h/week	8.2	6.9, 9.4	1.2	0.5, 1.9	<0.001
Average post-menopausal physical activity	h/week	8.7	7.6, 9.8	2.0	1.4, 2.5	<0.001
Menopause	Age	51.8	51.3, 52.2	53.2	52.4, 54.1	0.05
Post-menopausal serum estradiol level	pmol/L	89.5	83.9, 95.1	75.7	66.3, 85.1	0.03
		п	%	п	%	
Calcium intake	<400 mg/day	42	46	10	48	0.90
	>400 mg/day	49	54	11	52	
Smoking	Never	57	63	13	62	0.84
C C	Former	25	27	3	13	
	Current	9	10	4	19	
	Missing	_	_	1	5	
Alcohol consumption	None	11	12	5	24	0.20
	Accessional	59	65	1/	67	0.20
	Docular	01	00	0	10	
Coffee experimention	Negulai	21	23	2	10	0.00
conce consumption		3	3		 E0	0.00
in cups per day	1-3	49	54	11	52	
	>3	37	41	10	48	
	Missing	_2	2	-	_	
Workload at age 45	Light	/1	78	14	67	0.23
	Moderate	19	21	7	33	
	Heavy	-	-	-	-	
	Missing	1	1	-	-	
Specific symptoms						
Cardiovascular	Yes	8	9	2	10	0.92
	No	83	91	19	90	
Pulmonary	Yes	8	9	1	5	0.54
	No	83	91	20	95	
Gastrointestinal	Yes	10	11	3	14	0.68
	No	80	89	18	86	
Musculo-skeletal	Yes	26	29	9	43	0.20
	No	65	71	12	57	0.20
Estique	Voc	11	10	12	10	0.40
Taugue	No	80	88	17	81	0.40
		Mean	95% CI	Mean	95% CI	
Number of operations undergone		1.4	1.2, 1.7	1.6	1.0, 2.1	0.58
Number of drugs taken		1.5	1.1, 1.8	2.0	1.2, 2.7	0.21

Follow-up characteristics reported at age 72 in 91 physically active and 21 physically inactive women. The age 72 data were chosen because the extended questionnaire was used at this point. The data are presented as means with 95 percent confidence interval (95% CI) or as numbers with percentage. No significant group differences were found except when comparing duration of physical activity, menopausal age, and post-menopausal estradiol levels.

group differences in prevalence of diseases or medication or lifestyle that could explain the group differences in the changes in bone mass. Furthermore, because our conclusions remained after adjustments for menopausal age and post-menopausal serum estradiol levels, it seems reasonable that the levels of physical activity had a substantial impact on the bone loss in our study, even though it was not designed to include specific osteogenic loads.

With the restrictions discussed earlier in mind, our data imply that moderate physical activity following menopause is associated with long-term benefits in cortical, non-weight-loaded bone of 0.5 SD at age 77.

According to previously reported studies, this would reduce the fracture risk by around 25% (Marshall et al., 1996; Johnell et al., 2005). However, we found no statistically significant reduction in fracture rate in the physically active women, although the nonsignificant 39% lower incidence in fragility fractures in this cohort at least does not oppose the hypothesis that physical activity is associated with low fracture risk. Because larger studies have reported an obvious correlation between high level of physical activity and low fracture risk in elderly (Feskanich et al., 2002; Michaelsson et al., 2007), the inability to reproduce this association in

	Measuren	nent at MP				Average a	nnual changes				
	Physically $(n = 91)$	active women	Physically i $(n = 21)$	nactive women	P-values	Physically $(n = 91)$	active women	Physically $(n = 21)$	inactive women	P-values adjusted for age at	P-values adjusted for post-menopausal
	Mean	95% CI	Mean	95% CI		Mean	95% CI	Mean	95% CI	IIIGIIOpause	
Anthropometrics	, ,	101 001	ç			č	t c	č		L C	
Weight (cm) Weight (kg)	104 64.5	(103, 103) 62.3, 66.7	103 62.5	57.7, 67.3	0.33	- 6	-0.1, -0.1	-0-	-0.1, -0.0	0.61	0.72
BMI (ka/m ²)	24.0	23.2. 24.8	23.5	21.8, 25.3	0.65	0.5	0.4. 0.6	0.5	0.0.0	0.99	0.78
Grip strength (kp/cm ²)	0.75	0.72, 0.79	0.78	0.71, 0.85	0.49	-1.7	-1.8, -1.5	-2.1	-2.5, -1.8	0.16	0.04
Bone mass	705	012 302	207	607 7E0		c T	, , , ,	c T	с т с		
BIMU (mg/cm) BMAD (ma/cm ³)	757	738 775	786	097,733 733,838	0.38 0.38	2 i v	-1.3, -1.1 -1.9 -1.7	0.1- 0.0-	-1.9, -1.3 -2 2 -1 7	0.22	0.39
Skeletal structure		5		5		2	5	ì	ſ		
Periosteal diameter (mm)	13.0	12.8, 13.2	13.0	12.4, 13.5	0.86	0.5	0.5, 0.6	0.5	0.4, 0.6	0.56	0.54
Medullary diameter (mm)	6.7	6.5, 7.0	6.8	6.2, 7.4	0.87	0.8	0.7, 0.9	0.9	0.6, 1.2	0.62	0.46
Cortical thickness (mm)	6.3	6.1, 6.4	6.2	5.9, 6.4	0.57	0.3	0.2, 0.4	0.2	-0.1, 0.5	0.37	0.23
Skeletal strength			:		:					:	
CSMI (cm ⁴)	0.13	0.13, 0.14	0.13	0.11, 0.15	0.88	2.4	2.1, 2.7	2.4	1.8, 3.0	0.49	0.64
Section modulus (cm ³)	0.20	0.19, 0.21	0.20	0.18, 0.22	0.82	1.7	1.5, 1.9	1.6	1.2, 2.1	0.46	0.55
Strength index	151	145, 157	153	139, 168	0.94	-0.7	-0.8, -0.6	-1:2	-1.5, -0.9	0.004	0.002
Anthropometrics, bone mass, s	keletal struct	ure and bone stre	nath of the di	stal radius measur	red by single.	-photon abs	orptiometry at me	nopause (MF) and repeatedly di	uring the study period.	presented with average
annual changes. The data are pr	esented as n	heans with 95 perc	cent confidenc	te interval (95% C). Group con	iparisons ar	e computed with a	analysis of co	variance and separ	ately adjusted for mend	pausal age and average
post-menopausal estradiol leve	ls.										
BMAD, bone mineral apparent of	density; BMC), bone mineral co	intent; BMI, bu	ody mass index; C	SMI, cross-s	ectional mo	ment of inertia.				

Table 3. Changes in bone mass and bone structure during the follow-up period

Physical activity and bone loss

Table 4. Fracture incidence

Physically active women $(n = 91)$	Physically inactive women $(n = 21)$
18 (20)	5 (31)
7.5	8.3
	1.1 (0.3.3.2)
28 (31)	9 (43)
11.3	15.7
	1.4 (0.6,3.0)
	Physically active women (<i>n</i> = 91) 18 (20) 7.5 28 (31) 11.3

The number of women with distal radius fracture and any fragility fracture sustained between menopause and age 79 and fracture rate per 10³ person-years in physically active and inactive women. The risk ratio with 95 percent confidence interval (95% CI) is presented for physically inactive women in comparison with active women.

our study may be the result of the relatively small sample size and consequently limited statistical power, hence a possible type II error. As the weight-loaded skeletal parts and trabecular bone are more susceptible to mechanical impact than cortical bone (Lanyon & Rubin, 1984; Lanyon, 1992) and because the numerous previous studies that have documented the skeletal benefits of physical activity have been carried out with dual X-ray absorptiometry (DXA) measurements of the femoral neck and lumbar spine (Wallace & Cumming, 2000; Shea et al., 2004; Martyn-St James & Carroll, 2006, 2008), we can only assume that the effects observed in the cortex of the distal forearm in the current report would at least not be smaller in trabecular and weightloaded bone where fractures are more frequent. Another weakness is that our study was not a randomized controlled trial, thus not allowing conclusions regarding causality between physical activity and bone loss. Our study is observational, and levels of physical activity were estimated in questionnaires. It would have been advantageous to include an objective registration of duration, intensity, and type of the performed activities. However, with 2-3 decades of follow-up, a randomized study would be virtually impossible to maintain. Another concern is that as bone mass decreases with advancing ages, edge detection for calculating periosteal and endosteal width with the single-photon absorptiometry could be impaired. It would therefore have been preferable to use DXA for evaluating axial skeletal regions and peripheral computed tomography (pQCT) in order to assess bone geometry more specifically, but these techniques were not available during the first decade of the study.

The advantages include the well-defined populationbased female cohort of white, north European women without diseases known to interfere with bone metabolism and with baseline measurements conducted close to menopause. The repeated measurements with the same apparatus with no long-term drift, with measurements and analyses done by the same technician, a high attendance rate, and an accurate estimation of menopause are other advantages. Finally, conducting a similar study would hardly be feasible today, given the introduction of medication for prevention of osteoporosis that would interfere in the natural course of post-menopausal skeletal changes.

In summary, this study infers that bone loss following menopause is less in moderately physically active than in inactive women. We therefore suggest that moderate physical activity could be recommended to menopausal women as a strategy to prevent bone loss.

Perspectives

This prospective study documents the long-term skeletal benefits of physical activity. Previous studies on the effects of physical activity in elderly people have mainly been controlled exercise intervention programs of a duration of 1–2 years, whereas the present report can show that even moderate levels of physical activity help in preserving bone mass up in the ages where fractures begin to increase exponentially. In the light of these findings, we suggest post-menopausal women be recommended physical activity, not only to gain fall-preventive neuromuscular benefits but also in order to reduce the age-related bone loss. We look forward to reading prospective long-term reports of larger materials where also fracture incidence could be evaluated in relation to activity levels.

Key words: physical activity, bone loss, bone mass.

Acknowledgements

Financial support for this study was received from the Swedish Research Council, Centrum for Athletic Research, the Herman Jernhardt and the Malmo Hospital, and Lund University Foundations.

Statistical analysis was done with the help of Jan-Åke Nilsson. Language revision was made by Alan Crozier.

Physical activity and bone loss

References

- Ahlborg HG. Changes in bone mass and skeletal structure in postmenopausal women. 2003.
- Ahlborg HG, Johnell O, Nilsson BE, Jeppsson S, Rannevik G, Karlsson MK. Bone loss in relation to menopause: a prospective study during 16 years. Bone 2001: 28: 327–331.
- Augat P, Reeb H, Claes LE. Prediction of fracture load at different skeletal sites by geometric properties of the cortical shell. J Bone Miner Res 1996: 11: 1356–1363.

Bengner U. Age-related fracture: epidemiological changes over 30 years in an urban population. Thesis. 1987.

- Cummings SR, Nevitt MC, Browner WS, Stone K, Fox KM, Ensrud KE, Cauley J, Black D, Vogt TM. Risk factors for hip fracture in white women. Study of Osteoporotic Fractures Research Group. N Engl J Med 1995: 332: 767–773.
- Ferretti JL, Capozza RF, Zanchetta JR. Mechanical validation of a tomographic (pQCT) index for noninvasive estimation of rat femur bending strength. Bone 1996: 18: 97–102.
- Feskanich D, Willett W, Colditz G. Walking and leisure-time activity and risk of hip fracture in postmenopausal women. JAMA 2002: 288: 2300–2306.
- Greendale GA, Barrett-Connor E, Edelstein S, Ingles S, Haile R. Lifetime leisure exercise and osteoporosis. The Rancho Bernardo study. Am J Epidemiol 1995: 141: 951–959.
- Haapasalo H, Kontulainen S, Sievanen H, Kannus P, Jarvinen M, Vuori I. Exercise-induced bone gain is due to enlargement in bone size without a change in volumetric bone density: a peripheral quantitative computed tomography study of the upper arms of male tennis players. Bone 2000: 27: 351–357.
- Haskell WL, Lee IM, Pate RR, Powell KE, Blair SN, Franklin BA, Macera CA, Heath GW, Thompson PD, Bauman A. Physical activity and public health: updated recommendation for adults from the American College of Sports Medicine and the American Heart Association. Med Sci Sports Exerc 2007: 39: 1423–1434.
- Hind K, Burrows M. Weight-bearing exercise and bone mineral accrual in children and adolescents: a review of controlled trials. Bone 2007: 40: 14–27.
- Hsu ES, Patwardhan AG, Meade KP, Light TR, Martin WR. Cross-sectional geometrical properties and bone mineral contents of the human radius and ulna. J Biomech 1993: 26: 1307–1318.

- Jarvinen TL, Sievanen H, Jokihaara J, Einhorn TA. Revival of bone strength: the bottom line. J Bone Miner Res 2005: 20: 717–720.
- Johnell O, Kanis JA, Oden A, Johansson H, De Laet C, Delmas P, Eisman JA, Fujiwara S, Kroger H, Mellstrom D, Meunier PJ, Melton LJ, 3rd, O'Neill T, Pols H, Reeve J, Silman A, Tenenhouse A. Predictive value of BMD for hip and other fractures. J Bone Miner Res 2005: 20: 1185–1194.
- Jónsson B. Lifestyle and fracture risk. Thesis. 1993.
- Kaptoge S, Dalzell N, Jakes RW, Wareham N, Day NE, Khaw KT, Beck TJ, Loveridge N, Reeve J. Hip section modulus, a measure of bending resistance, is more strongly related to reported physical activity than BMD. Osteoporos Int 2003: 14: 941–949.
- Lanyon LE. Control of bone architecture by functional load bearing. J Bone Miner Res 1992: 7 (Suppl. 2): S369–S375.
- Lanyon LE, Rubin CT. Static vs dynamic loads as an influence on bone remodelling. J Biomech 1984: 17: 897–905.
- Lofgren B, Detter F, Dencker M, Stenevi-Lundgren S, Nilsson JA, Karlsson MK. The influence of a three-year exercise intervention program on fracture risk, bone mass and bone size in prepubertal children. J Bone Miner Res 2011: 26 (8): 1740–1747.
- Marshall D, Johnell O, Wedel H. Meta-analysis of how well measures of bone mineral density predict occurrence of osteoporotic fractures. BMJ 1996: 312: 1254–1259.
- Martyn-St James M, Carroll S. High-intensity resistance training and postmenopausal bone loss: a meta-analysis. Osteoporos Int 2006: 17: 1225–1240.
- Martyn-St James M, Carroll S. Meta-analysis of walking for preservation of bone mineral density in postmenopausal women. Bone 2008: 43: 521–531.
- Melton LJ 3rd, Atkinson EJ, O'Fallon WM, Wahner HW, Riggs BL. Long-term fracture prediction by bone mineral assessed at different skeletal sites. J Bone Miner Res 1993: 8: 1227–1233.
- Michaelsson K, Olofsson H, Jensevik K, Larsson S, Mallmin H, Berglund L, Vessby B, Melhus H. Leisure physical activity and the risk of fracture in men. PLoS Med 2007: 4: e199.
- Nauclér L, Nilsson BE, Westlin NE. An apparatus for gamma absorptiometry of

bone – technical data. Opusc Med Tech Lund 1974: 12: 19–32.

- Nikander R, Sievanen H, Heinonen A, Daly RM, Uusi-Rasi K, Kannus P. Targeted exercise against osteoporosis: a systematic review and meta-analysis for optimising bone strength throughout life. BMC Med 2010: 8: 47.
- Rannevik G, Jeppsson S, Johnell O, Bjerre B, Laurell-Borulf Y, Svanberg L. A longitudinal study of the perimenopausal transition: altered profiles of steroid and pituitary hormones, SHBG and bone mineral density. Maturitas 1995: 21: 103–113.
- Recker R, Lappe J, Davies K, Heaney R. Characterization of perimenopausal bone loss: a prospective study. J Bone Miner Res 2000: 15: 1965–1973.
- Seeman E, Delmas PD. Bone quality the material and structural basis of bone strength and fragility. N Engl J Med 2006: 354: 2250–2261.
- Shea B, Bonaiuti D, Iovine R, Negrini S, Robinson V, Kemper HC, Wells G, Tugwell P, Cranney A. Cochrane Review on exercise for preventing and treating osteoporosis in postmenopausal women. Eura Medicophys 2004: 40: 199–209.
- Uusi-Rasi K, Sievanen H, Heinonen A, Beck TJ, Vuori I. Determinants of changes in bone mass and femoral neck structure, and physical performance after menopause: a 9-year follow-up of initially peri-menopausal women. Osteoporos Int 2005: 16: 616–622.
- Uusi-Rasi K, Sievanen H, Heinonen A, Vuori I, Beck TJ, Kannus P. Long-term recreational gymnastics provides a clear benefit in age-related functional decline and bone loss. A prospective 6-year study. Osteoporos Int 2006: 17: 1154–1164.
- Uusi-Rasi K, Sievanen H, Pasanen M, Beck TJ, Kannus P. Influence of calcium intake and physical activity on proximal femur bone mass and structure among pre- and postmenopausal women. A 10-year prospective study. Calcif Tissue Int 2008: 82: 171–181.
- Uusi-Rasi K, Sievanen H, Vuori I, Pasanen M, Heinonen A, Oja P. Associations of physical activity and calcium intake with bone mass and size in healthy women at different ages. J Bone Miner Res 1998: 13: 133–142.
- Wallace BA, Cumming RG. Systematic review of randomized trials of the effect of exercise on bone mass in pre- and postmenopausal women. Calcif Tissue Int 2000: 67: 10–18.
- WHO. Research on the menopause. Geneva: WHO, 1981: 670: 1–120.

Paper III

Original Article



Changes in forearm bone mass and bone size after menopause – A mean 24-year prospective study

O. Svejme, H.G. Ahlborg, M.K. Karlsson

Clinical and Molecular Osteoporosis Research Unit, Department of Clinical Sciences and Orthopaedics, Lund University, Department of Orthopaedics, Skane University Hospital, SE-205 02 Malmö, Sweden

Abstract

Objective: Bone loss and periosteal expansion is found after menopause. The accelerated early postmenopausal bone loss is not permanent but if the same accounts for the periosteal expansion is unknown. **Methods:** Bone mineral density (BMD) and skeletal structure of the distal forearm were followed from menopause and on average 24 years (range 18-28) by single-photon absorptiometry at 12 occasions in a population-based sample of 81 Caucasian women with no medication or disease affecting bone metabolism. A Strength Index based on areal BMD and bone structure was calculated. Postmenopausal serum-estradiol levels and incident distal radius fractures were registered. Data are presented as means with 95% confidence interval (95% CI). **Results:** The annual BMD loss in three periods, 0-8, 8-16 and 16-28 years after menopause, was 2.0% (1.6, 2.4), 1.0% (0.6, 1.4) and 1.0% (0.7, 1.3), respectively. The annual periosteal expansion was 1.0% (0.8, 1.3), 0.0% (-0.3, 0.3) and 0.0% (-0.2, 0.2), respectively. Mean post-menopausal oestrogen levels correlated moderately with annual loss in aBMD (r=0.51, pc0.001) but less with the annual changes in bone width (r=-0.22, p=0.06). **Conclusion:** Postmenopausal periosteal expansion in the distal forearm seems to occur only in the first postmenopausal decade.

Keywords: Bone Loss, Bone Mineral Density, Bone Size, Postmenopausal, Oestrogen

Introduction

Post-menopausal bone loss follows a pattern with an early oestrogen-dependent phase of rapid decline in bone mass followed by an age-related bone loss at a constant, slower rate throughout ageing^{1,2}. Our group has previously reported that the early post-menopausal bone loss is associated with an increased bone width in the forearm up to age 67³, and the same phenomenon is shown in the femoral neck, both in cross-sectional⁴⁻⁷ and longitudinal^{8,9} studies. The increase in bone size would in mechanical models partially preserve bone strength through increased resistance to bending forces. Small bone size

The authors have no conflict of interest.

Edited by: F. Rauch Accepted 28 September 2012 has also been independently associated with fractures in both the femoral neck¹⁰ and in vertebrae¹⁰⁻¹². In other words, both material qualities such as the tissue mineral content and strength properties such as the Young's modulus are of importance for the skeletal ability to resist a fracture during a fall¹³. Whether the periosteal expansion exists only in association with the oestrogen-dependent fast bone loss in the early postmenopausal period or continues also into higher ages when fragility fractures become a problem in magnitude is still unknown since most studies on changes in bone width are either cross-sectional⁴⁻⁶ or of too short follow-up^{3,7-9,14,15} for this particular question.

While it is well established that oestrogen suppresses bone resorption^{16,17} and bone turnover¹⁸, bone size in humans has not been shown to be affected by falling oestrogen levels, although the hormone-related post-menopausal bone loss is accompanied by periosteal expansion.

Several reports have forwarded that the skeletal response to external stimuli, such as mechanical load and changes in hormonal status, is most pronounced during periods with high bone turnover such as during growth¹⁹⁻²¹. The early postmenopausal phase is another period in life with accelerated bone turnover^{1.3}. Therefore, periosteal expansion could possi-

Corresponding author: Ola Svejme M.D., Department of Orthopaedics, Skane University Hospital, SE-205 02 Malmo, Sweden E-mail: ola.svejme@med.lu.se



Figure 1. Mean relative changes in periosteal diameter, areal bone mineral density (aBMD) and Strength Index at the cortical site of the distal radius in 81 women followed from menopause and for a mean 24 years (range 18 to 28). In comparison with baseline values, aBMD became significantly lower 5 years after menopause, periosteal diameter significant wider 5 years after menopause while Strength Index did not become significantly lower until 12 years after menopause. Data are presented as means with standard errors.

bly be more pronounced in the early than in the remote postmenopausal period.

With this background, we extended our previous report³ for another decade with the following aims: (i) to evaluate if periosteal expansion is more pronounced in the early postmenopausal period with a fast loss in BMD than in a long-term perspective; (ii) to investigate whether the skeletal changes are primarily associated with the postmenopausal levels of oestrogen or the peri-menopausal decline in oestrogen levels; and (iii) as the study was not powered to include fracture as endpoint variable, report incident fractures in relation to quartiles of BMD and Strength Index only as descriptive data.

Methods

In 1977 we invited a population-based sample of 48-yearold Caucasian women (n=241) to participate in this prospective study that aimed to follow women who were non-menopausal at baseline¹²². Forty-nine women were excluded at baseline because they were peri- or postmenopausal or had conditions or medications interfering with bone metabolism, leaving 192 women with cyclic menstrual bleedings eligible to enter at study start 1977-1978. During the first 5 years, 17 withdrew because of surgically induced menopause or relocation, 4 were omitted because of baseline technical measurement errors, 17 owing to menopausal oestrogen treatment and 8 died, resulting in 146 remaining women who were followed through their spontaneous menopause. BMD was measured on 12 occasions, initially every second year and thereafter at intervals of 3 to 5 years. The average attendance rate was 11.4 (range 7-12) measurements. During the total 28-year follow-up period, another 22 died, 5 relocated, 7 received corticosteroids or anti-resorptive osteoporosis therapy, 29 declined participation for personal reasons or diseases and 7 had to be excluded due to technical measurement errors at the 12^{th} and last measurement at age 76. In sum, 81 women were followed throughout the entire study period, constituting the cohort of this report. Since menopause occurred at different ages with an average menopausal age of 52 (range 48-57), the postmenopausal follow-up period was a mean 24 years (range 19-28).

Menopause was estimated according to the criteria established by the World Health Organization23, i.e. permanent cessation of menstruation due to the loss of ovarian follicular activity. The onset of menopause was therefore determined retrospectively when 12 months of spontaneous amenorrhoea was reported, in conjunction with elevated serum levels of folliclestimulating hormone. Follicle-stimulating hormone was analysed by double-antibody radioimmunoassay24.25 every three months during the first year, then every six months until one year after menopause, and then yearly. Serum level of estradiol was also determined after ether extraction every year until 8 years after menopause as described previously24. As serum levels of estradiol in this cohort decreased during the first 3 postmenopausal years, but not after this24, the postmenopausal estradiol level was defined as the mean value from 3 to 8 years postmenopausal. The duration of amenorrhoea and general

O. Svejme et al.: Bone loss and bone size after menopause

Variable	At menopause	At age 76 years	Annual changes during the entire study period	Annual changes 0-8 years after menopause	Annual changes 8-16 years after menopause	Annual changes 16-28 years after menopause
Bone structure						
Periosteal diameter (mm)	13.0 (12.8, 13.3)	14.3 (14.0, 14.5)	0.4% (0.4, 0.4)	1.0% (0.8, 1.3)	0.0% (-0.3, 0.3)	0.0% (-0.2, 0.2)
Medullary diameter (mm)	6.8 (6.5, 7.1)	7.7 (7.5, 8.0)	0.7% (0.6, 0.8)	1.2% (0.8, 1.6)	0.3% (-0.3, 0.9)	0.4% (-0.2, 1.1)
Cortical thickness (mm)	6.3 (6.1, 6.4)	6.6 (6.4, 6.7)	0.2% (0.1, 0.3)	1.0% (0.5, 1.4)	-0.3% (-0.8, 0.1)	-0.3% (-0.9, 0.2)
Bone mass						
Bone mineral content	727 (709, 744)	521 (498, 545)	-1.1% (-1.2, -1.0)	-1.1% (-1.5, -0.8)	-1.1% (-1.5, -0.7)	-1.0% (-1.3, -0.8)
(mg/cm)						
Areal bone mineral density	558 (547, 570)	366 (350, 383)	-1.4% (-1.5, -1.3)	-2.0% (-2.4, -1.6)	-1.0% (-1.4, -0.6)	-1.0% (-1.3, -0.7)
(mg/cm ²)						
Bone mineral apparent	758 (737, 778)	467 (446, 488)	-1.5% (-1.6, -1.4)	-2.7% (-3.3, -2.2)	-0.7% (-1.3, -0.2)	-0.7% (-1.1, -0.4)
density (mg/cm3)						
Bone strength						
Cross-sectional moment	0.14 (0.13, 0.14)	0.19 (0.18, 0.21)	1.8% (1.6, 2.0)	4.7% (3.4, 6.0)	-0.1% (-1.6, 1.3)	0.2 (-1.4, 1.8)
of inertia						
Section modulus (cm3)	0.20 (0.19, 0.21)	0.26 (0.25, 0.28)	1.3% (1.1, 1.4)	3.3% (2.4, 4.2)	-0.1% (-1.1,0.9)	0.0 (-1.0, 1.1)
Strength index	152 (145, 159)	120 (115, 127)	-0.7% (-0.8, -0.6)	-0.2% (-0.6, 0.3)	-1.1% (-1.6, -0.6)	-1.0 (-1.4, -0.4)

Table 1. Skeletal structure, bone mass and bone strength at the cortical site of the distal radius in 81 women who were followed through their spontaneous menopause with repeated measurements with a mean postmenopausal follow-up period of 24 years (range 18–28). Data are presented as means with 95% confidence interval (95% CI) and at baseline (menopause) and follow-up (age 76 years) in absolute values and as annual changes in per cent in relation to the menopausal values.

health were reported through a questionnaire and personal interviews conducted by the department's research nurses.

Bone mineral content (BMC, g) and areal bone mineral density (aBMD, g/cm²) in the forearm were measured at a cortical site 6 cm proximal to the styloid process of the ulna every other year by single-photon absorptiometry (SPA), according to the method described by Nauclér et al.13,26. The tissue mineral content, expressed as the bone mineral apparent density (in milligrams per cubic centimetre), was calculated as the bone mineral content divided by the cortical area3. The radii and ulnae of both right and left forearm were scanned and one average value for all four bones was calculated for both aBMD and bone width. The same densitometer was used throughout the study, and no long-term drift was detected at measurements of a standardized phantom every other week13. Since the radiation source was replaced in 1980, all measurements thereafter were adjusted with the use of the data from the phantom. The coefficient of variation of the bone mass measurements on single-photon absorptiometry was 1,7% with the standard phantom and 4% in vivo determined by repeated measurements after repositioning of the measured subjects. The co-efficient of variation for bone width was 1,6%, estimated by the phantom data27. The cortical thickness calculated as the difference between the periosteal diameter (bone width) and the medullary diameters which were estimated from the graphical representations of the scan, has been found to have a coefficient of variation of 8%26.

Two strict mechanical calculations, cross-sectional moment of inertia and the section modulus, and one Strength Index tak-

Variable	No. of women with distal radius fracture	Fracture rate per 1000 person-years
aBMD		
Quartile 1	4	7.4
Quartile 2	3	5.1
Quartile 3	4	8.0
Quartile 4	2	3.6
Strength Index		
Quartile 1	7	14.3
Quartile 2	2	3.6
Quartile 3	3	5.3
Quartile 4	1	1.7

Table 2. Number of women with distal radius fractures during the mean 30-year (range 25-34) follow-up period in relation to quartiles of areal bone mineral density (aBMD) and Strength Index at menopause. Quartile I represents the quartile with lowest values.

ing both bone tissue density and bone structure into account, were calculated as reported in our previous publication³. In mechanical terms, the section modulus represents the bone's resistance to static bending forces.

Distal radius fractures sustained after a fall from no higher than the standing position between menopause and 2011, a follow-up period of mean 30 years (25-34), were identified from patient questionnaires and the hospital archives and databases. In our city there is one hospital, so virtually all fracture patients attend the emergency unit, and the classification system has been used in epidemiological studies for decades and is well validated, as reports have shown that less than 3% of fractures are missed^{28,29}.

At study start, no permission from the institutional review board and no consent form were required, but the women were informed and gave oral consent. Written permission was granted by the ethics committee of Lund University in 1999, when written informed consent was also obtained from each individual. The study has been conducted in accordance with the norms of the Helsinki Declaration. Statistical processing has been carried out using STATISTICA software version 7.1 (StatSoft). Data are presented as means with 95% confidence interval (95% CI). In order to compare changes in bone parameters during different phases of the postmenopausal period, the follow-up period was divided into three separate intervals, 0-8, 8-16 and 16-28 (mean follow-up 24) years after menopause. The last measurement before menopause, performed 0-2 years pre-menopause, was denoted as the baseline measurement. The annual percentage change was calculated for each woman as the ratio of the slope fitted to that woman's repeated measurements divided by the baseline value. In Figure 1, the relative change represents the ratio of the observed value at each time point relative to each individual's baseline value. Student's ttest was used to determine at what point the specific measurements differed significantly from baseline. Linear regression equations were used to examine the association between decline in oestrogen from pre- to postmenopausal levels and the postmenopausal oestrogen levels with aBMD and periosteal and medullary changes. Incident distal radius fractures are only presented in relation to baseline quartiles of aBMD and Strength Index.

Results

Bone traits at menopause, at age 76, and annual changes during the total follow-up period and in the periods 0-8, 8-16 and 16-28 years after menopause are presented in Table 1 and Figure 1. In comparison with baseline, BMD became significantly lower 5 years after menopause, periosteal diameter significantly wider 5 years after menopause while the Strength Index only became significantly lower 12 years after menopause (Figure 1). The annual loss in aBMD during the periods 0-8 years, 8-16 years and 16-28 years after menopause was 2.0% (1.6, 2.4), 1.0% (0.6, 1.4) and 1.0% (0.7, 1.3), respectively, and the annual periosteal expansion 1.0% (0.8, 1.3), 0.0% (-0.3, 0.3) and 0.0% (-0.2, 0.2), respectively. As a result, the Strength Index was virtually unchanged during the period 0-8 years, with an annual decrease of 0.2% (-0.3, 0.6), after which there was a significant decrease in period 8-16 years by 1.1% (0.6, 1.6) and in period 16-28 years by 1.0% (0.4, 1.4) (Table 1).

Serum estradiol levels were stable around the mean value of 88.3 pmol/L (95% CI 82.8 to 93.8, SD 24.1) 3 to 8 years after menopause and correlated moderately in period 0–8 years with the annual change in aBMD (r=0.51, p<0.001) but to a lesser degree with the periosteal diameter (r=-0.22, p=0.06) (Figure 2). There was no correlation between the decline from pre- to postmenopausal oestrogen levels and the annual change in periosteal diameter (r=0.17, p=0.18) and a weaker correlation with annual changes in aBMD (r=-0.37, p<0.01). There was no correlation between postmenopausal serum estradiol levels or the decline in oestrogen levels and annual change of medullary diameter.

Thirteen women sustained incident fragility-related fractures of the distal radius. Descriptive fracture data in relation to quartiles of baseline aBMD and Strength Index are presented in Table 2.

Discussion

We have previously reported that increased bone loss in the distal forearm following menopause is accompanied by periosteal expansion which partially preserves bone strength³. The present study suggests that the periosteal expansion in the distal forearm is an impermanent phenomenon, found only in the early postmenopausal period in conjunction with the previously reported accelerated postmenopausal bone loss^{1,3} and not in the higher ages when fragility fractures are more frequent. In other words, this structural adaptation of the skeleton could possibly counteract bone loss in the first decade following menopause but not in the remote post-menopausal period.

Changes in bone size have been seen in cross-sectional studies comparing differences between men and women or comparing cohorts stratified according to age, indicating a wider femoral neck7 and increased bone size in the tibia6.30 in older people. Also longitudinal data support periosteal expansion of the femoral neck with advancing age, as presented by Uusi-Rasi et al in prospective studies of up to 10 years duration8.9 where Hip Structure Analyses of DXA measurements7 of post-menopausal women was used. The forerunner of the current report presents the longest follow-up, as 112 women were followed with repeated SPA measurements from menopause up to age 67 and found a periosteal expansion of 10% of the distal forearm³. There are also contradictory prospective data as Szulc et al14 found lower periosteal apposition in the distal radius in postmenopausal than in pre-menopausal women in their seven-year study of 821 women aged 31-89 years. Also Uusi-Rasi et al found no periosteal expansion in the femoral neck in their 9-year prospective study¹⁵. However, the study by Ahlborg is the only one to have analyzed periosteal expansion across and on average 15 years after menopause in a homogeneous cohort, whereas other authors have described general changes in bone structure in post-menopausal women regardless of age, and not related to time passed since menopause. Consequently, when aggregating women from a wide span of ages and with varying number of years passed since menopause, the effects of a temporarily increased periosteal expansion in the early post-menopausal period may be obscured. Furthermore, the intrinsic difficulty of detecting subtle dimensional changes in three-dimensional bones must not be underestimated. All bone measurements methods available today are afflicted with limitations as regards image quality and

O. Svejme et al.: Bone loss and bone size after menopause



Figure 2. Correlation between post-menopausal decline in serum estradiol and the stable mean estradiol levels 3-8 years post-menopause with annual changes in periosteal diameter and areal bone mineral density (aBMD) at the cortical site of distal radius in 81 women followed from menopause during the period 0 to 8 years after menopause. This period was chosen as the period with significant annual changes in aBMD and periosteal expansion. aBMD correlates moderately with estradiol levels and to a lesser degree with the post-menopausal drop in estradiol levels. Periosteal expansion showed a trend of correlation estradiol levels but not with the postmenopausal drop in estradiol levels.

subject positioning and calculations are based on the assumption that the bone is cylindrical and symmetrical in its thickness.

The fast postmenopausal bone loss in the early postmenopausal period which is associated with a decline in oestrogen and mediated mainly through resorption at the endosteal surface and in Haversian canals^{4,6,14,31,33}, is well documented^{1,34}. However, bone strength depends not only on the material properties but also on the structural characteristics of the skeleton. An increased bone size would counteract a diminished bone density and partially preserve bone strength. If the cortical shell is placed farther away from the long axis of the bone, the resistance of the bone to bending and torsional forces improves. Strict mechanical calculations such as the cross-sectional moment of inertia, which is highly correlated with the strength of the distal radius³⁵, and the section modulus, a measure of the ability to withstand bending and torsional forces³⁶, represent the geometrical contributions of bone strength. In this study, the section modulus increased by about 30% during the follow-up. Hypothetically, if no periosteal expansion had occurred, the section modulus would instead have decreased because of the medullary expansion following the bone loss. In our material, we found an average annual increase of 3.3% in the section modulus in the first 8-year interval following menopause and thereafter, no significant changes up to age 76. This is somewhat discordant with other authors who have reported that the section modulus in the femoral neck decreases after menopause^{9,15} or is maintained until age 60 and thereafter declines⁷.

Periosteal expansion is probably of clinical relevance, since small bone size has been independently associated with fractures in both the femoral neck¹⁰ and in vertebrae^{10,12}. The Strength Index is an estimate that takes not only bone structure but also bone mass into account and hypothetically could predict fracture risk better than BMD alone³ although there is no

statistical evidence of its usefulness in fracture prediction.

There are several plausible explanations for the periosteal expansion. The reduction in oestrogen levels or the absolute low stable oestrogen levels after menopause may result not only in the loss of BMD, but also in periosteal expansion, since oestrogen has been shown to inhibit periosteal bone formation in experiments in rats³⁷. Our data indicate that there could be an association with oestrogen levels, even if this is speculative since we found only trends in the correlation analyses. Any influence of oestrogen on periosteal expansion must be regarded as low since postmenopausal oestrogen levels only explained 4.8% of the variance in periosteal expansion during the first 8 postmenopausal years. Another possibility is that bone loss on the endocortical surface causes increased mechanical stresses in the bone tissue, in turn stimulating periosteal bone formation: another hypothesis not possible to test by our study design. The complexity of exploring any relationship between changes in the endosteal and periosteal surfaces should not to be underestimated for several reasons. One may be that cortical bone loss occurs by intracortical remodeling throughout the cortex, not only on the inner aspect. If so, it could not be expected that changes in endosteal and periosteal surfaces would correlate. Furthermore, our mechanical calculations are based on the assumption that the distal radial shaft and the medullary cavity are cylindrical, which we know are approximations that could influence our interpretations of changes in medullary and periosteal width. In addition, all bone scanning techniques today have limitations in detecting small differences in bone dimensions, as discussed above more extensively. And finally, one interpretation could be that the events on the endocortical and periosteal surfaces are independent, not codependent.

It has previously been shown that BMD is one of the best predictors of fractures at the measured site³⁸. For this reason, we included only fractures of the distal radius in our analysis, with the knowledge that we measured a cortical region while the reported distal radius fractures occurred in the metaphyseal region. Since both BMD and bone size are independently associated with fractures^{10-12,39} and since both traits contribute to bone strength, we combined the tissue-level strength (BMD) with the skeleton's resistance to bending and torsion (section modulus) into a Strength Index. Our descriptive fracture data also seem to show a more marked preponderance of fractures among women in the lowest quartile of Strength Index than in the lowest quartile of BMD. The Strength Index may thus be a usable tool for the prediction of fractures, although further, larger studies are required for statistical evidence.

The advantages of this study include the follow-up period of on average 24 years, the use of menopause as baseline and the homogeneous population-based cohort of Caucasian women without diseases or medications interfering with the skeleton. The use of menopause as baseline is mandatory when trying to answer our hypotheses and a similar study could hardly be conducted today after the introduction of anti-resorptive osteoporosis therapy. Menopause was determined accurately according to the WHO definition and bone mass and bone structure could then be followed through the spontaneous menopause with the same O. Svejme et al.: Bone loss and bone size after menopause

scanner with no long-term drift. The mean 11.4 measurements per woman and the long follow-up period enabled us to calculate individual slopes with better precision than delta values.

The limitations include the small sample size which was not powered for evaluating incident fractures and the use of singlephoton absorptiometry in the distal forearm instead of modern scanners and measurements of both axial and appendicular regions. However, such scanning techniques were not available at study start. Measurement reservations include difficulties in capturing very small changes, especially if edge detection may be hampered by changes in fat content in the upper extremity and if bone loss occurs with not only resorption at the endosteal surface but also at the outer surface. We cannot rule out the risk of a type two-error, since discrete changes in small sample sizes may be obscured by errors in measurement,

In spite of these limitations, we suggest that periosteal expansion in the distal forearm is not a permanent phenomenon but found only in the first decade after menopause whereas the loss in BMD continues also in the remote postmenopausal period.

Acknowledgements

Gunnar Rannevik and Olof Johnell initiated the longitudinal prospective perimenopausal project and were responsible for the endocrinological aspects.

Financial support for this study was received from the Österlund, the Påhlsson, the Herman Jernhardt and the Malmo Hospital Foundations.

References

- Ahlborg HG, Johnell O, Nilsson BE, Jeppsson S, Rannevik G, Karlsson MK. Bone loss in relation to menopause: a prospective study during 16 years. Bone 2001;28:327-31.
- Riggs BL, Wahner HW, Melton LJ III, Richelson LS, Judd HL, Offord KP. Rates of bone loss in the appendicular and axial skeletons of women. Evidence of substantial vertebral bone loss before menopause. J Clin Invest 1986;77:1487-91.
- Ahlborg HG, Johnell O, Turner CH, Rannevik G, Karlsson MK. Bone loss and bone size after menopause. N Engl J Med 2003;349:327-34.
- Bouxsein ML, Myburgh KH, van der Meulen MC, Lindenberger E, Marcus R. Age-related differences in crosssectional geometry of the forearm bones in healthy women. Calcif Tissue Int 1994;54:113-8.
- Riggs BL, Melton Iii LJ III, Robb RA, et al. Populationbased study of age and sex differences in bone volumetric density, size, geometry, and structure at different skeletal sites. J Bone Miner Res 2004;19:1945-54.
- Russo CR, Lauretani F, Seeman E, et al. Structural adaptations to bone loss in aging men and women. Bone 2006;38:112-8.
- Beck TJ, Looker AC, Ruff CB, Sievanen H, Wahner HW. Structural trends in the aging femoral neck and proximal shaft: analysis of the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry

O. Svejme et al.: Bone loss and bone size after menopause

data. J Bone Miner Res 2000;15:2297-304.

- Uusi-Rasi K, Sievanen H, Heinonen A, Vuori I, Beck TJ, Kannus P. Long-term recreational gymnastics provides a clear benefit in age-related functional decline and bone loss. A prospective 6-year study. Osteoporos Int 2006;17:1154-64.
- Uusi-Rasi K, Sievanen H, Pasanen M, Beck TJ, Kannus P. Influence of calcium intake and physical activity on proximal femur bone mass and structure among pre- and postmenopausal women. A 10-year prospective study. Calcif Tissue Int 2008;82:171-81.
- Seeman E, Duan Y, Fong C, Edmonds J. Fracture sitespecific deficits in bone size and volumetric density in men with spine or hip fractures. J Bone Miner Res 2001;16:120-7.
- Duan Y, Parfitt A, Seeman E. Vertebral bone mass, size, and volumetric density in women with spinal fractures. J Bone Miner Res 1999;14:1796-802.
- Duan Y, Seeman E, Turner CH. The biomechanical basis of vertebral body fragility in men and women. J Bone Miner Res 2001;16:2276-83.
- Seeman E. Periosteal bone formation a neglected determinant of bone strength. N Engl J Med 2003;349:320-3.
- Szulc P, Seeman E, Duboeuf F, Sornay-Rendu E, Delmas PD. Bone fragility: failure of periosteal apposition to compensate for increased endocortical resorption in postmenopausal women. J Bone Miner Res 2006;21:1856-63.
- Uusi-Rasi K, Sievanen H, Heinonen A, Beck TJ, Vuori I. Determinants of changes in bone mass and femoral neck structure, and physical performance after menopause: a 9-year follow-up of initially peri-menopausal women. Osteoporos Int 2005;16:616-22.
- Tobias JH, Compston JE. Does estrogen stimulate osteoblast function in postmenopausal women? Bone 1999;24:121-4.
- Vedi S, Compston JE. The effects of long-term hormone replacement therapy on bone remodeling in postmenopausal women. Bone 1996;19:535-9.
- Rogers A, Saleh G, Hannon RA, Greenfield D, Eastell R. Circulating estradiol and osteoprotegerin as determinants of bone turnover and bone density in postmenopausal women. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2002;87:4470-5.
- Hind K, Burrows M. Weight-bearing exercise and bone mineral accrual in children and adolescents: a review of controlled trials. Bone 2007;40:14-27.
- 20. Valdimarsson O, Linden C, Johnell O, Gardsell P, Karlsson MK. Daily physical education in the school curriculum in prepubertal girls during 1 year is followed by an increase in bone mineral accrual and bone width data from the prospective controlled Malmo pediatric osteoporosis prevention study. Calcif Tissue Int 2006;78:65-71.
- Lofgren B, Detter F, Dencker M, Stenevi-Lundgren S, Nilsson JA, Karlsson MK. The influence of a three-year exercise intervention program on fracture risk, bone mass and bone size in prepubertal children. J Bone Miner Res 2011;26(8):1740-7.

- Johnell O, Nilsson BE. Life-style and bone mineral mass in perimenopausal women. Calcif Tissue Int 1984; 36:354-6.
- WHO. Research on the Menopause. Geneva: WHO 1981;670:1-120.
- Rannevik G, Jeppsson S, Johnell O, Bjerre B, Laurell-Borulf Y, Svanberg L. A longitudinal study of the perimenopausal transition: altered profiles of steroid and pituitary hormones, SHBG and bone mineral density. Maturitas 1995;21:103-13.
- Thorell I, Larson S. Radioimmunoassays and related techniques. In: Mosby C, ed. St Louis; 1978:137-63.
- Nauclér L, Nilsson BE, Westlin NE. An apparatus for gamma absorptiometry of bone-Technical data. Opuscula Medico-Technica Lundensia 1974;12:19-32.
- Ahlborg HG. Changes in bone mass and skeletal structure in postmenopausal women; Thesis; 2003.
- Bengner U. Age-related fracture: epidemiological changes over 30 years in an urban population. Thesis; 1987.
- 29. Jónsson B. Lifestyle and fracture risk. Thesis; 1993.
- Russo CR, Lauretani F, Bandinelli S, et al. Aging bone in men and women: beyond changes in bone mineral density. Osteoporos Int 2003;14:531-8.
- Frost HM. On the estrogen-bone relationship and postmenopausal bone loss: A new model. J Bone Miner Res 1999;14:1473-7.
- Parfitt AM. Osteonal and hemi-osteonal remodeling: the spatial and temporal framework for signal traffic in adult human bone. J Cell Biochem 1994;55:273-86.
- Zebaze RM, Ghasem-Zadeh A, Bohte A, et al. Intracortical remodelling and porosity in the distal radius and postmortem femurs of women: a cross-sectional study. Lancet;375:1729-36.
- 34. Riggs BL, Khosla S, Melton LJ III. A unitary model for involutional osteoporosis: estrogen deficiency causes both type I and type II osteoporosis in postmenopausal women and contributes to bone loss in aging men. J Bone Miner Res 1998;13:763-73.
- Augat P, Reeb H, Claes LE. Prediction of fracture load at different skeletal sites by geometric properties of the cortical shell. J Bone Miner Res 1996;11:1356-63.
- Hsu ES, Patwardhan AG, Meade KP, Light TR, Martin WR. Cross-sectional geometrical properties and bone mineral contents of the human radius and ulna. J Biomech 1993;26:1307-18.
- Turner RT, Vandersteenhoven JJ, Bell NH. The effects of ovariectomy and 17 beta-estradiol on cortical bone histomorphometry in growing rats. J Bone Miner Res 1987;2:115-22.
- Marshall D, Johnell O, Wedel H. Meta-analysis of how well measures of bone mineral density predict occurrence of osteoporotic fractures. Bmj 1996;312:1254-9.
- Cummings SR, Nevitt MC, Browner WS, et al. Risk factors for hip fracture in white women. Study of Osteoporotic Fractures Research Group. N Engl J Med 1995;332:767-73.

Paper IV



Maturitas xxx (2013) xxx-xxx
Contents lists available at SciVerse ScienceDirect



Maturitas



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/maturitas

Low BMD is an independent predictor of fracture and early menopause of mortality in post-menopausal women – A 34-year prospective study

Ola Svejme*, Henrik G. Ahlborg, Jan-Åke Nilsson, Magnus K. Karlsson

Clinical and Molecular Osteoporosis Unit, Department of Clinical Sciences, Lund University, Sweden Department of Orthopaedics, Skåne University Hospital, 205 02 Malmö, Sweden

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 1 October 2012 Received in revised form 30 December 2012 Accepted 4 January 2013 Available online xxx

Keywords: Fractures Mortality Menopause Bone mineral density

ABSTRACT

Objective: Identify risk factors for fragility fractures and mortality in women aged 48. Study design: Prospective population-based observational study on 390 white north European women aged 48 at study start. At study start, we measured bone mineral density (BMD) by single-photon absorptiometry (SPA) in the distal forearm, anthropometry by standard equipment and registered menopausal status, health and lifestyle factors. Menopause before age 47 was defined as early menopause. Incident fragility fractures and mortality were recorded until the women reached age 82. Potential risk factors for fragility fracture and mortality were evaluated with Cox's proportional hazard regression analysis. Data are presented as risk ratios (RR) with 95% confidence intervals in brackets. Main outcome measures: Incidence of fragility fractures and mortality. Results: In the univariate analysis, low BMD and early menopause predicted fractures. In the multivariate analysis, only BMD remained as an independent risk factor with a RR of 1.36 (1.15, 1.62) per standard deviation (SD) decrease in baseline BMD. In the univariate analysis, early menopause and smoking predicted mortality, and remained as independent risk factors in the multivariate analysis with RR 1.62 (1.09, 2.39) for early menopause and 2.16 (1.53, 3,06) for smoking. Conclusions: Low BMD at age 48 is an independent predictor for fragility fractures. The predictive ability of early menopause is at least partially attributed to other associated risk factors. Early menopause and smoking were found in this study to be independent predictors for mortality.

© 2013 Elsevier Ireland Ltd. All rights reserved.

1. Introduction

Published literature has identified a number of potential risk factors for fragility fractures [1,2]. Our research group has previously specifically evaluated the predictive ability of early menopause in a prospective observational cohort study over 34 years where we reported that menopause before age 47 is associated with an increased risk of osteoporosis, fragility fractures and higher mortality [3]. This concords with the body of evidence for low bone mineral density (BMD) and higher fracture incidence in women with early menopause, as summarised by Gallagher in 2007 [4]. Also the higher mortality risk in women with early menopause that we found in our previous study is supported in the literature, as presented by Shuster et al. in a review from 2009 [5]. However, we did not investigate other risk factors than menopause, whether early menopause was independently associated with fragility fractures and mortality, or

* Corresponding author at: Department of Orthopaedics, Skåne University Hospital, S-20502 Maino, Sweden. Tel: +46 40 33 10 00; fax: +46 40 33 62 00. *E-mail address*: ola.svejme@med.lu.se (O. Svejme).

0378-5122/\$ - see front matter © 2013 Elsevier Ireland Ltd. All rights reserved. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.maturitas.2013.01.002 if the effect could be attributed to other menopause-related risk factors.

Some long-term studies suggest a fading influence of early menopause with increasing age [6–8]. If so, this could be related to the fact that the rapid oestrogen-associated bone loss in the first post-menopausal decade is replaced by a slower age-dependent bone loss [9] and that an increasing number of other risk factors for low BMD and fracture appear in the old woman, eventually diminishing the effect of having an early menopause. The discordance between different studies could be due to methodological issues such as cross-sectional study designs, a retrospective definition of menopausal age with the risk of recall bias, and short follow-up periods [46–8]

An ideal study to estimate the long-term effect of risk factors for fractures and mortality should use a population-based prospective design and follow a homogeneous population of individuals from a specified baseline through several decades. The Malmo perimenopausal study is one such study that follows women from age 48 until age 82, with continuous registration of fracture and mortality data.

In this study our primary aim was to identify risk factors for fragility fractures in the postmenopausal period and determine

Please cite this article in press as: Svejme O, et al. Low BMD is an independent predictor of fracture and early menopause of mortality in post-menopausal women – A 34-year prospective study. Maturitas (2013), http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.maturitas.2013.01.002



O. Svejme et al. / Maturitas xxx (2013) xxx-xxx

whether these remained independent predictors when other identified risk factors were taken into account. Secondly, we wanted to identify independent risk factors for mortality in postmenopausal women.

2. Methods

As described previously, 390 women aged 48 entered this prospective observational study in 1977 [3]. All were white north European female residents of the city of Malmo, Sweden, born during the latter half of 1929 and selected from the city population records. At study start we registered a set of lifestyle parameters which have all been reported to affect BMD or fracture incidence, such as menopausal status [4], age at menarche [10-12], parity [13], breastfeeding [13], cigarette smoking [14], calcium intake [11,12,15], history of contraceptives [16] and level of physical activity [11,17,18] (Table 1). The women were asked specifically whether they were still menstruating or not. We then used the WHO definition that requires 12 months of continuous amenorrhoea [19] to define menopause and, counting one year backwards from baseline, set the threshold for early menopause at age 47. BMD, one of the strongest recognised predictors of fracture [1,20], was measured by single-photon absorptiometry (SPA), which gauges forearm BMD at a site 6 cm proximal to the styloid process of the ulna, as described by Nauclér et al. [21]. Greater height [22,23], lower body weight [24,25] and low body mass index (BMI) [11,26] are all reported risk factors for fracture and these traits were measured by standard equipment. Body mass index (BMI) was calculated as body weight divided by body height squared (kg/m²).

Although the study was not originally designed to identify risk factors for higher mortality, several of the baseline variables have also been associated with increased mortality risk, such as early menopause [5], smoking [27], excess body weight [28,29], low body weight [29], low BMD [30] and low physical activity [31].

During the follow-up period of 34 years we registered and classified incident fragility fractures using a thorough and well validated system, as described in detail in our previous report [3]. We followed the women until death, relocation or until the end-point date 30 September 2011 using the hospital registers and digitised databases or in nine cases, through telephone interviews. All fractures were verified through case reports and our fracture records were complete in all but 11 cases; these women had either died after having relocated or could not be located. Mortality data were obtained from the national population records, which do not register cause of death. For the fracture evaluation, the mean follow-up time was 25.9 years and the median was 30.7 years (range 0.9, 34.0). For the mortality evaluation, the mean follow-up time was 30.1 and the median was 33.6 years (range 0.8, 34.0).

The study was approved by the Ethics Committee of Lund University and conducted in accordance with the norms of the Helsinki Declaration of 2001. Written informed consent was obtained from each individual. The technical equipment was validated by the Swedish Radiation Protection Inspectorate and by the hospital's own radiation protection committee. The Swedish Data Inspection Board approved both the data collection and the database. Statistical analyses were performed using STATISTICA software version 7.1 (StatSoft). Data are shown as means with 95% confidence intervals (95% CI). Group comparisons of baseline variables when comparing women who were to sustain a fragility fracture with those who were not and women who later died and those who did not, were made with chi squared tests and the Student's *t*test between means. Univariate survival analysis was performed with Cox's proportional hazard regression, calculating a risk ratio

Table 1

Baseline characteristics in the 390 women aged 48 at study start, dichotomised into groups according to whether they were to sustain a fragility fracture during follow-up or not, and whether they died or stayed alive during the follow-up period.

		*					
Variable		Fracture cohort (n = 128) Mean (95% CI)	Non-fracture cohort (n = 262) Mean (95% CI)	p-Values	Mortality cohort (n = 148) Mean (95% CI)	Non-mortality cohort (n = 242) Mean (95% CI)	p-Values
Age Menarche Height Weight Forearm BMD Forearm bone width	(Years) (Years) (cm) (kg) (g/cm ²) (mm)	48.3 (48.2, 48.3) 14.1 (13.8, 14.3) 163.8 (162.8, 164.7) 62.0 (60.4, 63.6) 525 (514, 535) 13.5 (13.2, 13.7)	$\begin{array}{c} 48.3(48.3,48.3)\\ 14.0(13.8,14.1)\\ 164.1(163.4,164.8)\\ 64.2(63.0,65.4)\\ 549(541,556)\\ 13.5(13.3,13.6)\end{array}$	0.22 0.55 0.57 0.03 <0.001 1.00	48.3 (48.3, 48.3) 14.0 (13.8, 14.3) 164.1 (163.2, 165.0) 64.0 (62.2, 65.7) 540 (530, 551) 13.4 (13.2, 13.6)	48.3 (48.3, 48.3) 14.0 (13.8, 14.2) 164.0 (163.3, 164.6) 63.2 (62.0, 64.3) 541 (534, 549) 13.5 (13.3, 13.7)	0.18 0.78 0.80 0.43 0.92 0.45
Menopausal status	Yes No	27 (21%) 101 (79%)	34 (13%) 228 (87%)	0.07	32 (22%) 116 (78%)	29 (12%) 213 (88%)	0.01
History of breast feeding	Yes No Missing data	103 (80%) 22 (17%) 3 (2%)	202 (77%) 52 (20%) 8 (3%)	0.51	118 (80%) 25 (17%)	187 (77%) 49 (20%) 6 (2%)	0.43
Children	0 1–3 >3 Missing data	15 (12%) 104 (81%) 9 (7%) 0	37 (14%) 207 (79%) 17 (6%) 1	0.79	20 (14%) 113 (76%) 15 (10%)	32 (13%) 198 (82%) 11 (5%)	0.10
Current physical activity	High Low	30 (23%) 98 (77%)	87 (33%) 175 (67%)	<0.05	42 (22%) 106 (78%)	75 (31%) 167 (69%)	0.58
Current smoking	Yes No Missing data	62 (45%) 57 (48%) 9 (7%)	122 (47%) 126 (48%) 14 (5%)	0.60	46 (31%) 87 (59%) 15 (10%)	97 (40%) 137 (57%) 8 (3%)	0.19
History of oral contraceptives	Yes No	31 (24%) 97 (76%)	73 (28%) 189 (72%)	0.45	41 (28%) 107 (72%)	63 (26%) 179 (74%)	0.72
Current calcium intake	<400 mg/day ≥400 mg/day Missing data	25 (20%) 102 (80%) 1	46 (18%) 215 (82%) 1	0.62	26 (18%) 122 (82%)	45 (19%) 195 (80%) 2 (1%)	0.77

Please cite this article in press as: Svejme O, et al. Low BMD is an independent predictor of fracture and early menopause of mortality in post-menopausal women – A 34-year prospective study. Maturitas (2013), http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.maturitas.2013.01.002

ARTICLE IN PRESS

Table 2

Univariate analyses of risk ratios (RR) with 95% confidence intervals for fragility fracture and mortality, analysed with Cox's proportional hazard regression, and with significant risk ratios in extra bold type.

Variable	Risk ratio for fragility fracture 2011	p-Value	Mortality risk ratio 2011	p-Value
Age at menarche (per SD decrease)	0.97 (0.81, 1.15)	0.71	0.95 (0.81, 1.12)	0.56
Height (per SD decrease)	1.02 (0.85, 1.22)	0.82	0.96 (0.82, 1.14)	0.66
Body weight (per SD decrease)	1.19 (0.98, 1.43)	0.07	0.92 (0.78, 1.08) ^a	0.31
Body Mass Index (per SD decrease)	1.19 (0.98, 1.44)	0.08	0.93 (0.79, 1.09) ^b	0.39
Forearm BMD (per SD decrease)	1.40 (1.18, 1.67)	< 0.001	1.01 (0.85, 1.19)	0.94
Forearm bone width (per 1SD decrease)	1.02 (0.85, 1.22)	0.83	1.05 (0.90, 1.24)	0.52
Strength index (per SD decrease)	1.19 (0.98, 1.44)	0.07	1.05 (0.89, 1.24)	0.56
Menopausal (vs non-menopausal)	1.76 (1.15, 2.70)	< 0.01	1.72 (1.16, 2.54)	0.01
History of breast feeding (vs no breast feeding)	1.18 (0.75, 1.88)	0.47	1.18 (0.76, 1.81)	0.46
Number of children ^c	1.17 (0.78, 1.75)	0.46	1.26 (0.87, 1.84)	0.24
Low physical activity (vs high physical activity)	1.47 (0.98, 2.22)	0.06	1.12 (0.79, 0.61)	0.52
Current smoking (vs no smoking)	1.22 (0.85, 1.75)	0.28	2.30 (1.61, 3.29)	< 0.001
History of oral contraceptives (vs no history of intake)	1.09 (0.73, 1.63)	0.68	0.93 (0.65, 1.33)	0.69
Low calcium intake (vs high intake)	1.19 (0.77, 1.34)	0.45	0.95 (0.62, 1.44)	0.79

^a Inverted RR for mortality per SD increase BMI was 1.09 (0.93, 1.27).

^b Inverted RR for mortality per SD increase body weight was 1.07 (0.91, 1.26).

^c Variable grouped into 0, 1–3 or >3 children, calculated as a continuous variable with RR for each step.

(RR) with a standard deviation for every variable. Variables with p < 0.20 were then included in a multivariate analysis to estimate whether the identified risk factor remained an independent predictor. If there was a correlation of $r \ge 0.40$ between two identified risk factors, only one of the variables was included in the multivariate analysis.

3. Results

Table 1 shows baseline characteristics at age 48 in women who were to sustain a fragility fracture and those who were not and women who later died and those who did not. Women who were to have a fracture had lower BMD at baseline (p < 0.001), lower body weight (p < 0.05) and a lower level of physical activity (p < 0.05) than women who were not to sustain fractures (Table 1). In the women who later died, more were menopausal at baseline than in those who stayed alive (p = 0.01) (Table 1).

Fracture risk and mortality risk during the 34-year follow-up period for the baseline variables (Table 1) were calculated in a univariate analysis. These analyses found that early menopause (< 0.01) and low BMD (p < 0.001) were associated with fractures, while the higher risk in women with low body weight (p = 0.07), low BMI (p = 0.08) and current low physical activity (p = 0.06) did not reach statistical significance (Table 2). Risk factors with a *p*-value of <0.2 in the univariate analyses were adjusted for each other in a multivariate analysis which showed that only low BMD remained an independent predictor with a RR of 1.36 (95%CI 1.14, 1.62) per SD decrease in baseline BMD, whereas early menopause now reached only borderline significance with a RR of 1.49 (95%CI 0.97, 2.29) (Table 3).

In the univariate analyses, early menopause (p = 0.02) and current smoking (p < 0.001) were associated with mortality, and these variables remained independent risk factors in the multivariate analysis, now with RR of 1.62 of (95%CI 1.09, 2.39) and 2.16 (95%CI 1.53, 3.06), respectively (Table 3).

4. Discussion

The results of this study support the notion that early menopause is associated with higher risk of fragility fracture [4] and mortality [3,5]. We suggest that the ability to predict fracture is mediated by other risk factors associated with early menopause, chiefly low BMD. In contrast, we found that early menopause was an independent risk factor for mortality, indicating that the inferred mortality risk is associated with risk factors other than those identified in this survey. Furthermore, this study corroborates the standard beliefs that smoking has a strong influence on mortality risk [27] and that low BMD is an independent predictor of fracture [1,20].

While the majority of published reports concur that early menopause predicts low BMD and fragility fractures in the close post-menopausal period [4], the association has been less obvious in higher ages [6–8]. The current study indicates that the impact of early menopause prevails in the remote post-menopausal period, with an increased fracture and mortality risk. The association of early menopause with increased risk of fracture and osteoporosis is mainly documented in cross-sectional or prospective short-term studies [4], but is also supported by our group in a previously published prospective long-term observational report [3]. However, in this study we only evaluated early menopause as a predictor, not the association with other risk factors.

The grounds for the association between early menopause and a higher fracture risk can only be speculative, since we cannot prove causality in an observational study. It is conceivable that an early menopausal transition and the consequently altered hormonal environment leads to a deteriorated health status and a subsequent higher fracture risk; in other words, that fracture is predicted by early menopause as mediated by other risk factors. One of the most widely recognised risk factors for fractures is low BMD [1,20]. Early menopause is evidently associated with low BMD [4] and it has been established in prospective epidemiological studies that a 1 SD decrease in BMD implies twice the risk of fracture

Table 3

Multivariate analysis with Cox's proportional hazard regression, including risk factors with p < 0.20. Body weight was used instead of BMI since these variables correlated r 0.90.

	RR for fracture	p-Value		RR for mortality	p-Value
Forearm BMD	1.36 (1.15, 1.62)	< 0.001	Early menopause	1.62 (1.09, 2.39)	0.02
Early menopause	1.49 (0.97, 2.29)	0.07	Smoking	2.16 (1.53, 3.06)	< 0.001
Body weight	1.16 (0.96, 1.40)	0.12			
Physical activity	1.36 (0.90, 2.06)	0.14			

Please cite this article in press as: Svejme O, et al. Low BMD is an independent predictor of fracture and early menopause of mortality in post-menopausal women – A 34-year prospective study. Maturitas (2013), http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.maturitas.2013.01.002

3

ARTICLE IN PRESS

O. Svejme et al. / Maturitas xxx (2013) xxx-xxx

[20,32]. The multivariate analyses in this study also indicate that low BMD is responsible for a large proportion of the association between early menopause and fragility fractures. However, other factors that were not measured in our study, such as inferior muscle strength or a reduced neuromuscular function, may also partially explain the relationship. Furthermore, in this study only predictors at age 48 were analysed (these variables could alter during followup) and secondly, we cannot exclude the possibility that there were clinically important differences in the baseline variables that we could not capture by our questionnaire. In addition, other risk factors for falls, such as morbidity and medication, might appear only after study start and thus escape being identified as risk factors. Finally, another explanation model is that one or more genetic variants or other unidentified confounding factors present already at study start could be the common grounds for both early menopause and the higher fracture incidence. Early menopause would then be a marker of risk but not a causal factor.

The same considerations apply to the high mortality risk in women with early menopause. Our observational study design does not allow inferences on causal relationships. Our result is, however, in accordance with the conclusions of Shuster et al. [5] who found that menopause before the age of 45 was associated with an increased risk of overall mortality. As discussed by the authors, early menopause may be the result of generally impaired health and not the causal factor. Inversely, the menopausal transition itself could also play a causal role in the increased mortality risk through detrimental physiological effects mediated by hormonal mechanisms. Regardless of the chain of events, however, early menopause appears to be an indicator of a premature ageing process and thus also a predictor of fragility fracture and mortality.

Our study was not originally designed to evaluate risk factors for mortality. The baseline variables were selected for their association with bone mass and fractures although early menopause [5], smoking [27], excess or low body weight [28,29], low BMD [30] and physical activity [31] have all been associated with increased mortality risk, too. Several commonly recognised risk factors for mortality were not evaluated in this study and therefore it is not surprising that the significantly higher mortality risk in women with early menopause remained after adjustments. Our interpretation is that the increased mortality risk could be mediated by risk factors that are associated with early menopause but not included in this study.

We also found that smoking was an independent risk factor for mortality, not surprisingly since its close association with pulmonary and cardio-vascular disease is well documented [27]. Interestingly, early menopause has been strongly associated with smoking [33–35] and also with low body weight [35,36], which reached an almost significant risk ratio for fractures in our study. Once more, these variables could be part of complex underlying circumstances that this study was not designed to explore.

It should also be underlined that published results are not unanimous regarding the long-term influence of early menopause on fracture risk. Van der Voort et al. [37] found an increasing predictability of fracture by early menopause after age 70, whereas other studies have indicated a fading influence on BMD [6,8] and fracture risk [7] with increasing age. This is probably due to the increasing number of other factors that are influencing bone mass and fracture risk in ageing women, and gradually diminishing the effects of early menopause. In this perspective, it is interesting to discuss why our results differ. This may be a methodological issue, given the homogeneous population in our study as regards age, ethnicity and location. The women in our cohort were followed from the same chronological baseline in 1977 and the vast majority lived in the same city all through the study period and was therefore exposed to the similar environmental factors during their ageing. In addition, there was little variation in the baseline

variables between groups, meaning that the difference in menopausal status at baseline would gain a greater impact.

The strengths of this study include the population-based longterm prospective study design with a homogeneous population, the 97% participation rate in the fracture and mortality evaluation and the unprecedented study length. The fracture registration through a well-validated system that only includes objectively verified fractures must also be regarded as a study strength. The definition of menopause using the WHO classification [19] and the classification of menopause as a dichotomous variable at baseline, instead of using retrospectively estimated menopausal age as in most cited studies, must also be regarded as advantageous. Study limitations include the fixed definition of early menopause: it would have been interesting to evaluate an even lower cut-off age for early menopause, since published studies suggest that the earlier the onset, the longer the impact [4]. However, this would have had to be based on retrospective estimations of age at menopause, with the risk of recall bias. It should also be acknowledged that there are important risk factors for fracture and mortality that were not evaluated in this study. Data on cause of death, morbidity, medications and changes in lifestyle during the follow-up period would have been valuable to include. Particularly, complete records of hormone replacement therapy and bisphosphonate use would have been of interest, given the effect on fracture reduction and mortality risk associated with these medications [38–40]. We cannot exclude the possibility that our results could have been different had we been able to control for these factors

With the restrictions discussed above in mind, we argue that menopause before the age of 47 could be a useful and easily accessible tool for prediction of fracture and mortality. It remains unclear whether early menopause is a causal factor or the result of unidentified background mechanisms present already at menopause, leading to both more fractures and mortality and an early menopause. Low BMD stands out as the principal independent risk factor for fracture in the postmenopausal period.

Conflicts of interest statement

All authors state that they have no conflicts of interest.

Contributors

I declare that I participated in designing the study, the calculation of the data and was the main author of the text, and that I have seen and approved the final version.

I have no conflicts of interest.

Ola Svejme, main author

I declare that I participated in the planning and designing of this study, the data collection, and that I have seen and approved the final version.

- I have no conflicts of interest.
- Henrik G. Ahlborg, co-author

I declare that I participated in designing the study and analysing the data, that I was the co-author of the text, and that I have seen and approved the final version.

I have no conflicts of interest.

Magnus K. Karlsson, co-author

I declare that I participated in the statistical analysis of the data and that I have seen and approved the final version.

I have no conflicts of interest.

Jan-Åke Nilsson, statistician

I declare that I performed the language revision of this manuscript and that I have seen and approved the final version. I have no conflicts of interest.

Adam Crozier, language consultant

Please cite this article in press as: Svejme O, et al. Low BMD is an independent predictor of fracture and early menopause of mortality in post-menopausal women – A 34-year prospective study. Maturitas (2013), http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.maturitas.2013.01.002

Competing interest

None

Funding

Financial support for this study was received from the Swedish Research Council, Center for Athletic Research, the Herman Jernhardt Foundation, the Malmo Hospital Foundation and the Lund University Foundations.

Ethics approval

The study was approved by the Lund University Ethics Committee

References

- [1] Cummings SR, Nevitt MC, Browner WS, et al. Risk factors for hip fracture in white women: study of osteoporotic fractures research group. N Engl J Med 1995:332(12):767-73.
- [2] Bucholz RW, Court-Brown CM, Heckman JD, editors. Rockwood and Green's Fractures in Adults. 6th ed. Philadelphia: Lippincott, Williams Wilkins; 2006 p. 613-42
- [3] Svejme O, Ahlborg HG, Nilsson JA, Karlsson MK. Early menopause and risk of osteoporosis, fracture and mortality: a 34-year prospective observational study
- Steppinoss, nature and notatiny, a 3+year prospective observational study in 390 women. BJOC 2012;119(June (7)):810–6.
 Gallagher JC Effect of early menopause on bone mineral density and fractures. Menopause 2007;14(May-June (3 Pt 2)):567–71.
 Shuster LT, Rhodes DJ, Gostout BS, Grossardt BR, Rocca WA. Premature menopause or early menopause: long-term health consequences. Maturitas 2009;65(February (2)):161-6. [6] Francucci CM, Romagni P, Camilletti A, et al. Effect of natural early menopause
- on bone mineral density. Maturitas 2008;59(April (4)):323–8. [7] Gardsell P, Johnell O, Nilsson BE. The impact of menopausal age on future
- fragility fracture risk. J Bone Miner Res 1991;6(5):429–33.
 [8] Gerdhem P, Obrant KJ. Bone mineral density in old age: the influence of age at
- menarche and menopause. J Bone Miner Metab 2004;22(4):372–5. [9] Ahlborg HG, Johnell O, Nilsson BE, Jeppsson S, Rannevik G, Karlsson MK. Bone
- loss in relation to menopause: a prospective study during 16 years. Bone 2001;28(3):327-31
- [10] Ito M. Yamada M. Havashi K. Ohki M. Uetani M. Nakamura T. Relation of early menarche to high bone mineral density. Calcif Tissue Int 1995;57(July $(1))^{1}1-4$
- (1) Johnell O, Gullberg B, Kanis JA, et al. Risk factors for hip fracture in European women: the MEDOS study. Mediterranean osteoporosis study. J Bone Miner Res 1995;10(November (11)):1802–15. [12] Varenna M, Binelli L, Zucchi F, Ghiringhelli D, Gallazzi M, Sinigaglia L, Prevalence
- of osteoporosis by educational level in a cohort of postmenopausal women Osteoporos Int 1999;9(3):236-41.
- [13] Schnatz PF, Marakovits KA, O'Sullivan DM. Assessment of postmenopausal women and significant risk factors for osteoporosis. Obstet Gynecol Surv 2010;65(September (9)):591–6. [14] Kanis JA, Johnell O, Oden A, et al. Smoking and fracture risk: a meta-analysis.
- Osteoporos Int 2005;16(February (2)):155-62. [15] Lips P, Bouillon R, van Schoor NM, et al. Reducing fracture risk with calcium
- and vitamin D. Clin Endocrinol 2010;73(September (3)):277-85.

- [16] DeCherney A. Bone-sparing properties of oral contraceptives. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1996;174(January (1 Pt 1)):15-20.
- [17] Feskanich D, Willett W, Coldiz G. Walking and leisure-time activity and risk of hip fracture in postmenopausal women. JAMA 2002;288(November (18)).2300-6
- [18] Shea B, Bonaiuti D, Iovine R, et al. Cochrane Review on exercise for preventing and treating osteoporosis in postmenopausal women. Eura Medicophys 2004;40(September (3)):199-209.
- WHO. Research on the menopause. Geneva: WHO; 1981. 670, pp. 1–120.
 Johnell O, Kanis JA, Oden A, et al. Predictive value of BMD for hip and other fractures. J Bone Miner Res 2005;20(July (7)):1185–94.
- [21] Nauclér L, Nilsson BE, Westlin NE. An apparatus for gamma absorptiometry of bone-technical data. Opusc Med-Technica Lundensia 1974;12(1):19–32.
- 22 Gunnes M, Lehman EH, Mellstrom D, Johnell O. The relationship between anthropometric measurements and fractures in women. Bone 1996;19(October (4)):407–13.
 [23] Hemenway D, Feskanich D, Colditz GA. Body height and hip fracture: a cohort
- study of 90,000 women. Int J Epidemiol 1995;24(August (4)):783–6. [24] Margolis KL, Ensrud KE, Schreiner PJ, Tabor HK. Body size and risk for clinical
- fractures in older women: study of osteoporotic fractures research group. Ann Intern Med 2000;133(July (2)):123–7.
- [25] Reid IR. Relationships among body mass, its components, and bone. Bone 2002;31(November (5)):547–55. [26] De Laet C. Kanis IA. Oden A. et al. Body mass index as a predictor of fracture
- risk: a meta-analysis. Osteoporos Int 2005;16(November (11)):1330–8
- [27] Boyle P. Camer, cigarette smoking and premature death in Europe: a review including the recommendations of European cancer experts consensus meet-ing, Helsinki, October 1996, Lung Cancer 1997; 17(May (1)):1–60.
 [28] Manson JE, Willett WC, Stampfer MJ, et al. Body weight and mortality among women. N Engl J Med 1995;333(September (11)):677–85.
- Women, N. Eng. J. Med. 1995;333(September (11)):077–85.
 [29] Flegal KM, Graubard BU, Williamson DF, Gail MH. Excess deaths associated with underweight, overweight, and obesity. JAMA 2005;293(April (15)):1861–7.
 [30] Browner WS, Seeley DG, Vogt TM, Cummings SR. Non-trauma mortality in elderly women with low bone mineral density: study of osteoporotic fractures
- research group. Lancet 1991;338(August (8763)):355–8. Woodcock J, Franco OH, Orsini N, Roberts I. Non-vigorous physical activity and
- [31]
- Woodcock, J. Franco Orn, Olsmin N. Koberts I. Roll-vgolous physical activity and all-cause mortality systematic review and meta-analysis of cohort studies. Int J Epidemiol 2010;40(February (1)):121–38. Marshall D, Johnell O, Wedel H. Meta-analysis of how well measures of bone mineral density predict occurrence of osteoporotic fractures. BMJ 1996;312(7041):1254–9. [32]
- [33] Gold EB, Bromberger J, Crawford S, et al. Factors associated with age at natural menopause in a multiethnic sample of midlife women. Am J Epidemiol [34] Midgette AS, Baron JA. Cigarette smoking and the risk of natural menopause.
- [34] mugette 75, baton Jr. Cigatette sinoking and the trisk of natural menopause. Epidemiology 1990; 1(November (6)):474-80.
 [35] Willett W. Stampfer MJ, Bain C, et al. Cigatette smoking, relative weight, and menopause. Am J Epidemiol 1983;117(June (6)):651-8.
 [36] Henderson KD, Bernstein L, Henderson B, Kolonel L, Pike MC. Predictors of the
- timing of natural menopause in the multiethnic cohort study. Am J Epidemiol 2008;167(June (11)):1287–94.
- [37] van Der Voort DJ, van Der Weijer PH, Barentsen R. Early menopause: increased fracture risk at older age. Osteoporos Int 2003;14(July (6)):525–30.
- [38] Salpeter SR, Walsh JM, Greyber E, Ormiston TM, Salpeter EE. Mortality asso-ciated with hormone replacement therapy in younger and older women: a meta-analysis. J Gen Intern Med 2004;19(july (7)):791-804. [39] Torgerson DJ, Bell-Syer SE. Hormone replacement therapy
- tion of nonvertebral fractures: a meta-analysis of randomized trials. JAMA 2001;285(June (22)):2891-7.
- [40] Wells GA, Cranney A, Peterson I, et al. Alendronate for the primary and Secondary prevention of osteoporotic fractures in postmenopausal women. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2008;1:CD001155.

Please cite this article in press as: Svejme O, et al. Low BMD is an independent predictor of fracture and early menopause of mortality in post-menopausal women - A 34-year prospective study. Maturitas (2013), http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.maturitas.2013.01.002

O. Sveime et al. / Maturitas xxx (2013) xxx-xxx